
MINUTES 

MONTANA HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
53rd LEGISLATURE - REGULAR SESSION 

JOINT SUBCOMMITTEE ON LONG-RANGE PLANNING 

Call to Order: By Rep. Ernest Bergsagel, Chairman, on January 
26, 1993, at 7:00 AM 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Rep. Ernest Bergsagel, Chair (R) 
Sen. Bob Hockett, Vice Chair (D) 
Rep. Francis Bardanouve (D) 
Sen. Ethel Harding (R) 
Sen. Eleanor Vaughn (D) 
Rep. Tom Zook (R) 

Members Excused: None 

Members Absent: None 

Staff Present: Jim Haubein, Legislative Fiscal Analyst 
Jane Hamman, Office of Budget & Program Planning 
Sandra Boggs, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

Committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: CULTURAL AND AESTHETIC GRANTS AND 

CULTURAL AND AESTHETIC GRANTS, Cont. 
Executive Action: DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS AND HUMAN 

SERVICES 

HEARING ON CULTURAL AND AESTHETIC GRANTS 
Tape No. 1:A:001 

Mr. Bill Pratt, Montana Arts Council, informed the committee that 
today they would hear testimony from applicants requesting grants 
for capital expenditure projects. He referred the committee to 
the Cultural Trust booklet for information on what projects 
qualify as capital expenditure projects. EXHIBIT 1. He said that 
by law capital expenditure grants are limited to 25% of all grant 
funds given. 

BUDGET ITEM #601 PARIS GIBSON SQUARE MUSEUM: 
Tape No. 1:A:038 

Informational Testimony: Betsy Kennedy, Paris Gibson Square 
Museum, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of $40,000 for 
roof repairs. EXHIBIT 2. She provided the committee with 

930126JL.HMl 



HOUSE LONG-RANGE PLANNING SUBCOMMITTEE 
January 26, 1993 

Page 2 of 22 

information on the Museum's capital campaign and endowment 
campaign for capital repairs. EXHIBIT 3. Ms. Kennedy also 
provided the committee with a copy of a letter from the State 
Historic Preservation Office supporting the restoration of the 
roof. EXHIBIT 4. 

Proponents' Testimony: Mark Cypis, Architect, Board Member of 
Paris Gibson Square Museum, spoke on behalf of the grant 
application. He said this is a worthy historical building to be 
restored and maintained. Three major areas need to be restored: 
the roof, windows and exterior stone. This grant would be 
focused on restoring the original roof of the building. There is 
currently significant leakage through the roof and into the 
walls. He passed around some photographs of the building. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: SEN. ETHEL HARDING asked 
if the $40,000 would cover all~costs of repairing the roof. Mr. 
Cypis said that was only a portion; the total costs are estimated 
to be $125,000. 

REP. FRANCIS BARDANOUVE asked about the condition of the 
building's foundation. Mr. Cypis said that he has not seen too 
many settling cracks, aside from stairways into the building 
which also need repair. Originally the building had a tower, and 
since that has been removed there has not been signifLcant 
settling. 

SEN. HARDING asked if this grant required a three to one match. 
Mr. Pratt said they would be required to match the grant with 
$120,000. Ms. Kennedy said this was part of the capital campaign 
being done in conjunction with the Centennial Celebration. They 
will be looking to the community as well as other funding sources 
to match the grant. 

BUDGET ITEM #536 MISSOULA CHILDREN'S THEATER: 
Tape No. 1:A:330 

Informational Testimony: Jim Caron, Executive Director, Missoula 
Children'S Theater, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of 
$40,000 for their building capital campaign. EXHIBIT S. He said 
the theater is known nationally as a touring children's theater, 
and has toured 45 states. Between October and May the theater 
will be in 65 communities in Montana, and will utilize children 
in rural schools in theater productions. They will also do a 
Pacific Rim tour this year. Mr. Caron presented the committee 
with informational handouts: a list of Montana communities to be 
visited in the 1992-1993 school year, EXHIBIT 6; a Wall Street 
Journal review of a Lincoln, MT children's performance, EXHIBIT 
7; and, layouts of the newly acquired building. EXHIBIT 8. 

Mr. Caron informed the committee that the theater is increasing 
its fundraising in the Missoula community. He also said that 
within a year they should be able to put a significant amount of 
earned income into the capital building campaign. He said that 
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the theater has always operated on about 90% earned income. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked what 
kind of corporation runs the theater. Mr. Caron said that it is a 
non-profit, 501(c)3 corporation. Next year the theater will have 
a full-time staff of 48 and an operating budget of $1.5 million. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how they travelled with the children. Mr. 
Caron said they travel to the community and cast 50-60 local 
children in the production; they do not have child cast members 
that travel. They will develop a bilingual tour for the Pacific 
Rim, and have plans for a Spanish-American bilingual tour. 

SEN. ELEANOR VAUGHN asked if there was a charge to other 
countries for the theater to come and tour. Mr. Caron said the 
cost is paid out of the operating budget, but each sponsor pays a 
fee for the project. Next year there will be $1.2 million in 
revenue from the Pacific Rim tour. He said approximately 80% of 
that revenue would come into Montana from other countries or 
other states. Therefore he thinks it is a very healthy program 
economically for the state. 

SEN. BOB HOCKETT asked what the theater did to encourage 
communities to become involved. Mr. Caron said most of the 
booking has resulted from word-of-mouth. They also partJcipate in 
several Booking Conferences. There has not been a major publicity 
push for new bookings because they have not had room for new 
bookings. 

SEN. HOCKETT said that schools that annually book with them could 
occupy all their time and asked how they can expand in Montana. 
Mr. Caron said they are really working at increasing their 
bookings in Montana. He re-stated that they are dedicated to 
accessibility in Montana because that is why they originally 
formed. They believe it is important to book performances out-of­
state to increase revenues, without having to increase fees in 
Montana. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said they sounded like a big business. Mr. Caron 
said it has gotten to be a big business which has resulted in 
having a strong Board of Directors with varied expertise in 
controlling the business. The format of how their budget is run 
is now being utilized by many arts organizations in Idaho and 
attests to its value. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked what percentage of their total program was 
in Montana. Mr. Caron said the local program represents about 30% 
of what they do. There will be approximately 80 communities 
visited in Montana this year out of 500 bookings. Therefore, 
approximately 15-16% of their bookings are still in Montana. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said it sounds like it is becoming more and more 
of a program for outside of Montana. Mr. Caron said the growth 
proportion is actually bigger inside Montana than outside of 
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Montana. It is what they founded the theater for, and the fact 
that it is called for around the country doesn't diminish their 
desire to work in the state. 

CHAIRMAN ERNEST BERGSAGEL said he appreciated that the theater 
was self-supporting. Mr. Caron said that also explains why their 
fundraising is slow-going, as they've never had to do it before 
now. 

BUDGET ITEM #511 C.M. RUSSELL MUSEUM: 
Tape No. 1:A:792 

Informational Testimony: Lorne Render, Executive Director, C.M. 
Russell Museum, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of 
$25,000 for preservation of the Russell cabin. EXHIBIT 9. He 
showed slides of the work that needs to be completed to preserve 
the cabin and prevent deterioration. Mr. Render stated that it 
will cost $116,000 to complete all the necessary work. He stated 
that they would like to have the preservation work completed by 
June 1, 1994. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT asked what 
the admission is for the museum. Mr. Render said that they charge 
$4:00 for adults, $3.00 for senior citizens, and $2.00 for 
student admission to the main museum. The cabin studio ,is free, 
with donations accepted. 

SEN. VAUGHN asked how they can raise the building up and put in a 
better foundation. Mr. Render stated that they have talked with 
someone who has done similar work, and advisors feel it can be 
done in five months. 

BUDGET ITEM #593 ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION: 
Tape No. 1:B:003 

Informational Testimony: Jane Postian, Treasurer, Archie Bray 
Foundation, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of $25,000 
for their IISave the Beehives" renovation project. EXHIBIT 10. She 
stated that the restoration would be an important step in 
strengthening their residency program and allowing them to fully 
utilize their facilities. Ms. Postian stated that estimated costs 
for this phase of their long range plan are $153,267. Their 
original request to the committee was for $38,267 of those costs 
and they hope the committee will give them a favorable 
recommendation. 

BUDGET ITEM #594 ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION: 
Tape No. 1:B:164 

Informational Testimonv: Ms. Postian testified in behalf of 
their recommended grant of $12,000 for their Endowment Campaign. 
EXHIBIT 11. Ms. Postian provided the committee with a folder of 
information on the Archie Bray Foundation's long range plan. 
EXHIBIT 12. 
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Questions. Responses. and Discussion: SEN. HOCKETT asked how 
resident artists were recruited and selected. Ms. Postian said 
they go through an intense selection process. The Foundation's 
resident artist director, in conjunction with artists on the 
Board of Directors, makes the selection based on applications and 
slide presentations of the artist's work. 

Josh Deweesh, Archie Bray Foundation, said the selection is made 
mainly based on artist's portfolio slides and letters of 
recommendation from teachers and other artists. There is also a 
national conference that allows them to meet people applying for 
residency positions. 

Ms. Postian said the main purpose of the Foundation is to bring 
artists together to share ideas and do original research in their 
art. They learn a lot from each other, experiment with new 
techniques, and perfect their form of art. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked if their mill produced a variety of clays. Ms. 
Postian said there is an extensive variety produced. Mr. Deweesh 
said the mill produces 5 - 6 different clay bodies. Ms. Postian 
said that the foundation sells the clay to many other art 
programs. 

SEN. HARDING asked if the clay came from Hillside, Mon~ana. 
Mr. Deweesh said no, it is shipped in from other mines, mostly 
back east. They are established clays that have been tested. 
Then the different clays are mixed together at the foundation to 
form a certain clay body. He said that most of the clay found in 
Montana is low-temperature, and therefore is good for use in 
glazes, but not for pottery. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how long resident artists stay at the 
foundation. Mr. Deweesh said the artists stay anywhere from three 
months to two years. Ms. Postian said that they have more during 
the summer than the winter when it becomes too cold to work in 
the unheated studios. 

End of Hearing. 

Tape 1:B:559 

ANNOUNCEMENTS/DISCUSSION: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL informed the 
committee that Rep. Bardanouve drafted a letter to the Attorney 
General of Montana explaining the committee's concerns over the 
possible loss of the Daly Mansion. The Attorney General should 
clarify the state's liability should the mansion be foreclosed 
on. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS AND HUMAN SERVICES 
Tape No. 1:B:597 

BUDGET ITEM #1 UPGRADE FIRE ALARM SYSTEMS: 
Tape No. 1:B:603 
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Informational Testimony: Jim Whaley, Architectural and 
Engineering Division, explained that this project would provide a 
sprinkler system for covered walkways in some vehicle parking 
areas at Eastmont Services Center. The sprinklers are required 
for licensure by the Department of Health and Environmental 
Sciences (DHES), and federal reimbursement will be in jeopardy 
without them. In addition, the project will install smoke 
detectors at the receiving hospital at Montana State Hospital at 
Warm Springs. The project will also move a fire panel to another 
building that has a 24-hour monitoring system in place. 

Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked if the upgrade would be 
necessary if services at Eastmont were cut this legislative 
session. Mr. Whaley said that if Eastmont did not require 
licensure as a long-term care facility that work would probably 
not be done. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked the committee to hold off action on this 
item for a few days. He is continuing to work on determining 
whether it would be possible to utilize Eastmont instead of the 
Glendive Veteran's Home. Eastmont may be able to have some 
residents served in the community, and not in the home. This 
would reduce their required staff and be cheaper for the state. 

Sally Johnson, DCHS, stated that DCHS has been looking at that 
possibility as well. The costs of remodeling Eastmont into a 
Veteran's Home would be considerably less than construction. 
However, Bob Anderson told her that they would not be able to 
convert the fundsj they would have to institute a new project. 
Eastmont would accommodate 50 beds. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said it was his understanding that Eastmont 
was originally designed as a rest home facility, and that 
theoretically this upgrade would not be needed if it was used as 
a rest home. Mr. Whaley said that both facilities would require a 
sprinkler system. He said the building would need to be evaluated 
to determine if it met current life safety codes and additional 
upgrades would probably be necessary. 

Jane Hamman, Office of Budget and Program Planning, said a second 
option is that there may be parties interested in buying Eastmont 
for use as a private nursing home and they might do the required 
upgrades. That would leave the state with the veteran's home 
either going ahead or deferred for one year. The state would not 
have to apply again for federal money. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked what would happen to the current residents 
of the home. CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said he hoped they could be moved 
into Boulder, but does not know if that is reasonable or 
practical. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said that is where they were moved from 
originally. 
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Ms. Johnson said she did not believe they could be moved to 
Boulder. Boulder has a plan to stay at a maximum of 110 
residents. However, the individuals at Eastmont are less 
developmentally disabled than the individuals at Boulder. The 
individuals at Boulder could be moved into community group homes. 
The SRS would develop those community programs. If this happened 
it would take the budget of Eastmont and a little more to develop 
the group homes during the biennium for those individuals being 
relocatedj however, in the long run a positive impact would be 
seen on the general fund. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how many residents were currently at 
Eastmont. Ms. Johnson said she believed there were 55. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said there is a group home in his home town, 
and they have purchased a laundromat in order to develop revenue 
and become self-sufficient. He is a fan of group homes. Ms. 
Johnson said that the residents in Eastmont could be served in 
group homes and do not need to be institutionalized. The DCHS has 
recognized this move as an eventuality to come at some time. 

SEN. VAUGHN asked if the sprinkler systems would need to be 
installed during the transition period of moving individuals to 
group homes, and how long that transition period would be. Ms. 
Johnson said that they have received an 18-month waiver, from DHES 
for the sprinkler system, and would provide some time to the 
state for the transition. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said this would mean a third change for Eastmont. 
He asked how feasible it was to be used as a Veteran's Home~ Ms. 
Johnson said it was originally designed as a nursing home. A 
general and rough estimate is that it would cost approximately 
$500,000 to convert it into a 50-bed veteran's home. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked how many beds would be in the proposed new 
veteran's home. Ms. Johnson said that at this time there were 80 
beds proposed. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL reminded the committee that 30 beds in Miles 
City were being considered for conversion to nursing home care. 
There is also talk about an additional floor in Miles City being 
converted to nursing home care. He said the state would probably 
have to consider home health care because we cannot afford 
nursing home care for the 20,000 veterans in Montana. 

Ms. Hamman said that since it becomes harder to sell state 
facilities as they become older, the committee may want to ask 
A&E to develop general projections of the cost benefits of 
upgrading and converting Eastmont in relation to selling it. The 
money could then be invested in building a new facility. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked if the Columbia Falls Veteran's facility 
is able to expand. Ms. Johnson said they do have room to expand, 
and also have domiciliary beds which could be converted to 
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nursing beds. This would generate a more positive cash flow for 
the state. She did not know how many beds could be added. 

Mr. Whaley said that A&E looked at Columbia Falls Veteran's Home 
and did not feel it was feasible to convert it to a nursing horne. 
The room size and existing layout does not provide for efficient 
nursing home care or supervision. 

Ms. Johnson said there was not much of a waiting list at the 
Columbia Falls facility. It does not seem to be very much in 
demand. She said DCHS would need to assess the demand for beds in 
that area, and it may be necessary to weigh geographic 
considerations. 

Mr. O'Connell said that last week in the Institutions 
Subcommittee he testified against a bill that would use two-cents 
of the Cigarette Tax Fund to run the veteran's horne. 

Tape 2:A:004 

Mr. O'Connell said that in the past a bill was drafted that would 
have allowed beds at Galen to be used for nursing home care if 
several conditions were met. Those conditions were a Certificate 
of Need for those beds, and that renovations would cost less than 
$300,000 to $400,000. There was no way those condition$ could be 
met and therefore the bill was vetoed. 

Ms. Johnson said that Galen does not have private bathrooms in 
each room and the rooms cannot be remodeled to allow shared 
bathrooms for every two rooms. The rooms are also quite small. 
The federal reimbursement able to be obtained with the facilities 
at Galen would be limited due to the restrictive facilities. It 
could be very pricey to convert given the limitations. 

REP. TOM ZOOK asked if Chairman Bergsagel had talked with Jim 
Huff, the director of the Miles City hospital. CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL 
said he had not. REP. ZOOK suggested he call Mr. Huff and see 
what his thinking was on the surgical unit and other floor being 
converted to nursing horne space. 

BUDGET ITEM #9 REPLACE ROOFS. MONTANA STATE HOSPITAL: 
Tape No. 2:A: 075 

Informational Testimony: Ms. Johnson said this project would 
replace the Galen cafeteria roof at a cost of $90,000. If current 
operations were to close at Galen, but the Chemical Dependency 
Treatment Center remained, this repair would still need to be 
done. The cafeteria would continue to be used by them. The 
Warren building at Warm Springs is the intensive treatment center 
of the hospital and is occupied by 100 patients currently. The 
infrastructure study determined there should be concern for the 
safety of that building in case of an earthquake. A long-term 
concern for the building is that it does not meet current 
earthquake safety standards. 
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Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked if the whole roof would be 
replaced at Galen. Ms. Johnson said yes. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked how old the Warren building is. Mr. 
Whaley said he would guess it was built in the 1920's, with an 
addition in the 1950's. CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked how many 
earthquakes it has withstood. Mr. Whaley said there is a good 
chance it withstood an earthquake in the 1930's, but is not 
positive. The building does not meet current standards and is not 
a good building to have patients in. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked if he still felt justified putting a new 
roof on it. Mr. Whaley said yes, because it is leaking. The roof 
would be replaced with low-cost asphalt shingles. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked how the cafeteria project went from a 
requested amount of $60,000 to $90,000. Was that a result of 
needing to replace the whole roof? Mr. Whaley said that there is 
a difference in the amount recommended by A&E and the amount 
requested. This is because A&E sends a roof expert out to examine 
the roof, determine if it needs to be replaced or just repaired. 
If it does need to be replaced, the expert does an independent 
cost estimate and then A&E will recommend that estimate. Their 
cost may have been an old estimate or may not have included 
everything that A&E recommends doing. 

SEN. HOCKETT said that A&E recommended less for the Warren 
building. Mr. Whaley said that DCHS had requested a more 
expensive roof but A&E recommended a less expensive one. 

SEN. HOCKETT said that during a joint meeting of the Senate 
Finance and Claims Committee and the House Appropriations 
Committee he remembered hearing that the future of the Galen 
campus is in question. The director said that the entire campus 
may be closed rather than leave the chemical dependency program 
there. He is confused because it seems that no matter what this 
committee recommends there is no firm direction on which way the 
state is going. Mr. Whaley said that if the committee does 
appropriate the requested amount, and then during the legislative 
session a decision is made to not use Galen or to seriously 
reconsider its use, then A&E would re-evaluate whether to replace 
the roof. Something would need to be done, but perhaps it would 
mean covering the roof as opposed to replacing it. 

Motion/Vote: REP. ZOOK moved to approve the $140,000 budget to 
replace roofs at the Montana State Hospital. MOTION CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 

BUDGET ITEM #15 CENTER FOR THE AGED: 
Tape No. 2:A:267 

Informational Testimonv: Ms. Johnson explained that this would 
install an air handling system to bring in fresh air and remove 
the old, stale air. She told the committee that this facility is, 
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in general, well-maintained. It will get a new roof due to hail 
damage. Those costs will be covered by insurance. There are some 
questions raised over the future of this program. 

Motion: SEN. HOCKETT moved to approve the budget of $355,180 for 
environmental controls at the Center for the Aged. 

Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE said that it seemed like a lot of 
money for an air conditioning system. Ms. Johnson stated that 
there are a large number of residents who smoke and it creates 
problems. In the winter terrible energy inefficiency is 
experienced as other residents leave windows open to get fresh 
air. It will also become a health and life-safety issue if it is 
not already. 

SEN. HOCKETT said that the center is also in jeopardy of losing 
Medicaid reimbursements if it does not have an adequate air 
handling system. Ms. Johnson said that the Medicaid certification 
is in jeopard if the system is not installed. 

REP. ZOOK said he would assume that if the committee approves 
this budget, and later the program at the facility changes, A&E 
will not go ahead with the project. 

Vote: MOTION CARRIED 4 TO 1, WITH REP. BARDANOUVE VOT,I~G NO. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS/DISCUSSION: Jim Haubein, Legislative Fiscal 
Analyst, presented the committee with a copy of HB 1005. EXHIBIT 
13. This bill was a Long Range Planning Committee bill in the 
1991 session to authorize inmate labor on certain state building 
projects. That bill died before it was able to be transmitted. 

Mr. Haubein spoke with Ms. Johnson to find out if this bill would 
be a good starting point for the committee's new bill. He asked 
the committee to look it over and determine if they wanted 
changes. 

Ms. Johnson said that DCHS would like to have a say on what 
projects inmate labor is utilized for. They are concerned that 
their maintenance crews would be diverted from doing their 
regular maintenance and that critical work would not get done. 
They would also like to ensure that there is appropriate 
supervision built into the projects so that inmate labor can be 
used. The DCHS's position on such a bill is that there is a 
vocational and training benefit to inmates who participate in 
these projects. The DCHS has not raised a bill themselves but 
would cooperate with the committee if they could have some say in 
what project inmate labor could be used on. They would also want 
A&E's input due to concerns that a critically needed building 
could have restraining orders issued to prevent inmate labor 
during labor negotiations. This would delay the construction of a 
badly needed building. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said he would suggest language stating "Where 
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applicable at the jurisdiction of the DCHS." That may take care 
of everything. If there is a restraining order, inmate labor 
could be pulled out. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said the original plan has changed a lot. 
Originally private labor would not be intermingled with prison 
inmates. He asked if under the new reduced proposal there would 
be separate work areas. Ms. Johnson said she could not begin to 
predict future long range building plans. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said that he believed if the inmate labor bill 
was not attached to a specific project there will be less 
controversy. It will be a correctional program to provide 
training and should be harder to fight. This would give 
Corrections the flexibility to work with laborers. 

Mr. O'Connell said there are people in the A&E office working 
with consultants to determine how labor could be split before 
presenting projects to the committee. The labor can be split. Mr. 
O'Connell said he has a serious concern about intermingling the 
laborers and inmates. There are currently projects that can be 
split if the legislature approves the scaled down program. If 
that changes, A&E will evaluate if labor can still be split. His 
goal would be to separate the projects and eliminate as much 
conflict as possible. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said this was important to him. Civilians and 
inmates cannot work side-by-side. 

REP. ZOOK asked if it was possible for the demolition experts to 
do their work, and then have inmate labor clean up the areas. Ms. 
Johnson said she thought that was possible. DCHS has even 
considered training inmate labor for asbestos removal but have 
not had the funding or ability to do that yet. 

Mr. O'Connell said that he did not believe HB 1005 would 
authorize the use of inmate labor on demolition projects. It is 
limited to facilities or areas in the use, custody, treatment, 
training or rehabilitation of adult criminal offenders. He said 
the language would have to be clear to give them the authority to 
go off campus to complete work. 

SEN. HOCKETT stated that he liked Chairman Bergsagel's suggestion 
to not include language that would tie the bill to a specific 
project. He also asked if Mr. Gamble had completed a list of 
proposed projects that could utilize inmate labor. Ms. Johnson 
said that she believed he is still coordinating that with A&E and 
will bring it before the committee. 

SEN. HOCKETT stated that he believed HB 1005 was just a starting 
point, and does not feel it is etched in stone. He asked if 
there was any hope that labor unions would be willing to look at 
some combination of labor given the state's financial situation. 
The labor unions need to be talked to eventually and the 
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committee needs to decide if it should happen sooner or later in 
the process. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said one way to write the bill would be to say 
inmate labor can come in and do the project if the state cannot 
afford to do it. Therefore if the cost of demolishing a building 
is $25,000 and no one can meet that bid, then inmates can come in 
and do the work. 

SEN. HOCKETT stated that he liked REP. ZOOK's suggestion to not 
restrict inmate labor to just MSP projects. 

Mr. Whaley informed the committee that an asbestos removal 
program would be valuable to the state. Labor can be contracted 
to do that for $15 per hour. In the past there was an energy 
project at Montana State Hospital which developed into an 
asbestos problem. The cost of doing the asbestos removal was 
$150,000 which the state could not afford. The energy project 
could not be completed without the removal of the asbestos, and 
the project basically died. Those types of projects would be 
ideal for inmate labor. 

REP. BARDANOUVE cautioned the committee about letting inmate 
laoorbe used away from MSP. He said there would be backlash from 
unions and communities. 

REP. ZOOK said that during the war the Miles City Fairgrounds was 
a POW camp for German prisoners. He said the community received 
them very well. He realizes these are different kinds of 
prisoners, but imagines the ones to be taken off the MSP campus 
would be of lesser concern. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said there was a POW camp in Harlem as well. But 
he is sure if he proposed to bring prisoners into the community 
that he probably would be recalled during this term. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL said that he is sure that Corrections is 
sensitive to that issue. Perhaps there could be some sort of 
opportunity for public comment; then if there was a lot of 
objections, the inmate labor would not be used. 

SEN. HOCKETT said that he thought REP. ZOOK was talking about 
using the residents that are already at Pine Hills for the 
demolition project, not bringing in prisoners from MSP. 

REP. ZOOK said that is what he was thinking, but the residents at 
Pine Hills are juveniles and could not work. 

SEN. BOCKETT asked why they couldn't work, they'd have to some 
day. 

SEN. VAUGHN stated that child labor laws would be run into 
somewhere. She also said that she knows that if inmate labor is 
moved in and used in areas where there is a high unemployment 
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rate, the labor unions and communities will get very upset. She 
can see problems with moving inmate labor in, and will get no 
support for any kind of a bill if the committee goes that far 
with inmate labor. 

REP. ZOOK said that he did not disagree with her. He said at one 
time Pine Hills had a dairy and garden and learned agricultural 
techniques. Now those trades aren't valued in society anymore and 
those programs are gone. He believes it was a good idea to have 
programs like that there. 

Ms. Johnson commented that the concept of restorative justice is 
one that often involves the Christian community, but does not 
have to. Part of the concept has the inmates give something back 
to society, given the support that they have received. This also 
allows therapeutic help for the inmate. It is a concept being 
discussed throughout the American justice system. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL stated that the committee is interested in 
pursuing the inmate labor bill. He asked Ms. Johnson and Mr. 
Whaley to work together and come back with a recommendation to 
the committee on how to address the concerns for labor. He 
suggested that when they come back they also provide the 
committee with a list of prison projects that inmate labor can be 
used on. 

End of Executive Action 

HEARING ON CULTURAL AND AESTHETIC GRANTS, Cont. 
Tape No. 2:A:925 

BUDGET ITEM #600 KOHRS MEMORIAL LIBRARY: 
Tape No. 2:A:936 

Informational Testimony: Steve Owens, Fundraising Director, Kohrs 
Memorial Library, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of 
$15,000 for renovation of the library building. EXHIBIT 14. He 
provided the committee with a handout outlining the total cash 
received and pledged for the renovation, a layout of the 
building, and a preliminary cost estimate. EXHIBIT 15. He stated 
that this is probably the only time the library will be in front 
of the committee requesting a grant, unless an endowment is 
started. The library has also applied for a LSCA grant. 

Proponents' Testimony: Richard Miller, Montana State Librarian, 
spoke in support of the grant for the Kohrs Memorial Library. He 
gave a brief update on grant proposals that have been received 
for the Library Services and Construction Act Grants. He said 
that seven grant proposals have been received to date for a total 
of $548,650. The amount of money available is $176,238; 
therefore, the competition will be stiff. 

REP. LIZ SMITH, HD 48, Powell County, stated she is a recipient 
of the library'S services and is impressed by the volunteer 
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efforts going into restoring this structure. She said it offers 
good services to the community. She has seen people get together 
weekly and clip hundreds of coupons in order to raise money. She 
strongly encouraged the committee to encourage the volunteers to 
keep up their energy to restore this structure. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked if 
this is the only library in the county. Mr. Owens said it is the 
only public library; there are some school libraries. Deer Lodge 
is the county seat and only incorporated city in the county. He 
said children travel 115 miles on school trips to utilize the 
library. 

SEN. HOCKETT asked if this was an old Carnegie Library. Mr. Smith 
said no, but it is modeled after them. Mr. Kohrs donated the 
money to build the library, and donated the first 3,000 volumes. 
The community had to buy the other books. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked who owned the library, and if there was 
county support. Mr. Smith said the city of Deer Lodge owns it. 
The County Commissioners gave $4,000 several years ago for 
electrical work, and have given $5,000 for the building 
renovation. They do not have a county library district, but it is 
set up so that people that live outside the city can use the 
library free of charge. The Commissioners hope to giv~ more but 
have been strapped by protested taxes. Now that those 
settlements have been made they hope to give more in the future. 

REP. BARDANOUVE said he did not mean to be critical, but it 
seemed that the government of Powell County was giving an 
amazingly small amount of money. 

Tape 2:B:003 

Ms. Smith said they are working with the Commissioners and would 
like to see more support, but have not succeeded yet. He said 
that the city has been very generous in supporting their 
operational costs. 

SEN. TOM BECK, SD 24, Deer Lodge, spoke in favor of the Kohrs 
Library grant. He also said that the County Commissioners are 
from rural areas and do support the library, but have a long ways 
to go. He said this library is trying to make the building 
handicapped accessible and urged the committee to help them do 
that. 

BUDGET ITEM #506 YELLOWSTONE ART CENTER: 
Tape No. 2:B:065 

Informational Testimonv: Donna Forbes, Director, Yellowstone Art 
Center, spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of $60,000 for 
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expansion of their facility in Billings. EXHIBIT 16. She showed 
slides of the proposed expansion. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: SEN. HARDING asked how the 
new building would blend in with the old one. Ms. Forbes said the 
architect is thinking of having the new building be part 
sandstone so that it will blend in and not jeopardize the 
integrity of the old building. Billings also has sandstone 
cliffs, so the sandstone would be representative of Billings. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked which jail had been renovated into the art 
museum. Ms. Forbes said this was the old county jail. When it was 
shut down, the jail moved to a floor in the county courthouse, 
and moved recently to a new jail facility. The original jail was 
abandoned and a group of concerned citizens saved it by raising 
money to renovate it into the museum in 1964. 

Proponents' Testimony: Ken Heikes, representing Yellowstone 
County, Billings Chamber of Commerce, Montana Trade Port 
Authority, and the Assistant City Administrator, spoke on behalf 
of the recommended grant for the new Yellowstone Art Center. The 
four entities are definitely in support of this expansion and 
believe it is a real asset to the community. 

BUDGET ITEM #552 BILLINGS PRESERVATION SOCIETY: 
Tape No. 2:B:600 

Informational Testimonv: Ruth Towe, Executive Director, Moss 
Mansion, testified on behalf of their recommended grant of 
$10,000 to restore the basement of the Mansion. EXHIBIT 17. She 
provided written copy of her testimony. EXHIBIT 18. She showed 
slides of the work that needs to be done. Ms. Towe also provided 
a copy of the Mansion's long-range plan. EXHIBIT 19. 

BUDGET ITEM #613 BILLINGS PRESERVATION SOCIETY: 
Tape No. 2:B:004 

Informational Testimonv: Ms. Towe spoke on behalf of their 
recommended grant of $4,000 to establish a permanent endowment. 
EXHIBIT 20. She stated that the Society does not anticipate any 
problem reaching the required match of $15,000. 

BUDGET ITEM # 587 MONTANA INSTITUTE OF ART FOUNDATION: 
Tape No. 2:B:132 

Informational Testimony: Arlo Dawes, Executive Assistant to the 
Chairperson of the Crow Nation, spoke on behalf of their 
recommended grant of $15,000 for architectural and engineering 
studies of a Plains Indian Buffalo Culture Museum Study. EXHIBIT 
21. Mr. Dawes presented a letter from Madame Chairperson Clara 
Nomee of the Crow Tribal Council. The letter was addressed to Mr. 
Paul Dyck of the Paul Dyck Foundation and authorized him and the 
foundation to begin negotiations for a museum on the Crow 
Reservation. EXHIBIT 22. 
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Mr. Dawes explained to the committee that the Plains Indian 
Buffalo Culture Museum would bring back to Montana and to tribal 
members, Indian artifacts and belongings scattered across the 
United States and Canada. He said a large portion of the museum 
archives would consist of property currently owned by Mr. Paul 
Dyck. He described the reactions of elders that visited Mr. 
Dyck's studio and saw Indian artifacts and regalia that have not 
been owned by Indians in'years. He said the elders were 
enraptured by the history and spiritual value of the items seen. 

Tape 3:A:002 

Mr. Dawes said that the collection owned by Mr. Dyke is very 
valuable and the Crow tribe is very excited about the opportunity 
to bring this collection to Montana and to the tribes here. The 
tribe is presently in the process of working out an agreement 
with Mr. Dyke. He estimated that 330,000 tourists would visit the 
museum each year, and that the museum would benefit the whole 
community. He stated that this grant money would be used to 
complete preliminary studies for the museum. 

Proponents' Testimony: Mr. Rusty Rokita, representing the Plains 
Indian Buffalo Culture Project, the Crow Tribe, the Big Horn 
CoUnty Commissioners, the Montana Institute of the Arts 
Foundation and the Paul Dyke Foundation, spoke on behalt of the 
grant. He stated that the Montana Institute of the Arts 
Foundation is serving as the applicant for this grant because 
this is not a local project but will benefit the whole state. 

Mr. Rokita stated that Mr. Dyke's collection represents 34 Indian 
tribes that were on the Great Plains from about 1790 to 1890. 
There are 31,000 pieces in the collection. The collection 
contains valuable pieces of historic significance. The Dyke 
Foundation has purchased the land at the Battle of the Little Big 
Horn Battlefield National Monument. The Foundation has the 
collection. The problem is organizing the steps to build the 
museum and bring the collection to Montana. Former Governor 
Schwinden and former Governor Babcock both tried to negotiate the 
donation of Mr. Dyke's collection, but he refused to donate it to 
an institution. The Foundation is a 501(c)3 foundation and 
therefore is an institution itself. Mr. Dyke wanted certain 
things in terms of location and ownership of the collection. Mr. 
Dyke has stated that he feels very strongly about the 
significance of the collection to Native Americans. 

The requested grant would pay for a feasibility study that would 
bring all the necessary data together and determine the best 
building to be built. This is a unique situation; the collection 
is already in hand, the building just has to be designed and 
constructed. The architectural and engineering study is necessary 
for further fundraising efforts; many foundations are hesitant to 
donate funds until they can see plans on paper. It is important 
to move quickly because if something happens to Mr. Dyke, the 
collection could be lost. 
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Mr. Dawes told the committee that Mr. Dyke is 76 years old and 
has said that if things go right he would like to see the 
collection go to the Crow tribe. He stated that it is important 
for the committee to realize that there are both Indian and non­
Indian people working together to do this. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
who would own the collection, or if anyone would own it. He also 
asked if other tribes such as the Blackfeet are aware of this. 
Mr. Rokita said that some details are still being worked out. One 
of Mr. Dyke's concerns is that the Museum be located on the Crow 
Reservation. Oglala Sioux and Northern Cheyenne have been talked 
to, but not all tribes have been contacted. Mr. Rokita said some 
of the artifacts are sacred religious artifacts and fall under 
the Re-patriation Act and probably should not be viewed by the 
general public. Mr. Dyke suggested that there be a council of 
elders from all tribes to make decisions on what can be viewed by 
the public. The Smithsonian is being contacted to help with 
deciding on the details of legal ownership of the collection. Mr. 
Dyke has an attorney that has volunteered to help with that. Mr. 
Rokita said those kinds of details would be worked out before any 
of the grant money would be spent. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked who would be responsible for the museum 
maintenance and protection of the collection. Mr. Dawes said the 
Crow Tribe would be. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if the collection came from one tribe or a 
particular tribe. Mr. Rokita said the collection is made up of 
artifacts from 34 different tribes, and some of those tribes no 
longer exist. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked who Mr. Paul Dyke is. Mr. Rokita said he is 
an artist who lives in Arizona. He is a descendant of the great 
Van Dyke and is an artist of some standing in the southwest. 

REP. BARDANOUVE asked if they basically needed this money to get 
the project started. Mr. Rokita said yes, they needed the A&E 
drawings before foundations would be ready to commit money for 
the project. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked what would happen to the collection if 
something happens to Mr. Dyke before the museum is completed and 
negotiations are done. Mr. Dawes said the Crow tribe would try to 
get it. Mr. Rokita said that Mr. Dyke's family has said that 
rather than have the collection fall into the world market, 
unless there are clear directions from Paul, the collection will 
be burned when he passes away. Therefore timing is getting 
important. Mr. Dyke has taken seriously his commitments to Native 
Americans and will not let the sacred objects in the collection 
be sold. 
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BUDGET ITEM #540 GARNET PRESERVATION ASSOCIATION 
Tape No. 3:A:877 

Informational Testimony: Chuck Hollenbaugh, Recreation Planner, 
Garnet Resource Area, Bureau of Land Management, Missoula, spoke 
on behalf of the Association's recommended grant of $9,000 for 
the restoration of three buildings. EXHIBIT 23. He provided an 
interpretive brochure on the ghost town. EXHIBIT 24. He stated 
that the grant money would be matched with state and federal 
funds. In addition the Garnet Preservation Association would 
provide in-kind support and some money. 

Mr. Hollenbaugh stated that the Advisory Committee expressed some 
concern that the preservation work does not meet State Historic 
Preservation Office standards. Mr. Hollenbaugh said that 
compliance is a routine part of BLM work, and work at Garnet does 
meet SHPO standards. 

ProDonents' Testimonv: Dwight Geppert, Garnet Preservation 
Association, spoke on behalf of the recommended grant. He 
explained that the GPA works cooperatively with the BLM to manage 
Garnet Ghost Town. Major fundraisers are an annual barbecue, 
revenues from items sold at the visitor's center, and revenue 
from rental cabins. Some of those revenues are used to pay for 
park rangers salaries and buying materials for small maintenance 
projects. Mr. Geppert stated that grants are a major source of 
money for the stabilization and restoration of buildings at 
Garnet. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked who 
owns the ghost town. Mr. Geppert said that the town is mostly 
owned by the BLM. GPA owns at least one of the mining claims, and 
some claims are still privately owned. Mr. Hollenbaugh stated 
that some private lands are held within the ghost town, and BLM 
is trying to acquire those lands. The buildings are publicly 
owned. 

Ms. Hamman asked who owns the 21 facilities. Mr. Hollenbaugh said 
the primary owner is the BLM. There are several structures and 
some land owned by the GPAj therefore, there is joint management 
and ownership. 

Tape 3:B:003 

ANNOUNCEMENTS/DISCUSSION: 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL announced that the Granite County Museum and 
Cultural Center had missed yesterday's meeting, but stopped by 
later to visit with him. He allowed them to give their testimony 
just to him, and told them they would not be penalized for not 
testifying in front of the whole committee. 'CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL 
provided a copy of their written testimony. EXHIBIT 25. 

BUDGET ITEM #598 ROSEBUD COUNTY HISTORICAL SOCIETY: 
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Tape No. 3:B:034 

Informational Testimony: Mr. Bill Pratt, Montana Arts Council, 
spoke briefly about Rosebud County's recommended grant of $10,000 
for renovating their heating, cooling, electrical and plumbing 
systems. EXHIBIT 26. The building is currently not up to codes, 
and these systems must be replaced in order for the museum to 
properly house future exhibits. 

Questions. Responses. and Discussion: REP. BARDANOUVE asked who 
owns the facility. Mr. Pratt said it is owned by the Society, a 
non-profit organization. The Society receives no government 
support. 

BUDGET ITEM #596 BLAINE COUNTY MUSEUM: 
Tape No. 3:B:l07 

Informational Testimony: Stuart MacKenzie, Blaine County Museum, 
spoke on behalf of their recommended grant of $10,000 for 
renovation of an existing building into a wildlife museum. 
EXHIBIT 27. 

Jude Sheppard, Western Bank employee, Board Member of Blaine 
County Museum, and Secretary of Chinook Chamber of Commerce, 
spoke about the exhibits the Wildlife Museum would hold. She 
passed around pictures of wildlife specimens as examples of what 
would be a part of the exhibits. She stated the exhibits would 
show the wildlife or birds in their natural habitat, and would 
tell the natural history of the animal. Ms. Sheppard stated that 
the front of the Museum would house an art gallery and gift shop. 

Debbie Davies, business owner and Vice-President of Chinook 
Chamber of Commerce, spoke regarding the preservation of the 
existing building to be utilized by the Wildlife Museum. The 
building was formerly the Blaine Theater and has been vacant for 
several years. The building is located within half a block of 
from the Blaine County Museum. The moldings and light fixtures of 
the building make it unique and should be preserved. The Museum 
would have video presentations and speakers for public programs, 
and will coordinate programs with community schools. She stated 
that with the Blaine County Museum already established, and the 
Chief Joseph Battlefield nearby, the facilities could complement 
each other and be enjoyed by future generations. 

Bruce Wold, business owner, outgoing President of Chinook Chamber 
of Commerce, and a member of the Advisory Council, Bank of 
Montana, spoke on the importance of the Wildlife Museum to the 
downtown area. He stated that Chinook would like to make state 
Highway 2 one of the main thoroughfares from the east into 
Glacier National Park. The Museum would play an important part in 
bringing tourism to Chinook. He stated the Museum would improve 
the livelihood of the area. The community would be involved in 
the Memorial Fund that would allow donations to be given in 
someone's memory for specific exhibits. 
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Mr. MacKenzie spoke to the committee regarding the financial 
plans for the renovation. He said that Chinook has committed 
$25,000, and Blaine County tax revenues will generate $9,000. 
Corporate donations total $2,000, earned income is $8,000 and the 
Chamber of Commerce, Lions Club and private individual 
contributions total $5,000. Trust funds and specific bequests or 
reserves of $9,000 add up to total cash contributions of $60,000. 
In addition, in-kind contributions will be realized in volunteer 
labor valued at $20,000. The existing building was donated at an 
estimated value of $85,000, plus $10,000 for the land. Total 
local contributions for the project add up to $165,000. 

Mr. MacKenzie stated that the grant application requested 
$55,000. The Museum will gladly accept the recommended $10,000, 
but portions of the renovations will be delayed. He asked that, 
if possible, the committee consider granting an additional 
$15,000 for a total of $25,000 or half the amount originally 
requested. $25,000 would amount to one-fifth of total project 
costs, with four-fifths of the cost coming from the local 
community. 

Proponents' Testimony: REP. BARDANOUVE spoke in favor of the 
Blaine County Museum's Wildlife Museum. He stated that the Museum 
used a previous grant to design a highly professional exhibit at 
the Chief Joseph Battlefield. He stated that the community has 
really supported the museum, and that the county has too. REP. 
BARDANOUVE told the committee that the grant would be well used 
if given to the museum. 

Questions, Responses, and Discussion: CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked 
if the pictures passed around were the exhibits that would be put 
into the Museum. Ms. Sheppard said the pictures were just 
representative of the works the taxidermist can do for the 
museum, but are not the ones that would actually be in the 
museum. She further explained that they would want each specimen 
to be displayed in its natural habitat, in their historic 
context. 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL asked if the exhibits were already lined up or 
if the museum had plans for exhibits. Mr. Wold stated that 
because they are nonprofit they have already received some 
specimens from state agencies, and do have plans for exhibits. He 
said that because the Wildlife Museum will show the animals in 
their cultural and historic context, it fits under the criteria 
of the Cultural and Aesthetics Grants. 

End of Hearing 

ANNOUNCEMENTS/DISCUSSION: 

CHAIRMAN BERGSAGEL reminded the committee of the joint meeting on 
Thursday with the Institutions Subcommittee at 5:00 pm in 
Rm. 312-2. 
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Mr. Haubein informed the committee that the Thursday meeting 
would include Executive Action on HB 12. 
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930126JL.HMl 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

___ L_O __ N_G __ -__ R_A~N~G~E __ P~L~A~N~N~I~N~G _______ SUB-COMMITTEE 

ROLL CALL DATE 

I NAME I PRESENT I ABSENT I EXCUSED I 
SEN. BOB HOCKETT VICE-CHAIR V-

REP. FRANCI S BARDONOUVE '//" 

SEN. ETHEL HARDING v/ 

SEN. ELEANOR VAUGHN \.../ 

REP. Tori ZOOK \1 
",I 

REP. ERNEST BERGSAGEL CHAIR ~ 



, . 

I 
1 
1.' 
I. 

I: 
It 

3. 
EXHlelT_--.:_~_ 
DA TE. I - 1.. (" .. <7 J 

SECTION IV. STATISTICS (cont.) 
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A. ANALYSIS BY GRANT CATEGORY (cont.) 

3. CAPITAL EXPENDITURE PROJECTS -- These proposals are for: 

a. additions to a collection; 
b. acquisition of works of art, artifacts or historical documents; 
c. historic preservation; and 
d. construction or renovation of cultural facilities. 

Currently, capital expenditure grants are limited to 25 percent of all grants 
funds available. 

Matching Requirement: Generally each grant· dollar must be matched with 
three dollars in cash or in-kind goods and services .. 

4. CHALLENGE GRANTS FOR ENDOWMENT DEVELOPMENT -- These 
proposals are for the creation or development of permanent endowments 
with investment earnings for use in operations, programs or to add to the 
endowment principal. Applicants must: 

a. demonstrate a need and purpose; 
b. verify the inviolability of endowment funds; 
c. demonstrate an ability to match the grant from private or other 

sources within the grant period; and 
d. not use the grant to reduce funds raised annually. 

Matching Requirement: Each. grant dollar must be matched with three 
dollars in cash or irrevocable planned or deferred gifts with: 

* at least one-third of the match being in cash; 
* as much as one-third in wills, devises, bequests or paid-up life 

insurance; and 
* other match including irrevocable trusts; property such as land, 

securities, objects of value (when converted to cash); and 
income from rental property. 
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PROJECT D I RECTOR I S EL I 2ABETH KEtINEDY 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 501 START DATE: 
HISTORV NUMBER: 2:370 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 70,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 7 .. 000 PROJECT CATEGORY': 

VOLUNTEERS: o GRANT CATEGORY': 
TYPE OF ACTIVIP?: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

01/01/94 
12/31/94 
VISUAL ARTS 
OTHER/CULTURAL 
CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 

~ of TOTAL REUENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 199,881 LAST YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 

CHANGE ~ 
$ 343, 156 

EARNED INCOME: 
PRIVATE REUENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REUENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

At10UNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 36,000 23~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 5 1 , 000 33~ PRESENT Y'EAR OPERAT I tlG I NCot1E : 
$ 25, 000 16:~ PRESENT YEAR OPEP,AT I tlG EXPEtISES: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 15,000 9~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 17,631 11~ 
$ 144,631 95~ 
$ 6,250 4~ 
$ 150,881 
$ 49,000 
$ 40,000 

$ 319,145 
$ 370,047 
$ 370,047 
$ 580,784 
$ 580, 784 

15~ 
56~ 
56~ 

This grant wi I I be used to repair the roof at Paris Gibson Square. The bui Iding is at the 
crossroads of its 90-year existence. Capital repairs must occur over the next five years or 

.. the bui Iding wi II deteriorate past the point of repair. The roof is the first priority, 
fol lowed oy window restoration, and the cleaning and sealing of the stone exterior. A capital 
i mprovemen ts campa i gn OJ i I I be condl..lc ted to ra i se mon i es for a I I three pro j ec to? s i mu I taneous I y 
and to es tab I i sh an endowmen t . 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee recognized the importance of this major cultural faci I ity in a city which doesn't 

.. have manlJ. The Square houses many ar ts , humar) i ties and commun i ty ac t i v i ties. There i s a need 
of ser i ous repa i r to the roo f to ma i n ta i nit's ab iIi ty to con t i nlle to pro v i de th i s serv i ce . 
Th i s reno va t i on work i spar t 0 f an ex i s t. i ng f edera I con t.r'::Ic t., and t.he comm i t. tee reql..les ted tha t. 

.. SHPO ma i n ta i n r'ev i ew overs i gh t on the pr'o j ec t . The comm i t tee r'ecommended par' t i ~. I fund i ng for 
the project . 

.. 
CULTURRL & RESTHETIC GRRHTS HISTORY 

1984/85 I tlSTALLAT I ON OF ELEUATOR 
ill 1986/87 THE ORO I NS OF MODERN I ST ART I tl MotHAtlA 

1990/91 CURATOR OF EDUCATION 

.. 

.. 

.. 

.. 

.. 

1990/91 TRUSSES/ENVIRONMENTAL CONTROL 
1992/93 EXTERIOR SCULPTURE 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
At10UNT 
172,000 
45,232 
24,730 
60,370 
7,500 

GP,ANT Ar10U~H 

AMOUNT RETURNED 
50,000 ° 17, 000 a 
10,000 ° 30,000 ° 5,000 ? 

112,000 



MOHTAHA CHORALE) GREAT FALLS) MT 
OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 

Page 112 

PROJECT DIRECTOR IS MARCIA L. SCHALK 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 002 START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 2430 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 15,300 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 2.000 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

VOLUNTEERS: 300 GRANT CATEGORY: 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: INSTITUTION/ORG SUPPORT 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
MUSIC 
ART 
OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 344, 254 LAST YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCO~lE: $ 

CHANGE ::s 
100,846 

EARNED INCOME: 
PR I VATE REI,.IENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB.: 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 125,238 40~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 
$ 148,789 48~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 
$ 0 O~ PRESENT y'EAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: $ 
$ 2,000 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 
$ 1 ,850 O~ 
$ in,8?? 90~ 
$ 30,606 9% 
$ 308,483 
$ 35,771 
$ 0 

89,431 
150,504 
159,954 
107.,930 
157,930 

The Montana Chorale seeks funding to continue its tradition of touring tlrban and rural 

59% 
78~ 

4% 
4% 

commun i ties i n the s ta te . Since i ts found i ng i n 1976, the ~lon tana Chora I e has taken live, 
high-qual i~y choral music to people across Montana, many of whom have never experienced 
performances by professional musicians. As the Chorale enters its 17th year, the founders and 
conduc tor have sough t to research Na t i \)e Amer i can songs and chan ts . The Cho'roJ e his tor i ems and 
arrangers wi" score th i s mus i c, ,'e ta i n i "9 i ts mus i c 's au then ti c i tt::l. Ph i I Wh i tehawk, Na ti ve 
American composer, wi I I accompany the Chorale tours which are geographically designed to serve 
the reservations and rural communities in Montana over a two-year grant period. 

connlTTEE RECOnnENDATIONS 
Whi Ie recognizing the role it plays in promoting the touring of high qual ity choral music, the 
comm i ttee had enough qlJest i onsabolJt. the ITlonagement of th i s grolJP t.o recommend zero fund i ng for 
th i s second pr' i or' i ty ,'eques t . I tis on i ts th i r'd marlager' i n the pas t few year's ~·uld has had a 
history of reverting C~ltural Trust Grants. In addition, the committee had questions about the 
Native American part of program. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORV 

1984/85 GLACIER CHORALE ARTS INST 
1985/87 GLAC I ER CHORAL ARTS FEST I VAL - SUM~IER 85 
1988/89 ENDmlMENT DEVELOPt1ENT 
1988/89 FESTIVAL OF THE ROCKIES 
1988/89 OPERATIONAL SUPPORT - MONTANA CHORALE 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
At10UNT 
97,000 
50,000 
30,000 
24,450 
15,052 

GRANT 
AMOUNT 

o 
o 

10,000 
o 

5,000 

16,000 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

10,000 

3, 173 
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.. Great Falls, MT 59401 
(406) 727-8255 
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EXHIBIT ~ -----
DATE... i;, 7., l,. - '1 "7 

$8.------

MISSION STATEMENT 

PARIS GIBSON SQUARE MUSEUM OF ART is dedicated to 

the preservation, interpretation and display of art that 

reflects the needs, interests and cultural diversity of its 

audience. The Museum's focus in its permanent collections 

and temporary exhibitions is modern and contemporary art 

from the Northwestern United States. In conjunction with its 

exhibitions, the Museum in its role as the Cultur,al Center for 

Cascade County is committed to providing a diversity of 

educational programs such as speakers, classes and special 

events that promote the arts and humanities and, at the 

same time, create an atmosphere of accessibility and 

understanding for all participants regardless of age, 

education or background. The Museum is devoted to 

nourishing artists and the arts of the region by providing 

studio space for resident artists and classroom space and 

faCilitating other community art organizations wishing to 

collaborate in artistic programming. The conservation of the 

Museum's historically significant building is viewed as 

essential in preserving its architectural heritage . 



EXHIBIT ____ 5 __ 

DATE.. ~ - r.. ~ - J 3> _ 

sa .... __ 
PARIS GIBSON SQUARE MUSEUM OF ART 

CENTENNIAL ·CELEBRATION 
& 

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN 

1993 - 1996 

Original Pen and Ink by Russell James Kinney, 1585 



EXHIBlt __ 3 ___ _ 

DATE 

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN & ENDOWMENT FOR CAPITAL REPJ------­
Building on the Past to Enrich Tomorrow 

Described in 1896 as "the best school building west of the Missouri," Paris Gibson Square 
has continued to play a vital role as a cultural and educational resource for not only 
Cascade County but also north central Montana, an area of 25,000 square miles. The 
building is at a crossroad of its 96 year existence. Either significant capital repairs must 
be made to the building over the next five years or it will deteriorate past the economic 
point of no return. The first critical need is the structural repair of the roof; second is 
the restoration of the 139 existing windows; third is the cleaning and sealing of the stone 
exterior where necessary. 

Existing roofing conditions have deteriorated to the point where major holes have 
appeared and patch jobs will no longer correct the problem. Water is entering the 
building in large amounts in many areas, including water seepage between the walls and 
down through the ceilings of the second floor. If allowed to continue for an extended 
amount of time, the structural integrity of the building may be jeopardized by the 
continued soaking and possible rotting of wood not only of the understructure of the 
roof but the interior walls and ceiling supports as well. The longer the delay to make the 
repairs the more extensive the damage will be and, thereby, more costly to restore. 

A capital campaign will be conducted to raise the money for all three projects 
simultaneously and to establish an endowment for future capital needs as well. As 
computed by the finn of L'Heureux Page Werner, the projected cost O'fjust these three 
major repairs is over $275,000. The projected need for a capital endowment fund is 
$200,000, assuming that a 5% return will generate $10,000 annually for capital 
improvements. 

How are we going to accomplish the task of raising close to $500,OOO? Since 1977, over 
$500,000 has already been raised for past capital improvements in the building. The 
majority of funds have come from federal Community Development Block Grants; 
Montana Cultural and Aesthetic Grants; the capital improvements portion of the Cascade 
County Mill appropriation; local private contributors, especially the Junior League of 
Great Falls; and the earliest grant which was from the Montana Historical Society 
Preservation Office. Certainly, all of these traditional sources are still available for funds 
and, in fact, a Montana C&A grant has already been written for the roof for $49,000. As 
previously mentioned, there are many promotional aspects of the centennial year that will 
generate local support. Additionally, there are other avenues for local support related 
strictly to repairing the building; two examples are buying an individual "roof tile" for $25 
and "the Class of 1925" sponsoring a window repair for $1,000 in honor of their favorite 
teacher, Miss Grundy, with a commemorated brass plaque placed on the window. Even 
on an individual level there are many possibilities for pursuing commemorative 
donations, with recognition given in the fonn of a building pin. 



EXHIBIT __ ;'~ __ _ 

DATE 1-1,.~, ll_ 
S8 . ___ .. ___ _ 

PARIS GmSON SQUARE CENTENNIAL CElEBRATION: 1896·1996 

A centennial celebration is just around the comer for a historic building in Great Falls­
Paris Gibson Square. The building was dedicated as Central High School on November 
1, 1896. Between 1930 and 1975, it served the community as Paris Gibson Junior High. 
After closing as a school, the building took on another life as a community cultural center 
in January of 1977. The past fifteen years have witnessed the growth of programs and 
uses of the facility within the community. However, the focus of activities at the Square 
continues to be educational. 

Paris Gibson Square is one of the most outstanding historical buildings in Montana with 
both its exterior and interior preserved in its original condition. In anticipation of this 
momentous birthday in the life of the building, an advisory committee is being fanned 
to explore the many possibilities to commemorate this event. The celebration period will 
begin in January of 1995 and will culminate in a rededication ceremony on November 1, 
1996, exactly 100 years later. 

The Board of Trustees and staff of Paris Gibson Square, Inc., have also made a 
commitment to begin the arduous task of raising the funds necessary to repair the 
building so that it will last another 100 years. The Capital Improvement Campaign, 
Building on the Past to Enrich Today and Tomorrow, will begin in earnest in 1993 
and end in 1996. An advisory committee will be formed from the community, which will 
lie the nucleus of a community-wide campaign to restore one of Great Falls' most 
treasured landmarks. The goal of the Capital Campaign is to arrest the ·deterioration of 
the building within the next five years so that a major component of Montana's 
architectural patrimony will be preserved well into the next century. In addition, an 
endowment to be used for continuing capital repairs will be established. 

A campaign is defined as a series of organized, planned actions for a particular purpose. 
This is obviously what we will be doing for both the Centennial Celebration and the 
Capital Campaign, which will occur simultaneously. The belief is that a centennial 
celebration is the ideal time to conduct a capital campaign as both the historical and 
emotional ties to the former school building will generate local support. Not only will 
individuals be asked to contribute to the campaign but also local bUSinesses, corporations 
who have connections in Cascade County and Montana and national foundations who 
support capital improvements to historic buildings. 



t.Anit1II __ ~_---

I I C -2 DATE - l- v - I .::> 

sa 

State Historic Preservation Office 
Montana Historical Society 
Mailing Address: 225 North Roberts • Helena, MT 59620-9990 
Office Address: 102 Broadway • Helena, MT • (406) 444-7715 

July 29, 1992 

Elizabeth Kennedy 
Executive Director 
Paris-Gibson Square 
Museum of Art 
1400 First Avenue North 
Great Falls, MT 59401 

REF: 1994-95 Montana Cultural Trust Capital Expenditure Grant, 
Structural Roof Repairs on Paris-Gibson Square, 
Great Falls, MT 

Dear Betsy: 

We received your letter notifying us of your intent to apply for a 
grant under the above-referenced grant program. Since I am writing 
this after our meeting on July 29, 1992, I will reiterate in 
Writing my preliminary review of the projected work proposal 
including stone repair and cleaning, window repair or-replacement 
and the current work proposal that involves roof and flashing 
repair and replaced, funded with a successful grant application. 

stone Repair and Cleaning 

At this time, I would recommend only cleaning of stains caused by 
minerals and paint deposited by water drainage problems off the 
roof and spot repairs of deteriorated stone that is being caused by 
the same drainage problems. I do not bel~eve that an overall 
cleaning of the building is necessary at this time. As we 
discussed, this work could possibly be accomplished utilizing the 
same scaffolding required by the roof repairs. We would want to 
review any development of plans and specifications, as well as 
inspecting any test patches of stone cleaning and stone 
stabilization efforts. 

Repair or Replacement of Original Windows 

I have provided some of the documentation requirements written by 
the National Park Service for inventory of all existing windows and 
associated woodwork including sills, moldings, etc. We would 
prefer you to retain the original windows, if at all possible. As 
to proposed energy retrofit solutions, we view interior storm 
windows as the best solution, followed by low-profile storm 
windows, viewing replacement of the existing windows with 
thermopane units as a last resort and one that we would want to 



SPECIAL EVENTS AND PROMOTIONAL ITEMS 

EXHIBIT 3 
DAT~3 
~ ---- ... --- --

There are many ideas for possible themes, events and promotional items with many more 
to be suggested. To illustrate just a few: 

• An annual all-school reunion for former graduates, teachers and staff as a fund raiser 

• A photography exhibit of historical and contemporary architecturally significant 
buildings in Montana with a seminar to discuss the meaning of buildings in Montana 

• An exhibition of memorabilia related to the school with a seminar which explores 
Montana's educational history and future 

• A commemorative booklet about the building from both an architectural, educational 
and community point of view 

• A poster, a notecard and tee shirt with the building's centennial logo, the design of 
which will be the result of a competition 

• Revised centennial edition of the PGS cookbook with new redpes from former 
students arranged by class years 

• A one-man dramatic presentation about Paris Gibson in a dinner theater format to be 
performed in the Conservatory Museum Restaurant ' 

• A video that deals with the building as a historical entity and as a cultural presence 
within Great Falls and Montana that could be sold 

• Commissioning a song or composition that is dedicated to Paris Gibson Square with 
a performance at the Square 

• A poetry contest with the building as the theme 

• A rededication ceremony with both local and state notables and descendants of Paris 
Gibson 

• An art exhibition of artists' works from the early years 



Elizabeth Kennedy 
July 29, 1992 
Page 3 

L,;"L1!T _ ¥ ---..-----OATE_ -------SB _______ _ 

As far as I can determine at this time, if my recommendations are 
followed, the various projects discussed on the previous pages will 
meet the Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation. 

If you have any questions, or I can be of further assistance, 
please call me at 444-7715. 

Sincerely, 
, / 

~~son, Deputy 
State Historic Preservation Officer 
Historical Architect 

cc: Cindy Kittredge 
Great Falls HPO 

Bill Pratt 
Montana Arts Council 

File: C&A/NR-Paris Gibson Square-1992 



Elizabeth Kennedy 
July 29, 1992 
Page 2 

review very carefully. As I stated during our meeting, I believe 
that a sample window, selected as a worst case example of 
deterioration should be repaired to give an accurate cost estimate 
of what repair vs. replacement would be. Also, we would expect 
that any window replacement exactly duplicate the existing window 
in profile, dimensions, trim, etc. We would require comparison 
drawings showing window sections and details of both the existing 
original windows and the proposed replacement windows, prior to 
approving a window replacement project. Also as I stated during 
our meeting, ·1 believe that if replacement is determined to be a 
viable option, a full scale sample should be installed to determine 
whether the manufacturer can duplicate the original window system 
and successfully install it without damaging interior woodwork and 
plaster, or altering the appearance of the building on the 
exterior. 

Roof Repair and Replacement 

since the plan is essentially to replace the metal shingle roof, 
gutters, and flashing to stop persistent water leaks into the 
building, we fully support your grant application. I believe that 
this portion of the overall project to be the most critical item of 
the planned work, and one that needs addressing before fIlore serious 
damage occurs to the interior of the building. I have provided you 
with a list of potential metal shingle manufacturers that can 
possibly duplicate the existing roofing material, however, we would 
want to review the proj ect as it is planned and construction 
documents become available. I would also want to inspect samples 
of both the original metal shingles and other decorative metal work 
like ridge cresting that is evident on the roof to determine that 
any replacements closely duplicate the existing historic roofing 
material. As to the flashing repairs and other drainage we would 
want to review the plan to determine if any alterations that might 
be made would possibly damage historic construction materials, such 
as the stone masonry, or any decorative woodwork located adjacent 
to the roof structure, ie. soffits, brackets, and trim moldings. 
From what I can see, you are not in danger of doing any damage to 
the historic fabric of the building other than the actual roofing 
systems, which includes the metal shingle roofing system. I would 
hope that at least some of the original roof might be salvageable, 
but if your consultants determine that it has to be entirely 
replaced due to age and deterioration, we will accept a closely 
duplicated sUbstitute. 

In conclusion, we whole-heartedly support your efforts to maintain 
the integrity of the building, and your grant application, since 
the roof repairs are a critical issue at this time. Also, as you 
are very much aware, we require this close review of the project, 
because of the existing grant covenant that we have on Paris Gibson 
Square, which is not due to expire until September 19, 1995. 



E.'xn.wl i_;; .1 

DATE.. J - d. .-~ -.-q-::!.-

MISSOULA CHILDREN'S THEATRE) MISSOULA) MT 
MCT BU I LD I liG CAP I TAL CAMPA I GN 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JAMES CARON 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 535 START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 0990 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 200,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 100.000 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

Sa. 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
THEATRE 
ART 

-
Page 47 

IJOLUNTEERS: 24,000 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED INCOME: 

PRIUATE REUENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICAtlT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTR/B. : 
TOTAL RE1-.'ENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

~ 0 f TOTAL REI.)ENUE 
$ 2, 040, 800 LAST ~/EAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ lAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ " 179, 100 59~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 250, 000 12% PRESEtlT 'yEAR OPERAT I tlG EXpaiSES: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 400,000 20~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 0 O~ 
$ 1, 829, 1 00 93~ 
$ 136,700 6~ 
$ ' .. 955,800 
$ 75,000 
$ 40,000 

CHANGE ~ 
$ 838,024 
$ 867,310 
$ 1,20 I, 321 43% 
$ " 172,035 35~ 
$ 1,230,537 2~ 
$ 1,230,637 5~ 

t1CT is C1jrr'en t I y housed i n the Fron t S tree t Thea tre comp I ex in down town 11 i ssou I a . To 
accommodate the continued growth of MCT, a new faci lity was recently acquired by the City of 
Missoula., As soon as MCT has matched the City's financial commitment of $300,000, the title of 
the bui Iding wil I be in MCT's name. The bui Iding, formerly a large public school, wi I I be 
refurbished to house a full scale summer Academy for senior high students from across the 
coun try, and ser've as a tra i n i ng cen ter for' MCT i n ter'na tiona I tours. A s to te-o f - the-ar t 
auditorium, to be constructed adjacent to the existing structure, wi I I complete the performing 
ar tS comp I ex and a I low MCT to be t ter serve M i ssou I a and t.he s ta te . In i t i a ~ funds ra i sed ha'Je 
enab I ed lim i ted access to the bu i I ding. The renova t i on phase srloLll d be comp Ie te pr i or to the 
granting period. Funds raised during 1994-95 wi I I be dedicated to construction of the 
audit.orium. 

connlTTEE RECOnnEHDATIOHS 
The committee thought this was a good project with more than a reasonable chance of success. 
The faci I i tI:!, whi Ie primari Iy ser'ving MCT, would also support a number of needs in the 
community. The bui Iding was built in 1935 and may have historic designation. However, the 
committee recognized that there have been some problems with getting the fund-raising going and 
is not sure enough about the level of support in Missoula. There was plenty of match indicated 
in the application. Partial funding was recommended for the highly ranked proposal. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
ArtOUNT AMOUNT RETURNED 

1984/85 IMPROVE THEATRE 22,500 0 
1988/89 GENERAL OPERATING SUPPORT 47,228 16,000 0 
1 9S8 /89 ENDOWMENT DEVElOPME~iT 20,000 20,000 20,000 
1990/91 OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 53,425 15,000 0 
1 990 /9 1 LOCAL CH' LDREti . S PROGRAM 26,900 0 
1990/91 ENDOWMENT PROGRAM 30,000 20,000 18,472 
1992/93 OPERAT I oriAl SUPPORT 53, 725 15,000 ? 
'992/93 ENDOWt1ElH EXPANS I ON 47,500 0 
1992/93 BUilDING CAPITRL CAMPAIGN 94,000 35,000 ? 

TOTAL AMOUnT GRANTED 121, (100 



· ".! 

BIGFORK eTR FOR THE PERF ARTS FDN) BIGFORK) MT 
THE 5TH & 6TH ANNUAL GATHERING AT BIGFORK 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS MUFFlE THOMSON 

Page 43 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 537 
H I STORY NUt1BER: 6705 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 4,050 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 150 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISC I PLI NE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
LITERATURE 
ART 

VOLUNTEERS: 60 
FAIR/FESTIVAL 

GRANT CATEGORY: SPECIAL PROJECT 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED INCOME: 

PR IVATE REt)E~iUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMEtlDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTIOH 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
$ 156,801 LAST YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 65,200 51~ LAST VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 12,000 9~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 3,600 2~ 
$ 80,800 63~ 
$ 45,470 36% 
$ 126,270 
$ 30,531"­
$ 23,000""'-

CHANGE :l:: 
$ 118,533 
$ 96,090 
$ 72,900 
$ 77,800 
$ 72,900 
$ 99,800 

-38;>1; 
-19~ 

O~ 
28;>1; 

The Gathering at Bigfork is two separate, concurrent events. First and foremost, it is a week 
long celebration of the creative process. Wei I known playwrights are invited to bring a new 
work to develop for a one week rehearsal period. The writer is assisted by a cast of 
professional actors and a director/collaborator. The festival consists of 15-8 nightly staged 
readings, open to the publ ic. Dl..Iring the dCII::Is of the festival, we also use our guest artists 
and wri ters to conduct a theater conference. The confer~ence attracts new and working wri ters, 
students and retired persons from Montana and the country. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMEHDRTIOHS 
The committee recognized that this intense performing arts program has grown substantially and 
improved over the years. It provides an opportunity for national and regional playwrites to 
test out plays in progress. The video of one of the workshops showed that it was wei I 
attended, presented and received. tlot only have some Montana groups gone on to produce works 
previewed in Bigfork, but the program is also a major economic boost to the community. The 
committee recommended partial funding. 

CULTURRL & RESTHETIC GRRHTS HISTORY 

1990/91 THEATRE EQUIPMENT 
1990/91 ENDOWMENT DEVELOPMENT 
1990/91 MANAGING DIRECTOR/TECHNICAL SUPPORT 
1992/93 THE 3RD AND 4TH ANNUAL GATHERING AT BIGF 
1992/93 PERMANENT ENDOWMENT EXPANSION 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

24,220 
37,500 
42,500 
28,738 
37 / 500 

GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT RETURNED 

o 
15,000'- 0 
9,000 -- 0 

15,000- ? 
17,534""",- ? 

515,534 



TOWN 

Fort Shaw, MT 

Frazer, MT 

Gardiner, MT 

Geraldine, MT 

Geyser, MT 

Glasgow, MT 

Great Falls, MT (East) 

Hamilton, MT 

Harlowton, MT 

Havre, MT 

Hot Springs, MT 

Hungry Horse, MT 

Inv~rness, MT 

Kalispell, MT 

Lambert, MT 

Libby, MT 

Livingston, MT (Week #2) 

Livingston, MT (WEEK 1) 

Missoula, MT 

Noxon, MT 

Park City, MT 

Potomac, MT 

Power, MT 

Ronan, MT 

Seeley Lake, MT 

Shelby, MT 

Sidney, MT 

Somers, MT 

St. Regis, MT 

DATE-CFY 

93/01/11-01/16 

93/05/17-05/22 

93/03/08-03/13 

93/03/15-03/20 

93/03/01-03/06 

92/12/07-12/12 

93/01/04-01/09 

92/09/21-09/26 

92/12/07-12/12 

93/03/15-03/20 

93/05/03-05/08 

93/02/22-02/27 

93/04/19-04/24 

93/05/17-05/22 

93/05/10-05/15 

93/01/25-01/30 

93/02/08-02/13 

92/11/02-11/07 

93/03/29-04/03 

93/03/29-04/03 

92/11/30-12/05 

93/02/15-02/20 

93/03/22-03/27 

93/05/10-05/15 

93/03/15-03/20 

93/04/19-04/24 

92/09/21-09/26 

93/03/08-03/13 

92/10/26~10/31 

EXHIBIT __ b __ _ 
DATE ___ L-
&P 



TOWN 

Anaconda, MT 

Arlee, MT 

Ashland, MT (Public) 

Ashland, MT (St. Labre) 

Augusta, MT 

Big Timber, MT 

Billings, MT (Alberta Bair) 

Bozeman, MT (Week 1) 

Bozeman, MT (Week 2) 

Bridger, MT 

Broadview, MT 

Browning, MT 

Butt~, MT (School Year) 

Cascade, MT 

Charlo, MT 

Chester, MT 

Chinook, MT 

Colstrip, MT 

Columbia Falls, MT (Week #1) 

Columbia Falls, MT (Week #2.) 

Condon, MT 

Cut Bank, MT 

Deer Lodge, MT (Week 1) 

Deer Lodge, MT (Week 2) 

Denton, MT 

Dodson, MT 

Dutton, MT 

East Glacier Park, MT 

Eureka, MT 

DATE-CFY 

92/10/05-10/10 

92/12/07-12/12 

93/05/10-05/15 

93/03/29-04/03 

93/05/03-05/08 

93/05/03-05/08 

93/01/04-01/09 

92/09/28-10/03 

93/01/18-01/23 

93/01/25-01/30 

93/03/08-03/13 

93/05/17-05/22 

93/05/17-05/22 

92/09/21-09/26 

93/04/26-05/01 

92/10/05-10/10 

93/03/22-03/27 

93/01/11-01/16 

92/12/07-12/12 

93/05/17-05/22 

93/02/22-02/27 

93/03/15-03/20 

93/01/11-01/16 

93/02/08-02/13 

93/04/12-04/17 

93/05/10-05/15 

93/03/01-03/06 

93/04/26-05/01 

92/11/09-11/14 

EXH'BIT_~0~_­
DATE I - 1-!... - 7 ~ 
sa . __ .-
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Rural Kids Star in Rocky Mountain Road Shows 

Lincoln. Mont. 
.'. Director Jonn Jorgensen put his hands 

tL.. his hips and in a tone somewhere 
tmWeen exasperation and humor. im' 
)iored ll·year-old Mary Moua to get really 
.'~~ty. "You have a lot of grossness to 
f ompllsh in a very short time." he told -. Six days. to be precise. It was Monday 
afternoon. and by Saturday. Mary and her 
<. ge brother. Josh Smith. would have 
:. laster the roles of the two bratty sib· 
_ of Molly Prescott. the heroine of the 
nusical "Johnny Appleseed." FUty·four 
Jtner children simultaneously needed to 
'. rn how to be stuffy Englishmen. wolves. 
~. ,ndchlldren and appleseeds. 
-By Saturday. young Ms. Moua's rendi· 
tion of Tabby Prescott was priceless. She 
~nrhusiastically punched Mr. Jorgensen In 
, stomach. jumped over his prone body 
.. 1 blew nasty raspberries in his face. 

"I was impressed with what they could 
do in one week's time with a bunch of 
"'''s.'' said spectator and father John 
• :ton after the play's performance. which 
illuded his three daughters. "U's just 
neat what they can beng out of the kids." 

As directors and cast members of the 
'''ssoula Children's Theatre. Mr. Jorgen· 
. I and his co-worker. Brad Bond. turned 
"usands of rural youngsters into nearly 
instant actors this school year. In 23 
towns from Florida to Montana. they held 
, ,nday·afternoon auditions for 50 to 60 
, it members. By Saturday. the kids 
!iI!J.! their lines memorized. and a rapt 
audience of appreciative parents was ap­
~i.,uding their talents. 

Messrs. Jorgensen and Bond made up 
w-e of 10 two-person troupes that fanned 
mIt across the back roads of rural America 
this year for the Missoula Theatre. Alto­
,~":her. about 25.000 children in 440 towns 

45 states appeared in "Cinderella." 

III 

"The Wizard of Oz." "Pinocchio" and 
other children's classics. 

Local organizations and schools In 
towns like Lincoln host the professional 
twosomes for the week and pay the com· 
pany a fee ranging from SI.400 to S2.800 for 
the production and a day of seminars for 
the kids. The fee is higher the farther the 
troupes travel from Missoula: Lincoln. 
which is only 75 miles east. paid the 
minimum. The schools keep the box-office 
receipts. 

The reception and turnout can be phe· 
nomenal. In rural canada. schools cancel 
classes for the week the troupe arrives. 
and kids attend workshops and practices 
instead. In Sunburst. Mont.. which hosted 
its 20th annual production this year. two 
performances generally draw 400 to 500 
spectators. Only 300 people live there. 

The arrival of Messrs. Jorgensen and 
Bond in Lincoln the first week of May was 
a big deal. proclaimed on several local 
business signs along the quarter·mile of 
highway that serves as main street. The 
children's theater is one of only a handful 
of cultural events the small town gets each 
year. and the only other happenings to 
draw crowds of more than 100 are the 
spring band concert and the school's 
Christmas program. 

This is a hard·working mountain com· 
munity of about 500. where frugal families 
hang onto a dwindling number of jobs. 
willing to do anything but move to the city. 
Cattle graze the narrow pastures between 
mountain ranges. and the steep mountain· 
sides are splotched with clear-cuts left by 
loggers. At night. a herd of "town deer" 
move down to graze on the sparse blue­
grass between the patchwork of houses. 
cabins and mobile homes. 

Obviously. said high school principal 

Kathy Hiesler. there's neither the popula· 
tion nor the money here to support a 
community theater. nor even a drama 
program at the school. "It's the only 
opportunity for most of these kids to actu· 
ally be in a play." said Ms. Hiesler. who 
also serves as the high school volleyball 
coach. 

MCT president Jim Caron started the 
company in 1969 after his Volkswagen bus 
broke down in the university and mountain 

W Theater 

Missoula Children's Theatre 

now in Its 20th season of exporting pi 
from Missoula. 

At first. Mr. caron's goal was to 0: 
up the arts to rural kids. he says. But tal 
he thinks that turning kids into actOIT 
theater lovers isn't as important as fos 
Ing self·esteem and self·discipline. "; 
mission is the development of life skill 
children." he says. He maintains 
greatest compliment his company E 

received came In a phone call fror 
small·town student who had just lar. 
her first job and credited It to confidt 
she gained in MCT plays. 

"We guarantee success," says 
Caron. Kids aren't cast over their he 
And throughout the plays. at least or 
the two adult cast members is on st 

town of Missoula on a cross·country trip. available to help cue a forgotten !ir 
At first. his company only performed chil· cover for a blundered one. 
dren's plays in Missoula: later. it branched "The most rewarding thing abou' 
out to other small towns on demand. job is seeing talented and misunders 

The turning point came in 1972. when kids who have been branded as tro' 
Miles City. Mont.. wanted to see the show makers shine on stage and make 
in February. Mr. Caron couldn't take his adult detractors eat crow," Mr. Bond v. 
Missoula kids out of school to make the recently in an essay about his year or. 
3OG-mile trip across snowy highways. so he tour. 
decide~ to recruit local chil,dren to play Despite the rewards. 23 weeks of ' 
alongsIde a couple of professlon,al adUlts: '.jng small towns took its toll on Me 

Th~ com,pany put one adv~rtlsement In Jorgensen and Bond. Their few belon!, 
the MIles CIty pap~r.announcmg the Mon· were crammed Into a dusty blue Te 
day·afte~oon audItIons for seven roles, pickup truck along with bags of coste 
and 450 kids showed up. Attendance at the and the set. Six days in one town . 
performance q~adrupl~ from the year followed by a day traveling to the ; 
before. when MISsoula chIldren had played with rehearsals. seminars. laundry (a 
all the roles. Mr. caron realized he had costumes had to be washed each week) 
something special. bookkeeping in between. 

"A 6o-y~ar-old ~an~rather in rural After their final performance ea 
Montana WIll travel .5 mIles to see a play th' th M J h d 

, h h' dd ht ' It b t 't IS mon. r. orgensen ea e WIt IS gran aug er In , U won N Y k twit on tabl d < 

th st eet to see Dustin H (fman " ew or 0 a es an -
cross, e r o. theater. and Mr. Bond left for los An. 
explams Mr. caron. Partly as a result of "w' tt I t f tt t' .. " 

f 'I' I d t' th ,e ve go en a 0 0 a en Ion. saIl 
such amlla evo Ion. e company IS Bond. "But It's kind of life in a fishbc 

For the kids, though. it's a rare OPP 
nity to be in the limelight. Mary Mo: 
fifth grader. said her experience pa: 
recently when she was asked to 5: 

song in front of her class. "At f; 
was kind of afraid. and then I thoug 
can do this. I've been in plays before 
there were more people there than 
are in this class,' " she said. 

All the theater company's noblE 
skills goals aside. the youngsters 
leave the performance with drear: 
acting careers. "I learned that act: 
extremely fun." summed up Anthon 
terson. who played the wolf in "Jc 
Appleseed" here. He also caught a bi 
larger lesson: "I also learned that i 
want to do a good job. you can." 

Ms. Charlier is a reporter for the J01i 

irr Dem'er. 



TOWN 

St. Xavier, MT 

Sunburst, MT 

Superior, MT 

Thompson Falls, MT (Schools) 

Troy, MT 

Valier, MT 

Victor, MT 

DATE-CFY 

93/02/22-02/27 

93/02/01-02/06 

93/02/08-02/13 

93/03/29-04/03 

92/10/12-10/17 

93/02/01-02/06 

93/01/04-01/09 
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DAT .... E __ t _--=~::..:G:,~-_9..:....-=..3, 

i. 
C,M, RUSSELL MUSEUM, GREAT FALLS, MT 
PRESERIJAT I ot'! OF C, 11, RUSSELL CAB I 1'1 

j.PRO .. .JECT 0 I RECTOR IS LORNE RENDER 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 511 
HISTORY NUMBER: 0030 

III INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 60,000 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 25',,000 

VOLUNTEERS: 26 

58, ______ _ 

Page 22 

START DATE: 07/01/93 
END DATE: 06/30/';)5 

DISCIPLINE CODE: VISUAL ARTS 
PROJECT CATEGORV: HISTOR\' 

GRANT CATEGORV: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIUITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

ill % of TOTAL REVENUE CHA~IGE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 116,845 LAST YEAR OPERATING INCm1E: $ 976,000 

EARNED It'lCOME: $ 0 0::& LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: :$ 940,,000 
PRIUATE REUENUE: $ 58,500 66% PRESENT YEAR OPERATING I NCot"lE: $ " 100,000 12% .. FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 10, 000 11% PRESEtiT YEAR OPERAT I tlG EXPEtISES: :$ " 070, 000 13% 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O:~ HEXT YEAR OPERATIHG INCOME: ,1: 
.;.' " 100,000 0% 

CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 0% ~IEXT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: $ 1, 100,000 2% 
APPLICANT CASH: $ 14, 134 16% 

III TOTAL CASH RE1JEt'lUE: .t :32 .. e.~:4 94::S .... 
TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIB. : :~ 5,000 5% 

TOTAL REt..JENUE: $ 87 J 034 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 29,211 .. AMOUNT RECO~1MENDED: $ 25,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTIOH 

~ 

Th i s reques tis for ass i stance to preserve Char I es 11, Rllsse I I 's or i gina I Log Cab inS tud i 0 . I n 
.. 1991, the City of Great Fal Is transferred title of the Log Cabin Studio, as wei I as the entire 

collection, to the Museum, The studio, bui I t by RI..Jssell in 1903 and used unti I his death in 
1926, is a focal point of the Museum Complex, The Studio has had only basic care since 1925 
and the de ter i ora t i on mus t be arres ted t.o pro tec t i t.s arch i t.ee: t.ural i n t.egr i t.Y" I n 1990, James 

ill tkDona I d eva Illa ted the S hld i 0 and site and made recommer,da t ions f or- stab iii za f. i on, renova t i on 
and rest.oration, 

.. COMnlTTEE RECOnnEHDATIOHS 
The comm i Hee ranked t.h i s reques t high as i t pt-esen ts a good view 0 f t.he work i ng cond i t ions 0 f 
Crlar lie Russe I I, The museum worked llJ i th one 0 f the bes t known his tor i ca I arch i tee ts i n the 

ill s ta te and addressed th i s WOt- thwh i I e and necessary pro j ec tin a set- i OllS and pro f ess i anal ltlOY, 

As it is i ITIpc'r''tant for Great. Fa \ I sand 11c1nt.ana, the COITIITI it. tee recolTllTlended par·t i a \ fund i ng, 

lflii CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY F;EQUEST GRANT A~10UNT 
RETURNED A~10U~lT A~10um 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTOR'J 

II1II 

II1II 

.. 

• 



#-. 
TREASURE COUNTY 39'ERS) INC,) HYSHAM) MT 
CULTURAL AND PRESERVATION PROGRAM 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS SYLVIA LYNDES 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 510 START DATE: 
H I STORY ~lUt1BER: 70:33 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 973 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULAT I mlS TO BENEF IT: o PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
06130194 
HUl"lAN I TIES 
HISTORY 

Page 21 

I 

I 
I 

LJOLUNTEERS: 25 GRANT CATEGORV: S:PEC I AL PRO.JECT -$4,500 OR LES: 
TYPE OF ACTI()ITV: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED INCOME: 

PRIUATE REUENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL C,9:'::H F:EUEt-1UE: 

TOTAL I N-K I riD CONTR lB. : 
TOTAL RE~JH1UE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 
:t 
$ 
$ 

14,059 
1,945 
1,000 

° :t ° $ 0 
$ 0 
~l: 2" '~45 
$ 5,524 
$ 9,559 
$ 4,500 
$ 4,500 

I DENT I F I CAT I ON /DOCUl"lENTAT I ON 
• of TOTAL REVENUE 

20. 
101 
O:~ o. 
O. o. 
:30:~ 
69:~ 

LAST \r'EAR OPERAT I NG I Ncm1E : 
LAST VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG I rICOr1E: 
PRESEt'IT 'rEAP, OPERAT I tlG EXPEtl'2,E'.3: 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
NEXT YEAR OPERAT I i~G EXPENSES: 

~t; 1,700 
$ 1,700 
$ 2,000 
~~ 2,000 
:t 2, 100 
$ 2, 100 

CHANGE 

17:<:: 
5~ 
5:~ 

The Treasure County S9'ers wi I I contract with Western Heritage Museum Director, Lynda Bourque 
tk,ss o::md Jim Sheppat~d, A. I . A. to work tV i th vel I un teers and t.he Tt~eastlre Coun t.y 89' ers board 
members to develop a long term exhibi t and brochure describin9 the history of Treasure Count'=,. 
A report. by the Historical Preservation Architect wi I I be developed to secure future funding 
for the preser\}at.lon of the Yucca Theatre. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 

;I ..... II 

I 

This eastern Montana group has a history of hist.oric restoration, is committed to the project 
and wi I I fol low through. It has involved museum professionals in the project design, but t.he 
comm i t tee sW;)ges ts they hire a preserva t i on arch i tec t w; th museum exper i et1Ce . The gro'~p hC1S 
some county support for the project. Ful I funding for this smal I community project was 
recommended. I 

~~~~~~ED I CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY REQUEST 
A~10Um 

3,000 

GRAm 
A~10UNT 

3,000 1992/93 FOLKL/FE ADDITION ? 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRAmED 3,000 ~ 



E.X H 1i~rf:-l-... ......:...1 ~_D-b-_-c:r~5~-
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~ ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION, HELENA, MT Page 103 
"SAVE THE BEEHIVES" FACILITY RENOVATION PROJECT 
PROJECT D I RECTOR I S JOSH DEl~EESE 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 593 START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 0420 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 3,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO-BENEFIT: 20 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
CRAFTS 
HISTORY 

VOLUNTEERS: 25 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITRL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: -$ 153,267 LAST ..,'EAR OPERATING INCOME: 

EARNED INCOME: $ 10, 000 8:~ LAST YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: 
PRIVATE REUENUE: $ 105,000 91~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 O:~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I tin EXPEtISES: 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 0 0% 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 115,000 1001 

TOTAL I N-K I NO CONTR lB.: $ 0 O:;s 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 115,000 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 38,267 

AMOUNT RECOM~IENDED: $ 25, 000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTIOH 

CHANGE I 
$ 279,274 
$ 275,859 
$ 265,925 
$ 255,011 
$ 275,951 
$ 288,764 

-41 
-31 
31 

This project is aimed at a portion of a five-year faci lity renovation project. This phase 
would upgrade the water and sewage system, remodel and winterize a warehouse for 10 resident 

.. artist stu.dios, remodel the winter studio area to provide two studios for visi ting artists, 
produce a "Save the Beeh i ves" fac iii ty cap i ta I campa i gn brochLlre, comp I ete pub I i c access and 
I andscap i ng and deve I op signs and descr i p t i ve litera tI..tre for the Bray. " .. 
COMMITTEE RECOMMEHDATIOHS 
The committee recognized the national and international anature of this established arts 

.. organ i zat i on and the need to improve its infrastructure for further expans i on of the fac iii ty. 
Completion of this five-year renovation project is cri tical before anything e/es can be done. 
The committee recommended partial funding of this first priority request. 

• 
CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY 

.. 1984/85 ARCHiE BRAY BOOK PROJECT 
1985/87 CONVERT I-lAREHOUSE TO STUDIO SPACE 
1988/89 REVENUE FROM PRODUC I ~iG DE-A I RED CLA'l 
1992/93 ENpOWMEUi ESTABLISHMENT 

.. 1992/93r SAVE THE BEEHIVES - HISTORIC RENOVATION 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

• 

• 

• 

REQUEST 
A~10UNT 

17,000 
8,000 

19,200 
25,000 
47,557 

GRRNT AMOUNT 
A~10UNT RETURNED 

a 
8,000 0 

19,200 0 
5,000 ? 
5,000 ? 

37,200 



ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION) HELENA) MT 
ARCH I E BRAV FOUNDAT I ON ENDOW~lENT CA~lPA I GN 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOSH DEWEESE 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORV NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 

594 
0420 
3,000 
20 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISCIPLINE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
CRAFTS 
ART 

Page 104 

SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 
lJOLUNTEERS: 25 

OTHER 
GRANT CATEGORY: ENDmlMENT DElJELOP~lENT 

TVPE OF ACTIVITV: 
~ of TOTAL REVENUE 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 109,500 LAST VEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
EARNED I NCot1E : $ 10,000 11~ LAST VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRllJATE RElJENUE: $ 74,500 88~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ PRESENT 't'EAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~. NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 0 O~ 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 84,500 100~ 

TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIB. : $ 0 O~ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 84,500 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 25,000 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 12,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

CHA~iGE ~ 
$ 279,274 
$ 275,859 
$ 255,925 
$ 266,011 
$ 275,951 
$ 288,754 

-4~ 
-3iS 
3~ 
8~ 

The project is aimed at acquiring additional endowment funds of $100,000 to maintain the 
42-year old Archie Bray Foundation and provide assistance to resident artists. This wi I I be 
the seconq phase of our endowment development. In January 1992, the Archie Bray Foundation 
es tab I i shed an endowmen t fund a t the Mon tana COmmlln i ty F out1da t ion in He I ena as a resu Ito four 
rece i v i ng a Chal I enge Gran t . 81::1 June 30, 1993, the Arc.h i e 8ray F ounda t i on IJj t-I.I have a $20, 000 
endowment. 

connlTTEE RECOnnENDRTIONS 
The committee recognized the national and international nature of this establ ished arts 
organization and the need to improve its infrastructure for further expansion of the faci I ity. 
The organization wi I I be hiring a ful I-time development director in the near future and has 
been fund -ra i sing for i +.s ex i s t. i ng Cha I I enge Gran t. . A I t.hough a sma I I fl..lnd -ra i sing comm i tt.ee is 
in p I ace, the cit i zens comm i +.tee did no t be I i eve the foundat i on has substo::m ti a I exper i ence with 
a major fund-drive and thus recommended partial funding of this request. 

CULTURRL & RESTHETIC GRRNTS HISTORY 

1984/85 ARCH I E BRAY BOOK PRO,..IEeT 
1985/87 CotiVERT WAREHOUSE TO STUD I 0 SPACE 
1988/89 REVENUE FROM PRODUCING DE-AIRED CLAY 
1992/93 ENDm4MENT ESTABl I SHMEtlT 
1992/93 SAVE THE BEEH IVES - H I STOR I C RENO'JAT I ON 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

17,000 
8,000 

19,200 
25,000 
47,557 

GRANT 
AMOUNT 

o 
8,000 

19,200 
5,000 
5,000 

37,200 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

? 
? 

o 
o 



EXH ~ S T ___ ' _, -~:-::-
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III 

.. 

.. 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDllJlDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

lJOLUNTEERS: 
TYPE OF ACTllJITY: 

594 
0420 
3,000 
20 
25 
OTHER 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISCIPLINE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

GRANT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
CRAFTS 
ART 
ENDOWMENT DElJELOP~1ENT 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE CHANGE ~ 
$ 279,274 TOTAL EXPENSES: 

EARNED INCOME: 
PRllJATE REVENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH RElJENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL RElJENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 109,500 
$ 10,000 
$ 74,500 
$ 0 
$ 0 
$ 0 
$ 0 
$ 84,500 
$ 0 
$ 84,500 
$ 25,000 
$ 12,000 

11~ 
S8~ 
O~ 

O~ 
o~, 

O~ 

100~ 
O:t 

lAST VEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
lAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
PRESENT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

$ 275,S59 
$ 255,925 
$ 266,011 
$ 275,951 
$ 288,764 

-4~ 
-3~ 

The pro j eel:. i s aimed at acqu i ring add i t i onal endowmen t flmds 0 f $100,000 to ma i n ta i n the 
42-year old Archie Bray Foundation and provide assistance to resident artists. This wi I I be 

.. the second phase of our endowment development. In January 1992, the Archie Bray Foundation 
establ ishe~ an endowment fund at the Montana Community Foundation in Helena as a result of our 
rece i v i ng a Cha I I enge Gran t . 81'" June 30, 1993, the Arch i e Bral", F ol.,tnda t i on UJ i I I have a $20,000 
endowmen t . . .. 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The comm i t tee t'ecogn i zed the na tiona I and i n terna t i onal no ture 0 f th i s es tab I i shed ar ts 

l1li organization and the need to improve its infrastructure for further expansion of the faci I i ty. 
The organization wi I I be hiring a full-time development director in the near future and has 
been fund-raising for its exist.ing Challenge Grant. Alt.hough a small fl..lnd-raising committee is 

.. in p I ace, the cit i zens comm i t tee did no t be I i eve the fOW1da t i on has subs tan t i a I exper i ence with 
II a major fund-drive and thus recommended partial funding of this request . 

.. CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

II 

II 

II 

.. 

• 

1984/85 ARCH I E BRAY BOOK PRO,JECT 
1985/87 CONlJERT WAREHOUSE TO STUDIO SPACE 
1988/S9 RElJENUE FROM PRODUCING DE-AIRED CLAY 
1992/93 ENDOlmENT ESTABl I SHMENT 
1992/93 SAVE THE BEEHllJES - HISTORIC RENOVATION 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

17,000 
8,000 

19,200 
25,000 
47,557 

GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT RETURNED 

° 8,000 0 
19,200 0 
5,000 ? 
5,000 ? 

37,200 



ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION, HELENA, MT 
.. SAVE THE BEEH I t'ES" FAC I L I TY RENOVAT I ON PRO.JECT 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOSH DEWEESE 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 593 START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 0420 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 3,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
20 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
CRAFTS 
HISTORY 

Page 103 

SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 
l)OLUNTEERS: 25 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 

TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 
~ of TOTAL REVENUE 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 153, 257 LAST YEAR OPEP,AT I ~m lt~COME: 
EARNED INCOME: $ 10,000 8~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRIVATE REVENUE: $ 105, 000 9 1~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCOt1E : -4;:& 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 O:~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I 1'10 EXPEtiSES: -3~ 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 3% 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

APPLICANT CASH: $0 ~ . 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 115, 000 100~ 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : $ 0 O~ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 115,000 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 38,267 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 25,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
This project is aimed at a portion of a five-year faci I ity renovation project. This phase 
would upgrade the water and sewage system, remodel and winterize a warehouse for 10 resident 
artist studios, remodel the winter studio area to provide two studios for visiting artists, 
produce a ,"'Save the Beeh i ves» f ac iii ty cap i ta I campa i gn brochLlre, comp I e te pub I i c access and 
I andscap i ng and deve I op signs and descr i p t i ve litera tI,.lre for the Bray. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDRTIONS 
The committee recognized the national and international anature of this establ ished arts 
ot'g'::In i zat i on and the need to improve its infrastructure for fw'ther expans i on of the fac iii ty. 
Completion of this five-year renovation project is critical before anything e/e::: can be done. 
The comm i ttee recommended par t i a I fLlnd i n9 0 f th i s firs t pr i or i ty reqLles t . 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

1984/85 ARCHIE BRAY BOOK PROJECT 
1986/87 CONVERT WAREHOUSE TO STUDIO SPACE 
1988/89 REVENUE FROM PRODUCING DE-AIRED CLAY 
1992/93 ENDOWMENT ESTABLISHMENT 
1992/93 SAVE THE BEEHIVES - HISTORIC RENOVATION 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
A~10UNT 

17,000 
8,000 

19,200 
25,000 
47,667 

GRANT 
A~10UNT 

o 
8,000 

19,200 
5,000 
5,000 

37,200 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

? 
? 

o 
o 
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• 
4. Visiting Artists and Resident Directors Studio 

(Currently Winter Resident Studios) 
This building would become the visiting artist studios and Resident 
Directors studio space. Residents stUdios would be located in 
warehouse #2. 

5. Resident Directors Home 
This would remain the directors home. 

6. Classroom and Workshops Building 
(currently USGS Building Rental Building) 

This bui lding would be winterized and bathrooms installed. This 
Building would be a multi purpose building. It would house the 
community classes, a woodshop/toolroom area, workshop and lecture 
spaces, glaze room and flexible studio space for residents. 
Possible space for ceramic researcher in residence. 

7. Enclosed Kiln Area - Warehouse #1 (Summer Kiln Area) 
This building would become an enclosed kiln area all kiln would be 
moved to this space. This would give good access to artists from 

8. Resident Studios - Warehouse #2 (Summer Studios)._ 
This building would be winterized and remodeled to handle ten year 
round residents. Bathrooms would be added. 

10. Warehouse #3 (Storage building) 
This building would continue to serve as storage for the Bray. 
Martin Holt felt that this was a good building and could be kept 
up asa good storage building. Some repair work would have to be 
done. 

9. Gazebo 
Continue current use, center of summer activities, potlucks meeting 
area. Remodel to original condition. 

11. Clay Business 
What are the future needs of the clay business? 
at repair of the north east wall and roof, which 
by heavy snow load years ago. 

12. Beehive Kilns 

We need to look 
has been damaged 

Continue the "Save the Beehive Project" Stabilize and restore 
historic beehive kilns for public access. 

13. Garage in Brick Yard 
Save for secure storage, this is a good solid building, it may 'need 
a new roof at some time. 

14. Brick Yard 
Last priority for restoration, because of the high costs involved. 
Some artifacts should be saved for exhibition needs. 

*These projects are not in priority* 



ARCHIE BRAY FOUNDATION 
SAVE THE BEEHIVES 

LONG RANGE FACILITY RENOVATION PLAN 

* Numbers correspond with numbers on attached map. 

Asbestos Removal Project 
#1 priority to be completed in summer of 1992 

Water and Sewage Improvements 
#2 priority $45,000 

1. Museum and Gallery - (currently The Pottery) 
The Pottery is the first building that the public visits when they 
visit the Bray. The building has been and will continue to be a 
major focus of the Bray for the public to visit. A museum for the 
ceramics collection has always been a goal of the Bray, it seems 
only natural that be exhibited in the Pottery the original Bray 
building. 

The pottery wi 1 1 contain the sales gallery for re's.ident artists 
work, a space for rotating shows, exhibition space for the 
collection and history of the Bray, ceramics study collection and 
archives storage and work area, publ ic lecture room, and photo 
room. Archives would create a very useful ceramic research 
facility. The Bray will to continue to collect good quality ceramic 
work for the collection. 

All studios, classes and kilns would be moved to other locations 
at the Bray. 

2. Foundation Office - (Clay Business Managers Home) 
This would be come the Foundation office, when and if Chip would 
move out. This space would give better access to the public as they 
come to the Bray, provide more space, office storage, and a small 
meeting area. The kitchen area could be used for preparation for 
receptions. This also moves the office out of the resident 
directors home. Moving the office into this space would require 
little or no remodeling. Move to be made in the fall of 1992 

3. Library - (Ceramic Study Collection Building) 
This building would become the library to be used by residents and 
students and also to the public with permission from the director. 
Tables and chairs would be set up to provide a comfortable place 
to study. The Ceramics Collection would be moved to the pottery 
building. Using this space as the library would require little or 
no remodeling. 
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8. Expand the community class program and provide classes not only for 
adults but children as well. Upgrade the classroom facilities and 
equipment, provide spaces for visiting artists workshops and public 

lectures. 

9. Establish an endowment with a current goal of $120,000. 

10. Establish a visiting artist program for mid-career and established 
artists. This program would enhance the Bray residency program and 
be very important addition to the Montana and Helena art community. 

The "Save the Beehives" Facility Renovation Project 

As a first step toward revitalizing the Western Clay Manufacturing 
brickyard complex, would be to upgrade our water and sewage system this 
system is old and has a limited handling capacity. The current system 
is impacting our current programs and prevents the growth of future 
programs. With this in mind we cannot proceed with any renovation 
project of the buildings until this system is upgraded. Therefore it is 
mandatory that the water and sewage systems be our first priority. This 
project has been estimated to cost $45,000 to complete. 
The next phase of this project would be to renovate the 4000 sq.ft. 
Warehouse No. 2 for 10 year around resident studios. This project is 
estimated to cost $50,000. Additionally we would remodel a space 
adjacent to the winter studio for an additional artists studio space. 
This project would cost $11,000. 

During this project we would also complete the following projects: 
* Produce a "Save the Beehives" facility capital campaign brochure. 
* Complete public access and landscaping needs. 
* Develop signage and descriptive literature for the Bray. 
* Contract architectural and engineer for plans and specifications for 

the facility renovation. 

This project has a total cost of $153,267 
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The Future of the Archie Bray Foundation 
A Five Year Plan 

A Brief Overview 
The Archie Bray Foundation was created in 1951 by Archie Bray, Sr., 
ceramics engineer, leading Helena businessman, and patron of the arts. 
His vision was a place for serious ceramic artists to come and pursue 
their careers. 

During the 42 years since its founding, the Bray has contributed to the 
development of hundreds artists from all parts of the world, including 
many who now enjoy world-wide reputations for artistic greatness. 

During the next five years the Archie Bray Foundation is committed to 
a series of projects designed to accomplish these major goals: 

1. Increase and upgrade the Bray's studio space and supporting 
facilities to accommodate up to 25 year-round artists-in­
residence in the best possible setting with the most advanced 
ceramic arts equipment available. 

2. Increase its outreach to He 1 ena and other Montana 
through sponsorship of additional special programs, 
workshops, increased public tours of the faciliti.es, 
efforts. A special emphasis will be made on reaching 
in Helena. 

communities 
classes and 
and similar 
the schools 

3. Revitalize portions of the historic Western Clay Manufacturing 
brickyard, for example the historic beehive kilns, warehouses, 
etc. making the brickyard an integral part of the Archie Bray 
Foundation's physical plant. 

4. Add a ceramics research element to the Foundation's operation 
including adequate space and equipment to accommodate up to two 
year-round researchers-in-residence. 

5. Increase the pub 1 ie's awareness of, and access to, the Bray 
without encroaching on the needed seclusion enjoyed by artists­
in-residence. 

6. Develop a museum and expanded gallery spaces, with appropriate 
exhibition and storage facility for the Bray's growing permanent 
ceramic collection, archives and resident artists work. Catalog and 
photograph the collection, and mount a traveling 50th anniversary 
exhibit by the year 2001. 

7. Provide a ceramic resource library to house related books, 
publications, slides, film and videos for use by the resident 
artists, students, scholars, art historians and the public. 
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i PROJECT DIRECTOR IS WILLIAM T. PAULL .. 
APPLICATION NUMBER: 000 START DATE: 07/01/93 

HISTORY NUMBER: 7096 END DATE: 07/01/94 
INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 5,939 DISCIPLINE CODE: HUMANITIES .. SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 581 PROJECT CATEGORY: HISTOR'r' 

VOLUNTEERS: 189 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE CHANGE ~ 
II. TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 351,300 LAST \/EAR OPERAT I NG I NCONE : $ 35, 127 

EARNED INCOME: $ 0 O~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 33,518 
PRIVATE REUENUE: $ 234,300 70~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 43, 145 22~ .. FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 90,000 27:~ PP,ESEtiT '-I ERR OPERRT I tlG EXPHISES: $ 41,151 22:~ 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 42,700 -1~ 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 5,000 1,~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 42,700 3,~ 

APPL I CAI1T CASH: $ 2,000 0% 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 331,300 100~ 

l1li TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : $ 0 O~ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 331,300 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 30,000 

III! 
A~10UNT RECOMMENDED: $ 15,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 
The project includes renovating the existing 1902 library building and building a two-story 

III! addition. The clay ti Ie roof on the existing I ibrary needs repairs and gutters. Al I of the 
stonework J» i I I be repa i n ted, and the plumb i ng at1d e I ec tr j ca I sys tems w i I I be upgraded. The 
addition will have a ground level entrance, an enclosed lift, a larger "stacks· area, several 
f I ex i b I e mee t i ng /c I ass Is tudy rooms, ae:e:ess i b I e res t.ro':ltTIS I and some s t.orage or-eas. The 

III! expans i on w j I I a I I ow I ar~ger r~e f er~ence, ch i I dr~en ' s ..:md compu ter~ areas as we I I. The VJho I e 
project wi I I preserve the historical integrity of the structure while making better use of 
avai lable spae:e and al lowing ae:e:essibi I ity. 

II 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee was impressed with this group's previous track record of grants administration 
and the I e\)e I 0 f e:ol..ln t.1:I sl..lppor t. rece i \)ed for t.he pro j ec +. . HOIJJever, i t. IJJas concerned abou +. 

.. se tt i ng a preceden t for~ fund j ng I j br~ar~y constr~uc t j on for~ wh j ch LSCA funds ar~e ~lva j I ab Ie. The 
I ibrary has become a cultural center for the community and is a beautiful bui Iding for historic 
restoration. The commi+.tee recommended limited partial funding . 

.. Contingency: Grant may only be used for historic preservation and not for new construction. 

• CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTORY 

• 

• 

• 

REQUEST GRRtiT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT 

RNOUtiT 
RETURNED 



PONDERA HISTORY ASSOCIATION) CONRAD) MT 
COl~RAD CREAt1ERY PROJECT 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS LINDA O'BRIEN 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 599 START DATE: 
HI STOR'y' NUMBER: 7102 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 5,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 0 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

VOLUNTEERS: 55 GRANT CATEGORY: 
TYPE OF ACTII.,IITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
HUMANITIES 
HISTORY 

Page 109 

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 

~ of TOTAL REI.,IENUE CHANGE ~ 
TOTAL EXPENSES: 

EARNED INCOME: 
PRIVATE REVENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL RE\..IENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 3 12, 705 LAST (,'EAR OPERAT I NO INCOME: 
$ 8,575 3~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 35,000 14~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 0% PRESEtiT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPEtiSES: 
$ 0 0% NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 12,900 5~ 
$ 55,475 24~ 
$ 178,380 75~ 
$ 234,855 
$ 77,850 
$ 4,000 

$ 7,804 
$ 0 
$ 8,515 
$ 0 
$ 0 

$ ° 

The project undertaken by the Pondera History Association, is to renovate the old Conrad 
Creamery Bui Iding. Due to the deteriorating condition of the bui Iding, the facade wi I I be 
repaired and retained, whi Ie the rest of the building wil I need to be almost completely 
rebul It. The County, at present, is without a faci I ity that can preserve and protect the 

****~ 

cu I tural her i tage 0 f th i s area. O(/er the nex t three years, the Assoc i at i on 'has plans to fl.md I~ 
t~a i se, bu i I d and opet~a te an acct~ed i ted museum for th i s put~pose. The f ac iIi ty wou I d be open to 
the publ ic and be wheelchair accessible. We plan to work with our local schools to educate our 
publ ic to the history of the Golden Triangle area. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee thought this was a very ambitious project for a fledgl ing group. The letter from 
SHPO was no t. f a()orab I e abou t. tear i ng dOlJJn t.he bl..l i I ding and rebu i I ding it., luh i I e t~es t.or i ng and I 
t~e ta i n i ng the facade. The comm i t tee was concert,ed tha t the pt~O j ec t was no tach i evab lei t1 the I 
grant period and if this bui Iding was appropriate for a cultural center. It thought there 
needed to be a structural evaluation done, and it was not safe as an all volunteer project. 
The appl ication seemed premature, but the committee recommended partial funding for planning. 

Con t i ngenc':I: Funds ava i I ab I e upon rece i p t 0 f rev i sed budge t tha t re flee ts $3.00 in m'::l tch i ng 
funds or in -kind goods and serv ices for each do I I ar in Cu I u tt~al Trlls t gran t funds and the gt~an t , 
mus t be used for s t.ruc tura I e()a I '..Ia t. i on and p I ':Inn i ng . 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTORY 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

GRAtH 
AMOUNT 

At10UtlT 
RETURNED 



EXHIBIT_ J 5 
DATE.. -:-, -~ -:::J.-:-ID---cr-:,~· -
5B ________ _ 

W i. 1 1 i. a. III. K _ K <> h r s M e In <> r i. a] L i. 1-:» r a r y 

50l Missouri Avenue Deer Lodge, Montana 59122 ' Phone (406) 846-261% 

HANDICAPPED ACCESS, EXPANSION, AND RESTORATION PROJECT 
FUND RAISING STATUS REPORT -- January 25, 1993 

INDIVIDUALS (Including donations, memorials, .. 
and grocery coupon fund-raisers) 

BUSINESSES (Including supplies services donated) 
CLUBS, CIVIC GROUPS, and RAFFLES 
COUNTY GOVERNMENT . . . . . . . . . . 
CITY GOVERNMENT . . . . 
STATE GOVT. (Grant from Montana Historical Society). 
LOUISIANA-PACIFIC FOUNDATION . 
MONTANA POWER/ENTECH FOUNDATION 
LEE FOUNDATION (Lee Newspapers) 
OTHER FOUNDATIONS . . . . . 

TOTAL IN CASH AND PLEDGES 

*** *** *** *** *** 

$ 26,597 

16,376 
4,700 
5,000 
2,000 
7,200 

25,000 
5,000 
5,000 

150 

.$ 97,023 

We have applied for a $95,000 federal LSCA (Library Con­
struction Services Act) grant this year. However, there are 
seven other applicants competing for the $170,000 available this 
year, and their requests total over $470,000. LSCA grant deci­
sions will be made in mid-February. 

We have several other grant applications pending with 
foundations and corporations, and are planning many more communi­
ty fund-raisers. We applied for a Cultural Trust grant because 
the Kohrs Library is a historical and cultural resource in 
addition to its role as a library, and we are trying to retain it 
as a functional community facility for another century. The 
$15,000 recommended by the Advisory Committee is slightly over 4% 
of the total project costs, but a very significant 4% when 
raising funds in a small rural community like Deer Lodge. 
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PART IV - PRELIMINARY COST ESTIMATE 

William K. Kohrs Memorial Library. 
Schematic Design Phase Program 

Page 9 

QUANTITY COST EXTENSION 

NIDY 

1st Floor 1,750 sf $75/sf $ 131,250 
Basement 1,750sf $501sf 87,500 
Lift LS 15,000 
Site work, landscaping, etc. LS 2,000 
Demo LS 5,000 

Proposed New Subtotal $ 240,750 

EXISTING 

New lighting 1,940sf $2/sf $ 3,880 
New roof 2,550sf $8/sf 20,400 
Repainting 4,500sf $3.25/sf 14,620 
Recarpet 1 st floor 300sy 20sy 6,000 
New water heater LS 400 
Interior minor painting LS .;2,000 
Exterior minor painling LS f,OOO 
Misc. drs., walls, etc. LS 2,000 
New elec. work LS 1,500 

Proposed Existing Subtotal $ 51,800 

Subtotal $ 292,550 

Contingency@ 10% $ 29,250 

A & E Fees (minus $2,500) $ 39,000 

TOTAL ESTIMATED PROJECT COST $360,R1l0 

END OF SCHEMATIC DESIGN PHASE PROGRAM 



II \JELLmlSTO;iE AF:T CHlTEH.1 BILL I t-{GS I tn 
THE NEW VELUJWSTOtiE ART CENTER 

Page i 7 

PROJECT DIRECTOR IS DONNA M. FORBES 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 505 START DATE: 
H1STORV NUMBER: 0070 Ei'lD DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 100., 000 0 I SC I PLI NE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 15,000 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

LJOLUNTEERS: o GRANT CATEGORY: 
TVPE OF ACT I (,II TV : FAC I L I TV CONST /~lA I NT /FiENOI...IATE 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
LJISUAL ARTS 
OTHER/CULTURAL 
CAPITRL EXPENDITURE 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
TOTRL EXPENSES: $ 5, 000, 000 LAST \t'ERR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 

CHANGE % 
$ 600 .. 364 

EAR tiED INCOME: 
PRIUATE REUENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
C I TV /COUNT\·I SUPPORT: 

APPL I CAIH CASH: 
TOTRL CRSH REVENUE: 

TOTAL I N-K I NO CONTR 18. : 
TOTAL RElJEtiUE: 
GRRNT REQUEST: 

Atl0UNT RECOM~lENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 0 0% LAST \lEAR OPERAT I tiG EXPENSES: 
$ 3, 650., 000 74~ PRESENT VEAR OPERAT I NG I tlCOl'lE : 
$ 250, 000 5:Z: PRESE,iT YERR OPERRT I ~lG EXPEtlSES: 
$ ° 0% NEXT VEAR OPERATING INCoME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 

*** *** .' 
4,900,000 
o 
4,900,000 
100,000 
60,000 

20;;S 
100% 
0;;;; 

$ 602 .. 9 11 
$ 695 .. 693 
1; 691 .. 5e4 
$ 685,000 
$ 674 .. 500 

The mus~um's growing program, staff and collection are increasingly compromised by the 

15)1 
14:k: 
-1% 

I imitations of its renovated faci I ity, the old Vel lowstone Couhty Jai I. In 1987, the Board of 
III Tt'I.,s te,::s approved a ph'::lsed p I an t.o s i ';;In i f i cm', t.I';:I e)(pat1d t.he fa,:: iii b;:l. A t.r'::lc t 0 f I and t.o t.he 

tiOt'th 0 f 't.he VAC I.vas given to the VAC F o'-mda t i on by Ve I I OI.I)S tone Coun ty and a mus,=um arch i tec t, 
has COITIP I e ted sl::hema tic plans for t.he t'enIJ\,Ia t i on and a 23, OOO-square- f 00 t ad!j i t i on . The firs t. 
phase 0 f t.he cap; ta I campa; gn to I'a i se $5 mil I ; on has begun. The expans i on wou I d mOI'e thml 

• double the existing exhibition space, better providing for changing exhibitions and al lowing 
continuous display of the permanent. collection. New attractions include a sculpture garden, 
restaurant, auditorium, meeting rooms and a larger museum store. Administrative areas would 

~ provide for a larger staff, a I ibrary and conference room. Support and storage areas would 
i nc I ude adeqlla te sh i pp i ng /t'ece i v i ng, ho I ding /reg i s tra t i on, workshop, pet'manen t. co I I ec t i on 
storage and general storage areas. 

• CC~~!TTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The C:QITim i t tee was sl..lppor· ti ve 0 f th i s maj or cap i ta I pro j ec t schedu I ed to ra i se $5 ITi i I I ion. I t 
wi I I provide much needed space and make the YAC a showcase contemporary arts faci I ity in the 

• state. It wi I I also provide wheelchair accessibi I ity to multiple floors. There was a concern 
abou t. hav i ng a res t.auran t. i n t.he f ac: iii t.y . \...Ih i lei t. con t.r i bll t.es t.o t.he organ i za t i on's earned 
income, it was noted that there are for-profit restaurants nearby. State support was seen as an 
j mpot·· tan t symbo I, for i t wou I d no t hc1&et d muj Cit r If n.lht j d I I mpad' ; n tet~ms 0 f the en ti re 

II! c:on:rtrl.lct i on budget.. However, it. a I so he I ps I e"lerage f1..mds from ot.her sourc:es. Part. i a I 
funding was recommended for this very large request. 

Cont.ingency: Grant avai lable upon receipt of documentation that State Historic Preservation 
IIiI Off i ce c:c,ncet'ns are sat i sf i ed. 

• CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

40,000 
42,000 
50,000 
29 .. 000 
75,000 
75,000 
25,000 

GRAt·n 
AMOUNT 

a 
42.,000 

At10Um 
RETURNED 

• 

ill 

Iii 

1984/85 ESTABLISH PERM COLLECTION 
1986/87 CotHEl1POAAAY MotH ANA ART I STS 
1988/89 GENERAL OPERATING SUPPORT 
19:3:3/:=:9 j'10NTAt'lA' S Ol-JN: A t~EW COLLECT I ON 
1990/9 1 THE T InE I S r'iO~l: Et'lDOwt1EtlT CAt'1PA I GN 
1992/93 FACILITY EXPANSION 
1 '~n /93 Ef'lDmmEiH EXPAt'iS I ON 

o 
20.,000 
50,000 
50;000 
17,.5:34 

173 531 

.-::' 

o 

o 
o 



GRANITE COUNTY MUSEUM ~ CC) PHILIPSBURG) MT 
GFiAN I TE COUNW l) I SUAL H I STOR'! PRO.JECT 

Page 16 

PROJECT DIRECTOR IS CONNIE LORD 

APPL I CAT I ON NU~18ER: 507 START DATE: 07/01/93 
HISTORY NU~lBER: 7052 END DATE: 07/01 194 

I NO I V I DUALS TO BENEF IT: 2, 500 0 I SC I PL I NE CODE: ~lED I A ARTS 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 500 PROJECT CATEGORY: HISTORY 

lJOLUtiTEERS: 5 GRAm CATEGORY: SPEC 1 AL PRO,JEeT -N ,500 OR LE:: 
TYPE OF ACT 1 I) I TY : RECORD I NG /F lUll NG /TAP I NG 

I of TOTAL REUENUE CHANGE I 
TOTAL EXPEtt3ES: ,to ... 

EARNED It-iCOt1E: $ 
PRIUATE REUENUE: $ 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 

:::TATE SUPPORT: $ 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 

APPL I CAt'IT CASH: :t 
TOTAL CASH REUEt-iUE: :t 

TOTAL IN-KIND comRIS.: $ 
TOTAL RE1,.IHIUE: $ 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 

RMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 

PROJECT DESCRIPTion 

5,100 
0 
300 
0 
I] 

0 
250 
550 
2,000 
2,550 
2,550 
0 

o:.s 
11% 
O:~ 
n:y. 
o:~ 
,~:~ 

21:=8 
78% 

LAST \r'ERR OPERAT I NG I ~~COME: $ 583 
LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 7,686 

PRESEtlT \lEAR OPERAT I NO I NeOME: $ 2 1 , 000 
PRESEtlT '·lEAR OPERAT I tlG EXPHISES: $ 23, 900 

NEXT Y~RR OPEP~T!NG INCOME: $ 13,400 
t-lEXT YERR OPERRT I ~jG EXPENSES: :t 2~:, 100 

3502% 
210% 

The GCM&CC wishes to produce videotape presentations on Granite County and Granite (city) that 
wi I I display an important part of Montana's mining history. These tapes wi I I fi I I gaps in the 
ml_~seum " s presen ta t i on for schoo I ch i I dret1 and vis i tors. The tapes WOll I d be shown at regu I ~ir 
intervals or on demand, at no charge. Granite County has nearly 20 ghost t~wns. We are trying 
t.() pt-'eserve these elements of the past. ulh i 1 e they c(m st.i I I be ret.a i ned. OI..Ir- -Ghost TC.lIIJn Ha I I 
':t f Fame has a I r'eady s tar ted th i s pt'ocess. The needs 0 f the Pt'O j ec tine I '.~de the purchase 0 f a 
videotape recorder, television set, and the production of two tapes. Later, additional 
<.J ideo tapes ijj':;'IJ I d be shown on a var i e 'l1:J 0 f cu I 'lura I stJb j ec 'ls .' i nc Iud i ng opera, plays, ba I let cmd 
tt-·'::1'.'e I. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
L-lh i I e t-'ecogn i z i ngthe va 1 ue of al..l.::l i 0 - \,1 i Sl..la I aids for t.h i s nelJj, rl..lro I cl..ll tur'::I1 center', the 
':1mOf_H1 t t'eques ted d i dt1 't appear' sr,A f f i ': i et1 t t';:I i nSlwe '::I qlm I i tid pr'odu,: t for' th i s >;Ir'Olip' s seCOtK! 
priority request. No specific production treatment was provided, and a SUbstantial portion of 
the gran t. was for purd-Iase 0 f equ i pmen t. to playback t.he pr'oduc 'lion. There fore no fl..lnd i ng vIas 
rec:ommended . 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

1992/93 REHABILITATE HISTORIC BUILDING FOR CENTE 

TOTAL A~10UNT GRANTED 

F:EQUEST 
AMOUNT 

40.,160 

GRANT 
At10UNT 

5.,000 

5,000 

At'10Ut'IT 
RETURNED 

? 



ill 

II 

• 

BILLINGS PRESERUATION SOCIETY! 
MOSS MAt1S I ON BASEt1Etn RESTORAT I Ot1 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS RUTH TOWE 

BILLINGS! MT 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 552 START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 6510 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 228,288 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: o PROJECT CATEGORY: 

VOLUNTEERS: 25 GRANT CATEGORY: 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 

EXH I BIT_~I _7_-=-==­
DATEL.--.....;...I _-_?_~_-_9_:'_· 
58 ____________ __ 

07/10/93 
06/30/95 
HUMANITIES 
HISTORY 

Page 62 ,r(2.'.J 

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 54, 100 LAST I'EAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
CHANGE % 

$ 101,724 
EARNED INCOME: 

PRIVATE REVENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

Atl0UNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 10, 000 20~ LAST YEAR OPERATI NG EXPENSES: 
$ 29, 825 62~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCOtlE : 
$ 0 O:t PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPEtiSES: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 0 o:t 
$ 39,825 82:t 
$ 8,250 17~ 
$ 48,075 
$ 16,025 
$ 10,000 

$ 109,597 
$ 185,280 
$ 190,550 
$ 92,573 
$ 92,500 

82:t 
73% 
-50% 
-51~ 

The basement of the Moss Mansion is in need of repairs. Restoration work includes refurbishing 
.. existing fir flooring, concrete slab replacement, plaster wal I repair, seal ing foundation wal Is 

and floor$and window repair. Mechanical, electrical, and plumbing systems in some instances 
wi I I have to be re I oca ted and some asbes tos remova lis necessary. His tor i ca I I Y correc t 
sw itches, p 11.1mb i ng fix tures , etc. IJI i I I be repa i red or ma i n ta i ned and I i gh t. i rig- o:tdded . A I so 

.. i nc I uded are v i sua I d i sp I ay wa I I pat,e Is, pedes ta I cases at,d tt-ansac t i on coun ters . The res troom 
wi I I be renovated with new ceramic ti Ie floors. beadboard wal I panels with wood trim and new 
historically correct plumbing fixtures. Basement stairways wi II be cleaned and repaired. 

• COMMITTEE' RECOMMENDATIONS 
~~h i I e the comm i t tee recogn i zed tha t th i s IJJas a cred i b I e organ i za t i on tha t has go t ten mL~ch done, 
there was concern abol..l t. rlow long t.o con t. i m.te t.o fl.,tnd th i s pro j ec t . The cOlTlm i t.t.ee UJol..l1 d have 

III I i ked to have seen a mas tel" p I an f Ot- the renova t ion. I t t-ecommended pat- t i a I fund i ng . 

• CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT RETURNED 

1988/89 OP SUPPORT - BILL I tiGS PRESERVATI ON SOC 18 .. 000 0 
1988/89 MOSS MANSION MUSEUM: RESTORATION 38,750 25,000 0 .. 1990/9 1 t10SS MAtiS I oti COtlSEVATOR'-I RESTORAT ION 14,973 10,000 0 
1992/93 t10SS MANS I ON KITCHEN RESTORAT I ON 35,459 30,000 ? 

.. TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 65,000 

II 

.. 

.. 

• 



MILES CITY ARTS) CULT & HIST COMM) MILES CITY) MT 
THE MILES CITY "CULTURE CONNECTIOtf' 
PRO.JECT D I RECTOR I S KATHY DOEDEN 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

VOLUNTEERS: 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: 

551 
7055 
35,000 
5 .. 000 
15 
PUBLICATION 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISC I PLI NE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

GRANT CATEGORY: 

Page 61 

07110/93 
05/30/95 
MULTI-DISCIPLINAAY 
OTHER/CULTURAL 
SPECIAL PROJECT-$4,500 OR LES: I 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE CHANGE % 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 9,795 

EARNED INCOME: $ 0 
PR Il)ATE REVENUE: $ 0 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 0 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 0 

TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIS.: $ 5,310 
TOTAL REI..JENUE: $ 5,310 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 4,485 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 0 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

O~ 
O~ 
0% 
O~ 
O~ 
O:~ 
O~ 
100~ 

LAST YEAR OPERATING It/COME: 
LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
PRESENT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

$ 4,816 
$ 4,815 
$ 4:294 
$ 4,294 
$ 4,000 
$ 4,000 

The Mi les City NCulture Connection" wi I I print and distribute a quarterly calendar and 
newsletter to market arts and cultural events in our city and region and to serve as a 
commun i ca t) on link for cu I tural and preserva t i on e f for ts . The Comm i ss i on i s comp let i ng a 
community cultural inventory that forms the basis for its participation in a three-year 
national Assembly of Local Arts Agencies' study of the Arts in the Local Economy. The 

-10% 
-10lS 
-6~ 
-6% 

CCI I endar /news let tel" wou I d repoI- t the I-esu I ts to encout-age 0 ther commun j t j es to look a t the i r 
cultural resources. Commission members bel ieve a calendar/newsletter could help show local 
9c,vernmen t and c i vic I eaders the i mpor tance 0 f the ar ts to the i r I oca I econom i es . 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
Whi Ie the committee recognized the need for this organization to highl ight cultural events in 
southeastern Montana, it was concerned that this request was basically for support of a 
nelJ.lS let ter- and tha t there was no cash rna tch. The expel- j ence 0 f the comm i t tee was tho t mos t 
organizations find the support locally for publ ication of newsletters. There were more 
competitive applications from the Miles City area. Thus no funding was recommended. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORV 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTORY 

REQUEST GRANT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 
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interesting features, including the wringer washing machine, an 

electric mangle used by the family, the wood and coal burning 

stove which also heated water, an original pot used for cooking 

starch, a wall drawer for cleaning ashes from the upstairs 

fireplaces" the set of three interlocking cast-iron sinks on 

pedestal stands, a gas heater with its original copper kettle for 

heating water, an original laundry table, a wicker laundry 

basket, glass scrubboard, wooden ironing boards, an enameled wash 

pan, an original electrical box. People are fascinated with how 

the servants lived and where they worked; adding this area to our 

tour would give a new dimension to our interpretation of the Moss 

Mansion. 

Laundry room ceiling presents a maze of pipes, tubes, wires 

and telephone lines. Among the pipes are lead pipes (no longer 

used), copper pipes, galvanized steel. 

2). The large open room has sandstone walls and a wood 

floor, which is rotting in several areas as it was built on 

grade. The open joists give a good view of the first floor 

structure, the knob and tube wiring and other interesting 

structural features. The Preservation Society has decided it 

would prefer to keep the ·open joists but install both a sprinkler 

system for fire protection and treat the joists with a clear fire 

retardant. The area, if cleaned up and sealed, would provide a 

good work area as well as space for display cases and special 

exhibits. 

3). This lavoratory room contains only a toilet and if it 
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Mister Chairman, members of the committee, for the record, 

my name is Ruth Towe. I am the Executive Director of the Moss 

Mansion in Billings. I am testifying on behalf of grant number 

552 requesting funding for a capital expenditure project to 

restore the Moss Mansion basement. 

The Moss Mansion is owned by the state of Montana (61.5%) 

and the city of Billings (33.5%). The Billings Preservation 

society leases the Mansion for $1.00 a year and is responsible 

for its operation, maintenance and restoration. These functions 

are paid for by grants, fundraising, special events, membership 

fees, tour revenue, donations and gift shop revenue. The Moss 

Mansion receives no tax revenue to support its operation. 

The Mansion was acquired in 1986 at a cost of $450,000. In 

addition to raising the money for the acquisition, The Billings 

Preservation society has also made capital improvements to the 

building and grounds amounting to nearly $350,000. This amount 

includes Cultural Trust Funds of $65,000. 

The grant request you are considering today is for $10,000. 

Although we had requested $16,025, we would be very pleased to 

receive $10,000. I would like to show you some slides to show 

you how this money would be used. 

1) Currently the laundry is used as a volunteers' room 

where they can change into their costumes, have a soda or a 

snack, and pick up their name tags. It is also used as a work 

room for projects such as cleaning the tile used in the kitchen 

restoration, as well as other projects. The area has many 
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can be made operational again, this room would make an 

interesting interpretive area as well as adding a much needed 

facility. Currently, we have only one functional lavoratory and 

last year we had 11,500 visitors, 200 volunteers, plus staff. 

Restoration of this area would include restoration of the floor, 

bead-board wall panel and plaster wall finishes, as well as the 

plumbing fixture. The room did not have a light fixture (bare 

bulb) so lighting would also be added. 

4). Slide shows the spalling which has occurred on the 

sandstone walls due to moisture leaking through the 2 and 1/2 

foot walls. The disintegration of the concrete floor in the 

fruit cellar is also shown; a thin layer of concrete was poured 

over the ground in this area and the high water table 'and the 

alkaline content of the soil have caused this floor to fall 

apart. The same situation occurs in the coal bin and a workshop 

area next to the fruit cellar. 

5) In April 1992, with the use of a community Block Grant, 

the exterior sandstone foundation was excavated and waterproofing 

applied after the sandstone blocks were repointed with new 

mortar. 

6) & 7). The downspout drainage system was repaired and 

water which had previously drained through the downspouts to the 

foundation has now been diverted into the original underground 

drainage system. 

8). The walls will be cleaned and sealed to prevent further 

spalling and the concrete floor will be replaced. Other items in 
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the basement include a wall mounted sink which received the ice 

melting from the kitchen icebox; the ceiling mounted radiators 

which were mounted on the basement ceiling so radiators would not 

spoil the elegant decor of the French Parlor and the Dining Room. 

Our visitors are fascinated with the Moss Mansion and its 

decor and the family who lived there, but they are also curious 

about the working aspects of the house such as the kitchen and 

laundry and the areas where the servants worked and lived. 

Further, we are in need of clean, well lighted work space for 

volunteers and staff who are cataloguing and identifying items in 

the house or working on restoration projects, fund raising, and 

other necessary functions related to the operation of the Moss 

Mansion. The basement has a very large space availabie for this 

use as well as space to display garden implements and other large 

items not suitable for display in the upstairs rooms. 

In closing, I would like to tell you how impo~tant your past 

support has been to us. Not only has it provided badly needed 

dollars but your up-front commitment has made it possible to go 

to the City and other granting agencies, private donors and 

supporters to complete our fund raising. Your stamp of approval 

indicates the project is needed, well conceived and thought out, 

and can be successfully completed. Others are more willing to 

contribute when they know you have agreed to help. If any of you 

are ever in Billings, please call me for a private tour of the 

premises. We are proud of the Moss Mansion and the state should 

be proud of its ownership of this wonderful treasure. 
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SS 
ACQUISITIONS COMMITTEE 

-Help House Committee research a furnitu~e plan. 
-Sta~t and add to a file on who owns MOSS objects. 
-Initiate a campaign th~ough lette~s and public information 

programs to obtain MOSS items. 
-Review and select items which can be used in the Mansion until 

original items can be acquired. Acquire copies of original 
furnishings if needed. 

BUILDING COMMITTEE 

*Restore basement windows, iron ba~s, window screens, and 
basement exterior door. 

*Repoint stonewo~k in stairwell. 
-Repaint window frames on upper levels as needed. 
-Investigate possibility of restoring water to third floor 

bathroom. 
-Fix valves on radiators, 

set-back thermostat 
energy savings. 

explore use of insulated blankets, 
for regulation of temperatures 

and 
and 

-Follow conse~vato~'s recommendations to install storm windows. 
~Explore attic insulation when electrical system survey is 

completed. 
*Research secu~ity lights on building, coo~dinating with the 

Grounds Committee and their plans fo~ floodlights. 
-Develop MASTER PLAN FOR MANSION BUILDING. 
*Implement kitchen preservation/restoration phase of the M2ster 

Building Plan. 
-Implement electrical safety phase of the Master 

Building Plan. 
-Implement interim basement utilization phase of the Master 

Building P.lan. 
-Explore handicapped lift access to the second (and third) floor. 
-Institute a major capital fund drive to acquire contiguous 

property and begin construction of a ba~n/car~iage house or 
renovation of an existing structure. 

DIRECTOR AND STAFF 

-Develop and implement on-going cyclical maintenance plan. 
-Evaluate volunteer program and repo~t to Board. 
-Look at hi~ing and training for staff and Director. Consider 

hiring needs as suggested by MAP study. 
-Seek accreditation by American Association of Museums. 

EDUCATION COMMITTEE 

-Develop an oral histories program. 
-Develop rapport and educational outreach program for the 

schools. 
-Develop community and school workshops. 
-Work with principals and teachers to develop in-house 
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educational p~og~ams and tou~s. 

-Continue wo~kshops and fu~ther development of attendees. 
-Implement in-house and out~each p~og~ams fo~ students th~ough 

inte~nships, suitcase exhibits, develop use collection, and 
~eview local histo~y cu~~icula. 

FINANCE COMMITTEE 

*Implement the Billings P~ese~vation Society Endowment T~ust. 
-Update ou~ cont~ibutions list. 
*Recommend b~ick campaign afte~ kitchen completion. Wo~k with 

G~ounds Committee to dete~mine size of campaign afte~ brick 
placement is analyzed. 

-Prepa~e a long-range budget plan after review of 
plan. 

GIFT 

-Develop a long-~ange plan 
inventory sto~age. 

of needed square footage fo~ shop and 
Include in this a plan for future 

expansion. 
-Work out· a financial agreement with the Billings Prese~vation 

Society and the Finance Committee that will allow funding to 
be allocated for futu~-e buying pmo.Jer, p~inting"additional 
books o~ other publications. Start a savings plan that will 
allow buyer to attend a museum shop show. 

GROUNDS COMMITTEE 

*Implement Phase I of the Ted Wirth Landscape Plan. 
-Implement Phase II: the patio and g~assy area west of patio and 

where the family maintained a kitchen garden. 

HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMITTEE 

*Fo~m a st~ong Histo~ical P~ese~vation Committee. 
Appoint committees fo~ Histo~ic Houses ~esearch, Old Chamber 
of Commerce, Swords Pa~k and others. 

-Encou~age the adoption of the Certified Local Gove~nment 

P~og~am. 

-Develop the specific objectives for historic prese~vation fo~ 

each yea~. 
-Complete the Histo~ic Su~vey begun by Landmarks (West Side 

Historic Dist~ict). 

MARkERS, AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS SUBCOMMITTEE 
OF HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMITTEE 

-Develop an awards program to thank patrons, 
voluntee~s. 

-App~oach city for signage. 
-Implement ~ecognition of p~eservation efforts in 

Consider a Mayor's Awa~d as selected by 

sponso~-s and 

the community. 
knowledgeable 
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preservationists and the Mayor. 
-Keep an eye to the community with National Register nominations. 

HOUSE COMMITTEE 

-Develop and complete a researched furnishings plan and research 
sources of funding for such a plan. 

-Institute a regular yearly inspection schedule of the Mansion 
with a member of the State Historical Preservation Office. 

-Develop a housekeeping plan with reevaluation schedule. Include 
a products information list. 

-Explore possibility of developing a furniture collection guide 
book. 

LONG RANGE PLAN 

*Group meeting with committee heads to discuss final draft of 
long-range plan. Adoption of plan by Board. 

*Organization of foundation: structure and ideas. 
-Recommend priorities for funding all projects to the Board. 

t'1Ef''1BERSH I P 

-Initiate a summer pot luck where members bring a guest. 
walk through tour for guests. 

-Explor.e a Seniors membership category. 
-Investi~ate an after hours Chamber party. 
-Year book. 
-SBQ - Bring a prospective member. 
*Start targeted promotions and phone and letter campaign. 

MOSS MANSION VOLUNTEERS IN PRESERVATION 

*Organize and support the Country Fair. 
*Meet with budget committee to decide where funds will go. 

PUBLIC RELATIONS, PUBLICITY & MARKETING 

Free 

-Establish a yearly review and determination of results from 
visitation records, tour inco~e, fundraising and special 
events as to whether it warrants repeat action. 

-Develop a timeline showing activities and special events. 
*Print yearly calendar of events and distribute to local 

,hotel/motel/convention centers. 
*Newsletter format established. 
-Produce monthly television programs on community tv to promote 

the inner structure of Mansion. 
-Develop a speakers bureau for community education. 
-Develop produced articles and photographs to national or 

regional publications. 
*Contact bus and tour operators and provide tour packages. 
-Provide a summer plan to attract tourists and encourage winter 
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visito~s to visit Mansion. 
-Dete~mine demographics of" tou~ists and off-tou~ist season 

visito~s and a~rive at a plan to att~act visitations to 
maintain a financial level of self-sustainment. 

TOUR COM~1 I TTEE 

-Develop special tou~s gea~ed to suit special inte~est g~oups. 

Rec~uit or t~ain tou~ guides with expe~tise in a~t, inte~ior 

decorating, a~chitectu~e, fu~nishings, histo~y, landscaping, 
and indust~ial a~ts. Adve~tise selection of tou~s 

available. 
*Publish guest ~ules, eme~gency p~ocedu~es, guide ~ules, g~oup 

tou~ ~ules, whe~e light switches a~e located, special 
func: t ions r-u I es, and house open inq. and c I o"3ing p;-ocedu~es as 
pa~t of training. 

-Refine the plan fo~ ~ec~uitment, *t~aining, and retention of 
volunteers. 

*Update the interp~eter's manual as needed fo~ volunteer 
t~aining. 

*Publish ~evised manual. 
-Explo~e the possibility of a voluntee~ funded newslette~. 



EXHIBIT 20 

(Continuation of Jan. 26, 
Director of the Moss Mansion 
Subcommittee of the 53rd Montana 

1993 Testimony of 
before the Long 
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EXHIBIT ~ 2.0 
DATE \ - 2la - <1 ~ 
H8 ...... , _____ _ 

Ruth Towe, Executiv 
Range Planning Joi~ 

Now, I would like to testify on behalf of grant number 613 requestin 
funding for an endowment development challenge grant for The Billing 
Preservation Society. 

This is a very modest proposal requesting challenge funds to begin ou 
endowment trust. 

Fr an k 1',/ ; the stabilizatiDn anl~ clf the \"1DSS i'1aris ic 
building and grounds and the str-ugg Ie to needed fCJi"- th 
DperatiDn and maintenance of the mansiDn have taken ~ost of our- ener-g··y' ar 
resources. This year, in addition to completing our kitchen restoration 
we will alsD be adding 
access. The mansion has 

distract 

storm windows and trying to provide handicappe 
103 windows and putting appropriate storm windDw~ 
frDm the nistoric nature of building,on them wi~ 

be costly. 

Our Board has been cognizant of the value of an endowment fund sine 
we Degan operations seven years ago. For this reason, they have applie 
fDr and received the 501(C)(3) status for the Billings P<eservation Societ 
Endowment trust fund. The 54,000 recommended for funding will be matche 
by $12,000 from us. 

For the start up campaign, the Endowment Trust Committee will creat 
and publish a brochure setting forth how the endowment would be used an 
variDus options fDr cDntributiDn. This wDuld be part of Dur in-kin 
contribution. This pUblication will be distributed to foundations, curre~ 

memberShip and suppDrters and 
fundraising efforts. 

used in cDnjunction with other ongol i; 

I;.Je wi 11 
graphic bo;{ 

begin a long-term awareness of the Endowment Trust with 
in each issue of our quarterly nel.r"'JS 1 et tet-. The Endowment Tru5 

Cocomi t tee v·,ji 11 I.· ... jt- i te an informative feature article for our ne~'Jslette 

explaining planned giving and memorials. 

of the c orne f ~-O(fi earmarked money currently i n C~L. 

savings account designated for an endowment fund. 

lAie ar;ticipate r,2vinc;) V..J 

projects and find It difficult to have tl.tJO 

restorati:= 
drives at 

hDwever, we do not anticipa~e any prDblem with meeting the ~equired match. 

Although this lS a small request, we believe it is better to star 
small than not to start at all. Once it has begun, we believe we can beg~ 

a structured growth for the endowment. We would appreciate your support. 
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PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOHN C. BARSNESS 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 587 START DATE: 07/01/93 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

1325 END DATE: 
? DISCIPLINE CODE: 
o PROJECT CATEGORY: 

06/30/95 
MULTI-DISCIPLINARY 
HISTORY 

VOLUNTEERS: 3 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: FRC I L I TY CONST /tlR I NT /RENOVRTE 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED INCOME: 

PR I ~JATE REUEt!UE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REUENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB. : 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
$ 488, 500 LAST ~/EAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 50,700 13~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 253, 000 55% PRESEtlT YEAR OPERAT I tlG EXPEtISES: 
$ 0 O~ t-IEXT YEAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 0 0% 
$ 303,700 78~ 
$ 84,800 21% 
$ 388,500 
$ 100,000 
$ 15,000 

$ 81,811 
$ 61,517 
$ 69,500 
$ 69,500 
$ 72,000 
$ 72,000 

CHANGE ~ 

-15% 
12% 
3~ 
3~ 

Big Horn County requests support for Phase I I of the Plains Indian Buffalo Culture Museum 
• architectural and engineering studies. The Paul Dyck Foundation, a Montana non-profit 

corporatiqn, currently owns the largest private scientifically collected assembly of Plains 
Indian artifacts, dating from 1700 to 1900, outside the Smithsonian Institute - and desires to 
make th i s co I I ec t i on ava i I ab I e for pub I i c educa t i on and bene fit. . The Dyck FQI..lnda t i on fur t.her 

.. proposes to bu i I d a museum, wh i ch honor~s a I I the P I a i ns Tr i bes, or, 40 acr~es i t owns near the 
Lit.t.le Bighorn Battlefield Nat.ional Monument entrance. Based on prel iminary information, it is 
anticipated t.he museum will be self-sust.aining and have significant. impact. on employment. of 
Crow tribal members. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
This proposal creat.ed t.he most concern for t.he committee. The collect.ion is apparently very 

iii I arge and sign i f i can t . HOlJJever~ the owner~ i s urlW i I I i n9 to dona te i t to em ex i s t i r'9 i ns t i tu t i on 
and was previously unable to come t.o an agreement wit.h t.he St.at.e of Montana regarding its 
disposit.ion. The commit.t.ee was concerned about using public funds to support. a privat.e 
foundation, the large nature of the request, the sketchy information provided, the relationship 

~ with Indian tribes and the high cost of some of the expenses. It. consult.ed with the director 
of the St.at.e Hist.orical Societ.y about. this appl icat.ion but. sti II had numerO\.lS quest.ions. Whi Ie 
rea liz i ng t.he i mpor tarlce 0 f tt-Ie co I I ec t i on to Mon tana i t. recommended par t i a I fund i ng . 

.. Contingency: Gr'ant must be used for~ prel iminary design consul tation, feasibi I i ty studi'J and 
pre-planning. Documentation must be received regarding cont.inued active participation in the 
project of represent.at.ives of Nort.her Plains Indian t.ribes. 

~ 

CULTURAL & RESTHETIC GRRNTS HISTORV REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
At10UNT AMOUNT RETURNED .. 1988/89 MIAF RENOUATION LOAN 27,375 0 

1988/89 GENERAL OPERATING SUPPORT 42,450 10,300 0 
1990/91 OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 19,990 15,000 0 
1992/93 OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 20,500 15,000 ? .. 
TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 40,300 

.. 

.. 
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PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOHN C. BARSNESS 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 588 START DATE: 07/01/93 
HISTORY NUMBER: 5100 END DATE: 05/30/95 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 105,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: MULTI-DISCIPLINARY 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 3.000 PROJECT CATEGORY: ART 

VOLUNTEERS: 0 GRANT CATEGORY: SPECIAL PROJECT 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: INSTITUTION/ORG SUPPORT 

;;8 0 f TOTAL REI,)ENUE CHANGE ;;8 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 503,095 LAST VEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 42,639 

EARNED INCOME: $ 22,975 5;;8 LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 40,374 
PR I 1,) ATE REI,)ENUE: $ 7, 800 1~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: $ 73, 950 73~ 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 33,360 7~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 73,950 83~ 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 11,350 2;;8 NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 79,890 8;;8 
CITY ICOUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 . O~ NEXT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: $ 79 ~ S90 S;;8 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 310 O~ 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 75,795 1S;;8 

TOTAL I N-K I NO CONTR I 8.: ~; 343, 300 8 1 ~ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 41'~, 095 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 84,000 

At10UtlT RECOMMEtiDED: $ 40 J 000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTiOn 
The Montana Performing Arts Consortium requests support for Dance on Tour fee support, smal I 
rural presenter development Quick Grants, commissioning of two new works by Montana artists and 
opet~a t i ng suppor t for ex i s t i ng programs and serv; ce to Mon tana presen ters and per form; ng 
artists. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMEnDATiOnS 
The comm i t t.ee recogn i zed the eSE·en t. i a I s t.a t.ew i de and na t. i ana I ro I e t.h i S ser'J i ce organ i za t. i on 
plays i n terms 0 fits i mpac t J e f f ec t i veness and program. Howe.ver J the comm i t tee was concerned 
that the request was very large. It wanted the majority of the grant to help with operations 
and the quick grant program that supports the presenting of performing arts in rural 
communities. It was not wi I I ing to support the commissioning of work, but would sllpport Dance 
on Tour in spec j a I 'c j rcums tances. Par t j oj flmd j ng llias recommended. 

Contingency: Grant is I imited to funding operations, the quick grant program. and the state 
componen t 0 f a Na t. i ona I Endowmen t. for the Ar ts Dance on Tour gran t., i f a'Ja i I ab Ie. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAnTS HISTORV 

1986/87 RURAL & EMERGING PERFORMING SPONSOR DEVL 
1988/89 FEE SUPPORT FOR PERFORMING ARTS SERIES 
1990/91 OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 
1992/93 DANCE ON TOUR /UNDERWR I T I NG ASS I ST /Aml IN. 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMoum 
20,930 
38,400 
31,550 
75,400 

GRANT 
AMOUNT 

20,930 
30,000 
25,000 
40,000 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

o 
o 
o 

? 



CROW TRIBAL COUNCIL d.~ 
EXH'BIT_....:;;:a..~-;:::-:::--

Crow Country 

Mr. Paul Dyck 
THE PAUL DYCK FOUNDATION 
P.O. Box 207 
Rimrock, Arizona 86335 

Dear Mr. Dyck: 

P.o. Box 159 DATE \ - ;;1.G:,- 9 ~ . 
Crow Agency, MT 59022 E-_....;...-.:.~--

(406) 638-2601 58_------

January 11, 1993 

CLARA NOMEE, Madame Chairman 
JOSEPH PICKETT, Vice Chairman 
BLAINE SMALL, Secretary 
KA YLE K. HOWE, Vice Secretary 

This letter will serve notice to you and your Foundation to 
commence negotiations for a Crow Tribal Museum on --t.he Crow 
Indian Reservation. 

Messrs. John Pretty On Top, Chairman, Crow Cultural Commission; 
Arlo Dawes, Executive Assistant; Rusty Rokita; and C.T.A. firm 
are authorized by me to act in behalf of this office and the 
Crow Tribe on this project. 

Resolution No. 87-55, adopted July 11, 1987, and Resolution No 
87-8, adopted October 11, 1986, by the Crow Tribal Council 
provides sufficient authority to proceed in behalf of the Crow 
Tribal Council for the Crow Tribe. 

I am deeply honored that this long awaited dream will now be in 
the process of becoming a reality. I am with hopes the 
construction of the museum will start within my administration. 

Should you have any questions on this matter, please do not 
hesitate to contact me or Mr. Arlo Dawes, Executive Assistant. 

Sincerely, 

Clara Nomee, Madam Chairman 
Crow Tribal Council 
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GARNET PRESERUATION ASSOCIATION, DRUMMOND, MT 
RESTORAT I Ot~ OF 3 BU I lD I t~GS I t'i GARt~ET' GHQSl T9~J~ I ~ 
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PRO.JECT D I RECTOR I S KURT LUOMA {!t~ I/.~ .1//,1 
'~,.",;JJ lZl{LflJJtA 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 540 ~r~ START DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 5310 END DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 22,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 3,000 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
HUMANITIES 
HISTORY 

VOLUNTEERS: 10 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 
EARNED INCOME: $ 

PRIVATE REVENUE: $ 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 

TOTAL IN-KIND CONTRIB.: $ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 
GRAm REQUEST: $ 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
6 1, 684 lAST ~'EAR OPE RAT I NG INCOME: 
o O~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
o O:~ PRESENT ..... EAR OPERAT I NG I NeOME : 
30, 000 58% PRESENT ' .... EAR OPERAT I NG EXPEtiSES: 
o O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
o O:~ NEXT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: 
o O~ 

30,000 58~ 
21,084 41~ 
51,584 
10,000 
9,000 

$ 13,714 
$ 12,728 
$ 17,397 
$ 14,325 
$ 18,257 
$ 15,749 

CHANGE ~ 

25~ 
12~ 

5% 
9~ 

The project consists of stabi I ization/restoration work on three bui Idings in the Garnet Ghost 
TOlun: the t10Lmta i n View M i ne/M i I I, t.he Honeymoon Cab i n and the t1ahone House. A I I structures 
date to 1895-1920 when Garnet flourished as a hard rock mining town. Work on the Mountain View 
Mi I I entai Is constructing foundation piers, structural straightening and braCing, rebui Iding 
the ore shoo t and re-roo f i ng . ~lork on the tijJO I og b • ..1 i I dings wou I d i n'~ I ude cons true t i ng 
f ounda t i on piers, rep I ac i ng ro t ted / ogs , and re-r'oo f i ng . A I I work '}JOU I d be superv i sed by 
Bureau of Land Management (BlM) professional engineering and archeological staff. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDRTIONS 
Whi Ie the commi Hee recognized the fragi Ie nab..lre of the town and the inno'Jative nature of the 
organ i za t i on, i t expressed a number 0 f concerns. I t was no tel ear abou t 'JJhy the house i s a 
pr i or i ty for res tora ti on and COLJ I dn 't ge t th i s qlles t i on c I ar i f i ed. SHPO has expressed some 
concerns about c:ommerc i a liz i ng the town and the or'e tr'uc:k traff i c: thr'ough town llIay destab iii ze 
the structures. In addi ion, the groLJp reverted a challenge grant inthe past. In I ight of the 
above, the committee recommended partial funding. 

Contingency: Grant avai lable upon documentation from State Historic Preservation Office 
concerning comp\ iance with historic preservation standards. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRRNTS HISTORY 

1985/87 DAHL CABIN AND SALOON RESTORATION 
1988/89 ENDOWMENT DEVELOPMENT 
1990/9 1 GARNET GHOST TOWN I NTERPRET I VE PlA~i 
1992/93 DIRECTOR - GARNET PRESERVATlmi ASSOCIATI 
1992/93 RESTORATION -OR- DIRECTOR 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 
35,000 
115,250 
24,220 
17,000 
8,000 

GRANT 
AMOUNT 
20,000 
15,000 
10,000 

o 
5,000 

50 .. 000 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

o 
15,000 

o 

? 



NORTHERN SHOWCASE} HAURE} MT 
RESTRUCTUR I NG tlORTHERN SHOWCASE 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS RANDY WALN 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

VOLUNTEERS: 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 44,500 
EARNED INCOME: $ 20,000 

PRIUATE REUENUE: $ 10,000 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 10,000 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 0 
TOTAL CASH REUENUE: $ 40,000 

TOTAL lil-KINO CONTRIB.: $ ° 
TOTAL REUENUE: $ 40,000 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 4,500 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 2,500 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

Page 49 

538 START DATE: 
0250 Et~D DATE: 
3,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
2,000 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
MULTI-DISCIPLINARY 
ART 

11 GRANT CATEGORY: SPECIAL PROJECT-$4,500 OR LES 
PROFESS I ONAL SUPPORT lAmll N 
~ of TOTAL REUENUE 

50~ 
25~ 
0% 
25% 
O~ 
O~ 
100~ 
O~ 

LAST \/EAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
PRESEtlT "iEAR OPERAT I tlG EXPEtISES: 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 

CHANGE ~ 
18,558 
24,858 
19,390 3~ 
15,300 -34~ 

19,390 O~ 
16,300 O~ 

Northern Showcase has functioned for 10 years with Northern Montana Col lege Faculty responsible 
for al I operations. The restructuring of this performing arts series is necessary if it is to 
grow and better serve the community. To increase involvement, a volunteer committee of col lege 
and commun'ity members has been establ ished to oversee its operations. Vital to the 
res truc tur i ng is 0 po i d Fine Ar t.s Coord i na t.Ot' with res pons i b iii tl:cl f Ot' doy- t.o-day opera t ions. 
Th i s person wi I I make a I I arrangemen ts for" per" fclt'manl:es, GC t as coor"d in\.1 tor", dnd see t.ha t a I I 
necessary duties are undertaken to successfully present performances for the publ ic. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee recognized the need to support this sma I I community northern Montana presenter 
that sponsors six to eight performing arts events annually. However, it thought the faculty 
peop I e shou I d be abl e to present themse I ves bet ter in the proposa I . It luas unc I ear if the 
personne I des ired wou I d be a staff person clr outs i de contract . There was concern that. too 
I i tt I e money was budge ted for the opera ti on, the proposo I d i dn . t re f I ec tin -dep th p I ann i ng and 
the oud i ence tends to be un i vers i ty s tuden ts and f acu I ty. The comm i t tee thow;:lh t more time 
needed to be spent marketing the events to the community and surrounding area. Thus partial 
funding was recommended. 

Con t i ngency: Gran t to pay for s to f f time to mat'ke t the ser i es, V.I i th more emphas i s spen t on 
out.reach t.o the community. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT RETURNED 

1988/89 HAVRE FIRST-SERVICE PUBLIC BROADCASTING 100,000 12,000 7,006 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 12,000 

~ 

'0 

i 

I 



G ARNE 't:/L~.;J.'I 
M 0 N TAN Jt ____ -_~b -_9£ 

• '\\ontand's most intact ghost town \\'asn't built to last. Enterprising 
[HinerS were more interested in extracting the riches below ground .than 
.. udding 'lbO\e. As a result. buddmgs grew qUickly. most lacking toun-

d,uions. They were small and easy to heat. 

~
! 'let. a century after Garnet emerged. remnants of the town stand. 

~:1'idden high in the Garnet i\\ountain Range east of ,\\issoula. It \\'as 
,lined for the semi-precious ruby-colored stone found in the area. 
Garnet was a good place to live. The surrounding mountains were 

~"lCh in gold-be'lring quat1z. There \\as a school. The crime rate was 
I.f\\. Liquor tlo\\'ed freely in the town's many saloons. The ba\\'dy houses 

did bnsk business. ;\\issould. dnd Deer Lodge \\'ere just close enough 
_ fl)r necess,lry supplies. 
~" In the IHGOs miners migmted north from played-out placer mines 
.1 California ,1nd Colorado. The Garnet Mountains dttracted miners 

\\ ho collected the gold first by pdnning, then by u.sing rockers and sluice 
r 'io:-.es as the free-tloating gold diminished . 
.. Placer mining of gold or other minerals is done by washing the sand. 

,..,ra\el. etc. with running water. but by 1870 most area placer mining 
\\i\S no longer profitable. Although miners had located gold-bearing 

t. ~JU'lt1Z \eins, the lack of decent roads and refined extracting and smelting 
Ifchmques made further development unfeasible at that time. Silver 

TJ1mes elsewhere drew the miners out of the Garnets. 
'" In IH!l;), the repeal or the Sherman Silver Purchase Act set off a 
1,/HlIC throughout the region. Siher mines closed. a,:d \\"ilhin weeks. 
IIhou:-',lnds ot unemployed miners were on the moye. [hiS e\"ent, com-

'tlnt.'d \\ IIh irnprO\ed technology. led to a renewed interest in gold min­
F;;l~ in Ilw Garnets . .\1iners began a steady trickle back i. \1 I he head of First CIHnce Gulch in lO~l'). Dr .. -\nnistead .\ litchell 

n'l'!l'd ,\ st,lmp mill to crush local ore. Around it gre\\' the to\\"n of 
(\,lrIll'1 The to\\11 was originallv ndmed .\\itchell. but in IHH7 bec,lIne 

t, '\I~"\\ 11 ,\S (~arnet -L ')11,," ,lfter .\ lit chell erected his mIll. Selin Ritchey hit a rich \ein of 

ore in hiS :\dIKY H,lI\l,s mine just \\"est of the tmn1, The "boom" beg,lI1, 
By J,lnUdrY I HDH nearly 1,()()() people reSided in Garnet" The school 
had 41 students, four stores. four hotels. three H\"ery stables. t\\O bMber 
shops, a union h'll1. ,\ school. d butcher shop. a candy shop. a doctor's 
office, an aSS'l)" office. and thit1een saloons comprised the to\n1. Eager 
miners and entrepreneurs built ljuicl,ly ,1I1d \\'ithout pl,\nning, ,-\ 
haphaz,lrd community resulted, Most of the buildings stood on existing 
or future mining ddims, About !\\'enty mines oper,lted, 

After I~)()() mdny mine O\\'ners leased their mines out. the gold 11t1\ing 
become scarcer ,lnd hMder to mine, The 0;ancy Hdnks yielded 'lbout 
S.?iOO.()()() \\orth of gold, An estimdted SD;")(),()()() \\"as e:-.tr,lCted fmm 
all the mines in GMnet by I D17, 

I'>y mo:s, mdny of the mines \\'ere db,lndoned dnd the to\n1'S popul,l­
tion hdd shrunl, to dbout 1;.5(), .-\ fire in the tO\\"I1'S business district in 
Im~ destroyed many commerci,11 buildings and dedit ,1 death blO\\ to 
the remndnts of Gdrnet. The coming of \\"orld \\ar I dre\\" most re­
m,lining residents dW,lY to defense-reldted jobs, By the I H~()s, Gdrnet 
\\'as d ghost to\\"n, Cabins were dbdndoned. flll-nishings included. ,1S 
though residents \\"ere merely \tlctlttoning, F..-\, Dmey still ran the store, 
hO\\'e\er, dnd the hotel stood intact. 

In l!l,)-t I\"hen President Roose\elt raised gold prices fmm SUi to 
S;:j~ ,1n ounce. Gdrnet re\"i\"ed, .-\ new \\',l\"e at miners fllm ed into c1bc1n­
doned cabins dnd began re-working the mines and dumps, 

\\6rld \\",lr II dre\\' the population ,l\\"ay ,1g,ltn, The use of dyn,lmIle h)r 
domestic purposes \\"as CUt1'liled. making mining diffIcult" Cdrnet agc1in 
becdme" ghost tm\"l1, Once agc1in fA" Dt1\"ey ,lnd d fel\ others rern"lI1ed" 

Se\"erdl ne\\' cdbins were constructed follOl\'ing the \\,lr. ,1nd in I !J4H 
,ln ,lucttl)n \\""S held \\ith items from tl1l' D,\\ey store \ \uch ren1tlined, 
hon"ever, ,lnd sou\"el1lr hunters soon stnpped the to\\"n Ilot only of loose 
items, but of doors, \\l)Od\lnrl." \\'ll1paper, and elen the hotd st"it'\\t1y" 

The future of this his!c'!':, : <.'1\1' now depends on the \\od, of 
\"olunteers clnd contribllli\,"s i J'\)IH the pubitc 



#1 The Dahl Saloon. often called "The 
Joint" by locals. was built by Ole Dahl in 
1938, It stands on the site, of a log 
saloon / restaurant that was run in the late 
1800's by Mel Stairs, When Mel left. 
Charlie Davis. a teamster who owned a 
livery stable and drove ore wagons. took 
O\'er, His saloon was lit by showy but 
dangerous gas lamps that resembled slide 
trombones, However. it was a fire that 
burned down the saloon. not his gas lamps, 

Ole Dahl's Saloon operated until the 
middle of the 1960'5, It was run on elec­
tricity generated from the Dahl's electric 
light plant, It is now the site of Garnet's 
\ 'isitor Center, 

#2 Kelly's Saloon is a two-story frame 
building constructed before 1898, The 
owner at that time was Robert Moore and 
it was called the "Bob Moore Saloon," On 
October 21. 1898. L. P Kelly purchased the 
saloon from Moore for $1.500, Part in­
terest in the business was sold to Thomas 
fraser ,lnd it became known as the "Kelly 
"nd fraser Saloon," In 1907. Nellie fraser 
sold it to \Vard ,vlulleneux who resold it to 
the .\lontana Liquor Company in 1908. but 
helly continued to operate the saloon, It 
11'c1S one of the thirteen bars in Garnet dur­
ing t1w "boom period" that offered male­
oriented entertainment. 

#3 The ex,lct founding date of frank A, 
Dc1I'ey's Store is unknown; however. it \I'as 
one of the eelriiest in Garnet. built about 
I K!lK, Typic,ll of western general stores of 
the time, Ddwy's Store sold dry goods and 
shoes in the front. groceries and canned 
goods further bc1ck and meat in the reM, 
The store bOdsted c1 hal-dware section, c1n 
office that weighed gold. and in the 1~)IO's 
functioned as a post office, The meat and 
other perishables were stored in an 
icehouse which also contained three secret 
compartments built into the back wall. 
There gold would safely await shipment 
dOlnl the hill, The annex was added to the 
east side of the store to keep a supply of 
essentiells such as flour and sugar, These 
items were only sold in emergency situa­
tions, a policy that angered many of the 
to\l'nspeople, franl, Davey operc1ted the 
store until 1D47, Before moving to Gc1rnet. 
Doxey worl,:ed in the grocery department 
of the :vlissoula ;vlercantile which is nOlI' 
t he Bon .\lc1rche, Dell'ev had receil'ed the 
patent for the Garnet Claim. so a majority 
elf the town was built on his land, But it 
neler made him rich, \Vhen he died in 
W-! 7 while out Ildll,ing to one of his min­
ing c1,lims, it lIas the EII,'s organization 
that buried him because his assets could not 
(Oler the cost. His belongings. along with 
rhe store items. Il'ere auctioned off in Julv 
,)f I $)48, This offiCially marked the pas~­
Itlg of Garnet into a ghost town, 

:i±,',4 
r The ,1.1\, \\'ells Hotel was erected in 
the winter of Hm7 and Il'as the most im­
iJ1'essiIC bUilding in (;arnet. ,vlrs, \\ells 
dl'signed it aher one she owned in Bear­
t,ll\n, \\'ith its e1,lborc1te woodworl" it W,lS 
"qudl to the luxurious bUildings in Helenc1, 

Before weather and vandals took their toll. 
one would have entered through beautiful­
ly carved doors with stained glass windows. 
To the left was the ladies parlor, on the right 
stood the hotel office. and moving forward 
the guest would enter the grand dining 
room, Such events as the Grande Mas­
querade. the Hard Times Ball, and the St. 
Patrick's Day Calico Ball were held in this 

Hoors in Montana. made from maPII; 
board, The stage had a grand pia , 
an Edison cylinder phonograph when 
one was up to playing, The ceilin.1 
high. w~th flags and buntings hangin I' 
the rafters, Community dances' '. 
Saturday night and three or four so' 
functions a week were held there, 

The union in Garnet was stron'I' , 
dealt effectively with mine owners' h 
negotiating demands. so there were no n 
jor strikes or labor disputes in the Gan' 
area. No one worked in the Garnet In 
unless they were a member of the l' 

room. 
Although this was a very modern 

building, there were no plaster walls or in­
sulation. The walls were covered by c1oth­
backed paper. Heating a large building re­
quired two stoves in the dining room. 
Upstairs rooms were heated by rising warm #6 The jail was erected in 1867 I 
air. Access to these rooms was by an oak never received much use. During thel' 
staircase, Miners who could not afford a days there were shootings and pro I 

private room would rent floor space on the With claim jumpers. but people genera 
third floor. Lines on the Hoor divided it in- would work out these messes without [lsi, 
to spaces for the men to layout their the jail. Supposedly the only personl 
bedrolls under the sky lights. seen in the jail was frank Kearn. a 1 

The outhouse was behind the hotel and who i,illed someone's dog when he \\ 
could be reached by descending a few steps drunk. It wasn't unusual for someone to i 
from the second floor. The interior of the carry~ng a rifle i~ town but they were,' 
lower regions was heal'i1v whitewashed for used for huntmg game - whether in se ' 
the ultimate in sanitary- conditions. or not. In the /Do(rs ;\lr. Stoddard II, 

After the Wells Hotel closed in the ;)(r s in the jail while collecting weather delt, 
frank Davey moved into the kitchen. Dal'el: ~ 
maintained several rooms for visiting #7 This building is now privately 0 

friends. but in unkept rooms mushrooms It \ ... as built in 1938 and served as t 
grew out of the still-made beds. \\'hen Garnet School. The original Garnet Scho 
Dal'ey died in 1947, el'erything left in the ~\'as constructed near this site in 18971 
hotel was sold at c1uction. mg the road where there was a high ) 

#5 
bridge leading across the gulch. 

This is the site of the i'vliner's Union '\ 
~,'ll. completed m the s,ummer of UmK i • ".,' / ~ '~ I' 
I he Hall bO(lsted one of the frnest dc1lh.e \~ ~\J' ,\: '\ ! \ \;\} '\fl 
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The bl<lcksmith shop opened betw~en 
i. ill and 1900. The best blac/,smith in 

n \\'as Billy Liberty. He m<lde horse­
",5 and common forged items as well as n H·agons. Billy worked for til(' mines 

Ii iold by also driving are wagons to the 
, He also drO\'e the stage to Bearmouth 

f,~ 
Frank Davey in the early 1820's. 

W This log barn was built between 188() 
WOO and used as a stable. There is 

. abO\'e the stables for storing feed for 
lOrses. 

This is the site of a fals~ front 
ng that was built between 18H() and 
!. It \\'as a c<wpenter' S shop owned b) 

.. llel Adams until 1 ~l27 and later be­
. Linh's Cigar Store. The stagecoach 
I stop here on its trips through Garnet. 
bUilding collapsed in the IB70's 

Built be1\\'een 18~t() and 1900. the 
'\'moon cabin \\',\5 constructed by ,1 

:: on FrClnk Dan'y's land. Da\ey ac-
iii J the caGin \\'hen the miner left (lnd he 

1 letting ne\\'I)weds live in it rent free 
17. They could stay until a new cou­
)t married and needed a place to stay. 

notched at the corners fit closer together 
requiring less chinking to fill the spaces. 
Chinl,ing matehal came from whate\'er was 
on hand. usually mud, grass and moss. 
[)~spite this attempt to keep heat in., the 
cabins were still \ery cold in the winter. rhe 
board roofs leaked badly, so later cor­
rugated iron \\'as used to make them more 
\\·aterproof. Glass windO\\·s were so expen­
sive that putty \\'as used to put broken 
pieces back in the hole. Occasionally miners 
put too much wood into their \\'oodstO\'es, 
causing them to become red-hot. Sever<ll 
cabins \\'ere known to ha\'e burned dO\\'n 
in this manner. 

#13 The Post Office was built between 
1896 and 1900 as a miner's cabin. In the 
30's, Nels Seadin was Postmaster when 
he moved into the Adam's house. After his 
death in 1939, \Valter l'vloore took O\·er. 

Office in the house until 1910. A second 
family, Nels'&> Lena Seadin moved in in 
1927. 

#15 The \\'ilIs cabin was built sometime 
in the Hj;)(J's rather than the late 1800' 5 

since it doesn't have the board-on-board 
roof typical of the earlier cabins. This cabill 
call be rellted ill the willler. 

#16 This cabin was a rented residence 
of the Joseph'&> Catherine Fitzgerald fami­
k The\' later built a permanent residence 
~p Dubiin Gulch in 1911. Their son. Fran" 
Fitzgerald, currently occupies this horne in 
Dublin Gulch. Joseph operated a saloon 
\\ith a rooming house upstairs on main 
street until it burned in the fin' of 1912. 

#17 The Bill Hebner cabin \\'as built in 
I ~j4$j and now sen'es as the guards 
(111<1rl('r5. Please do IlOt ellter. HeGner and 
his son planned to li\'e there but IH'\er did. 
They ha.d rebuilt the Mussigbrod mill \\·hich 
ran for a short time. 

#18 This is the site of H.M. Stringham's 
general grocery store constructed in 18B7. 
Originally it \\'.15 called Ad<lms and Shipler 
Grocen'. Samuel Adams operated the store 
until th-e e<wly 190(rs. Stringham bought 
It and began spl-eading out by d~li\'ehng 
goods. H~ \\'Quld load his \\'agon and tr<l\'el 
the I-ough mountain trails to miners who 
didn't want to le<l\'e their claims unattended. 
Stringham stopped doing business in the 
;)(J's and in 1971 the store \\'as destroyed 
by al-sonists. 

#19 This log and frame cabin \\'as the 
residence of Ole Dahl. Ole and i\ \arion 
Dahl moved into this bUilding in I H;)8 and 
built their O\\'n s<lloon dO\\'ll the road. 
Dahl's 1).11'. They added a I{itchen to the 
rear of the cabin, a garage, and a generator 
shed th,lt prodded electricity to the house 
and saloon. ,\larion Dahl was Ii\'ing in 
Gil.rnet as late as the HJf)()'s. This cahill 
call he rt'lltt'd ill the \I·illler. 

#20 This log building was consll-ucted 
between 18BG and WOO. It originally was 
quite a nice cabin, but during World \Var 
l. F.r\.. Da\'ey acquired it and turned it into 
a liven' shed. By removing a few logs. 
DaveV' -could store his stage coach inside. 
KnO\~'n as a "democrat," the coach was ac­
tually a spring wagon with two seats and 
a fa~cy name. Charlie Moore operated this 
business for Da\'ey for four years. 

#21 The Hanifen house is a 1 lf2 story 
board and batten unique structure which 
was built in the early 1900's by Hugh 
Hanifen and he lived in it until 19JG. Mrs. 
Cleary, a school teacher, lived there in 
W2G. It represents one of the nicer homes 
in Garnet, being built with vertical boards 
instead of the typical logs. The house also 
has a len foot ceiling in the kitchen - a 
mar" of a fine home during the Victorian 
Era. This kind of construction made 
heating the home expensive. 



Looking up Main Street Garnet in early 1900's 

Society in Garnet differed from that of earlier mining camps. \Vhile 
single males were predominant in the early mining camps. Garnet 
had a larger number of families. Social life. therefore. was quite dif­
ferent. Although drinking. gambling. and houses of prostitution were 
still enjoyed by men. married women were far more numerous in 
Garnet. They rarely visited the saloons and only went to the business 
district to shop for necessary food and clothing. Also. unlike earlier 
camps. a school house was established in Garnet soon after its 
founding. 

A \'ariety of social actiyities were a\'ailable to the reSidents of 
Garnet. Family-oriented adivities. such as dinner parties. card games. 
and hay rides were common. Family picnics. fishing trips. and shop­
ping trips tool{ place during the summer months. Sleigh rides. sled­
ding parties. and skiing were favorites in the wintertime. 

One of the largest community celebrations in Garnet was the an­
nual i\liners Union Daygathering held at the Miners Union Hall. 
Many of the social functions were held at the Hall which was com­
pleted in June of 1898. Community dances were held there every 
Saturday night. and in the early years of Garnet' s history. there were 
often three or four social fundions a week. The Hall with its one large 
room and small stage often "was scarcely large enough for the 
crowd.' . 

STRINGHAM 
THE 
GROCER 

The only Exclusively Grocery 
House in Thwn. Goods deliv­
ered to any part of the District 

WITHOUT EXTRA 
CHARGE. 

PRICES 
Home Baking Powder. 25 oz. 

ean (guaranteed equal to 
any) ...................... 25¢ 

Piealilli, qts. in jars .......... 50¢ 
Per gallon .................. 90¢ 
Chili Sauce qts ............... 25¢ 
Pickled onions qts. in jars ..... 50¢ 
Orange cider per glass ........ 5¢ 

H.M. STRINGHAM, 

GARNEr, MONrANA 

THE 

WELLS HOTEL 
New, Neat, 
Clean and 

Comfortable 

Headquarters for Mining 
Men and Transient 

Visitors. 

J. K. WELLS, 
PROPRIETOR 

Garnet. Montana 

Garnet School - 1902 
Pearl Woods taught at the Garnet School in 1902. Some of the otherl' 
teachers were Mr. Ralston. Claude Moss, Maggie Ryan. Katherine Ander­
son. Hazel (Charley) Brown. Nettie McPhail. Roy McPhail. Rose Winnighoff 
Brogran. Mrs. Terry. ElSie Seadin. Mrs. Prader. Mrs. Cleary. and Jennie 
McDonald. I 

Garnet is managed by the Bureau of Land Managel: 
ment and the Garnet Preservation Association. a non' 
profit organization. This cooperative effort is preserv­
ing the town for the enjoyment of the public. " 

Several buildings are privately owned and privatcl';' 
land is common in the Garnet area. Please respect 
private landowner's property rights by not trespassing. 

Mining and logging activities exist on both private and public land~I'" 
in the Garnet area. Be careful and watch for heavy truck traffic on· 
some roads. Open mine shafts. trenches, and other safety hazards 
exist in areas where old mining as well as current mining activitie~ 

occur. Ii"' 
Other major co-operators have contributed to the use and manage-' 

ment of Garnet. The Garnet Mining Corporation has granted the use 
of a foot trail across a portion of its property. Garnet Mining Corpora­
tion. Pegasus Gold Corporation. Granite County. and Missoula Coun-I 
ty have entered into cooperative road use agreements to enhance the 
use. safety. and management of roads in the Garnet area. 

Please observe the follOWing rules wh~n visiting Garnet: 
NO smoking in the buildings 

open campfires or camping 
firearms or fireworks 
metal detectors or digging 
removal of artifacts 
unleashed pets or littering I's, " 

To join GPA: just pick up an application at the Visitor's Center or 
print your name. address, and phone number on a piece of paper"I;;; 
Mall thIS mformatlon to: Garnet Preservation Association. , 

PO. Box 8531 .... 

Missoula, MT 59807 
For information on the Winter Cabin Rental Program, write or call: I' 

Cabin Rental Program . 
PO. Box 8531 
Missoula, MT 59807 
(406) 329-3914 

Partial funding for this project was provided by a legislative grant 
from Montana's Cultural Trust. 

I 
" , I······· 
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Granite County. Museum and Cultural Center -1993 

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, for the record, 

my name is Esther McDonald and this is Peggy Zimmerman. We 

are directors of the Granite County Museum and Cultu~al 

Center in Philipsburg. We are testifying on behalf of grant 

#508, requesting funding for operational support for our 

emerging museum. 

Granite County Museum and Cultural Center opened its doors 

May 1992, after extensive renovation of the historic 

Courtney Hotel in Philipsburg. This effort was staffed by 

vc,lunteers and financed, fc,r the most part, privately. The 

renovation required many hours of hard and unpleasant work, 

and much sacrifice from an all volunteer force just'10 get 

the project off the ground. 

In addition to the ghost town gallery, we have obtained a 

photo exhibit of early' Philipsburg and Granite, one of the 

early mining camps. After our doors opened, many of the 

pioneer mininq and ranching families donated artifacts of 

heirloom value for the museum, many of which are now on 

display. 

Since opening, we have enjoyed welcoming over 3000 visitors 

to our museum and gift shop. Admission to the museum has 

been set at $1.00 per person. Well over 1000 volunteer 

hours have been donated to staffing the museum and gift 

shop. In place at this time for museum suppc'rt, is a 

memorial donation program, wall tiles, life membership and 

annual family membership, and gift st,:,re pre,fits. We also 



EXHIBIT __ :>',;..;.S __ _ 
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SB ______________ __ 

derive income from rental of our community meeting room. In 

its first year of operation, the project has proven itself 

to be a much needed and appreciated facility used by all age 

groups. It has been rented by churches, clubs, and private 

parties. We have hosted art shows, concerts and grand 

openings. 

There are few places as untouched as Philipsburg. The town 

is like a step back in time .•• almost a walk-in time-capsule. 

The county is primarily supported by ranching, with most 

ranches still operated by descendants of the original 

settlers in the 1860's. Our other industries are mining and 

timber, both of which are in decline at this time. Th is, in 

part, has caused us to rethink who we are, and how we want 

to present ourselves if we are to survive. The answer is in 

our HISTORIC PAST. 

The main street of Philipsburg is lined with ninteenth 

century brick buildings. Since the renovation of the 

Courtney Hotel building, which now houses our museum, 

several of the businesses have followed suit and restored 

their buildings to their original splendor. 

In our request, it is stated the project will benefit 2,500 

pe6ple, the popUlation of Granite County. We are hopeful 

this is a very low estimate, and have plans to impact many 

more. 

Sapphire miriing in our county is available to the public, 
------, ------- ------,, ------------------

and draws between 12,000 and 14,000 visitors during a single 

summer season. We plan to attract a portion of these mining 

enthusiasts, and share with them a piece of Montana history. 
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The museum is an integral part of this promotion effort in 

conjunction with the town itself, and the nine county 

tourism region, Gold West Country. 

Both the ghost towns of Garnet near Drummond, and Granite 

above Philipsburg, offer a very special look at a unique 

time in the Treasure State's history. The mLlseLlm is 

currently blueprinting the town of Granite, which boasted a 

pc,pLII at ic.n of ~OOO miners and suppc.rt pec.pl e. The blueprint 

will ultimately be made irito a scale model display, 

depicting Gyanite in its heyday. 

This autumn, in conjunction with Montana history courses, 

Granite County Museum and Cultural Center hopes t~offer its 

historical treasures and surroundings as a field trip 

destinatic·n. We will plan special exhibits to depict early 

development of the state and Granite County. We see this as 

a singular opportunity to give young people of our state an 

active picture of Granite County's past, as well as to 

instill pride and a sense of heritage in our county's youth. 

Our g.::oals as an .:.rganizatic.n are: (1) PreservatiQn, (2) 

Education, (3) Ecc.nomics, (4) Sense c.f cc.mmunity. 

Granite CQunty is a sparsely populated cQunty Qf 

apprQximately 2,500 people, with a low per capita income. 

The people of this county do care, although much history has 

been lQst simply because an organized, cQncentrated effQrt 

has not been made to preserve it until now. 

We have reached a point where our museum board feels we need 

a paid curator to manage our facility, and continue 
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of our volunteers who hav~ generously contributed this past 

year, have full time jobs and families. To be successful 

with this project, which will require at least the same 

level of involvement, will surely tax our volunteer staff 

beyond their limits. We cannot afford to lose any talent or 

energy to burn out. We note in your comments that you feel 

our salary projection is low, though it is not low for our 

area. Hours would be more demanding in the summer months, 

with the curator directing volunteer display and planning 

staff in the off season. We hope the committee recogriizes 

that we receive no monetary support from the county and 

sources of revenue are limited. 

We initially requested $18,900 and the committee has 

recommended $9,500. A handful of elderly residents, some of 

whom have made the study of Granite County's history their 

life's passion, are a ~ealth of unwritten history. We must 

get these octogenarians on record in order to document our 

past. 

Having a curator to coordinate and lend a fitting continuity 

to our day to day operation, is absolutely imperative to the 

success of our museum in particular, and to the 

revitalization of our county as a whole. We have made a 

quality beginning, and request your sincere consideration, 

that we may continue our project . 
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WaLA I NE COUNTY MUSEUM., CH I NOOK J MT 
REI'imJAT I 0I'i OF BLA I liE THEATRE BU I LD Il'iG 
~ROJECT DIRECTOR IS STUART C. MACKENZIE 

Page 106 

.. APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

590 START DATE: 
5600 END DATE: 
20,000 DISCIPLItlE CODE: 
o PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
HUMAtl1 TIES 
HISTORY 

ItlDIVIDUALS TO 'BENEFIT: 
.. SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

l.lOLUNTEERS : 45 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPA I R IRESTORE ICOl'iSERVAT I ON 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED I NC0l1E : 

PR IlJATE RElJENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH RE1.)ENUE: 

i. TOTAL I N-K I tiD CONTR I 8. : 
TOTAL REVE~iUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: .. AMOUtlT RECOMt1EtlDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
$ 220, 000 LAST VEAR OPERAT I NG I NCOt1E : 
$ 8,000 4% LAST YERR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 15,000 9~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ PRESENT r'EAR OPERAT / NG EXPENSES: 
$ 9., 000 5% NEXT YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCmlE : 
$ 25,000 15% NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 2,000 f~ 
$ 50,000 35~ 
$ 105.,000 53% 
$ 1155,000 
$ 55,000 
$ 10,000 

$ 42,650 
$ 19,053 
$ 45,700 
$ 22,841 
$ 50.,200 
$ 50,200 

CHANGE % 

7~ 
19,~ 

9% 
, 19% 

~ The Bank of Montana of Chinook has donated the Blaine Theatre Building to the Blaine County 
01LlseLlm . The thea tre bu i I ding con ta i ns approx i rna to:: I y 8,500 square fee t 0 f usab I e space. The 
~luseum wil" renovate the building into a historic wi Idlife and animal museum, housing displays, 

uti I izing'art work, carvings, painted and natural backgrounds to tell the story of the historic 
, and con t.emporarl~ re lat. i onsh i p be t.llJeen t'1on t.anatls and t.he i t' VI i I d I i f e and domes} . .! cel t.ed ':ltl i rna Is. L. The Museum wi / I inc I ude a ga / / et'y to d i sp / ay the work 0 f rIot' to.,na Cit" ti s ts, cat~vet"s and 

taxidermists. as wei I as incorporating their work within the various exhibits and displays. 
The to. I en ts 0 f 0 t.her Mon to.no.ns I)J i I I be used for narra t. i 'Je sound e f f ec. ts and I i gh t i ng and video 
presentations . .. 
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 

, Wh i I e the comm i t. t.ee lJJas impressed IJJ i t.h t.he camp I e t.e na t.lJre of t.he proposa I and t.he e f for t.s 0 f 
1M th i s sma I I commun i ty ot'gan i za t i on i t was concerned abou t es tab / ish i ng ano thet" museum in 

Chinook. This museum 1JJ0uid be for display of wi Idl ife and how appropriate this was for 
cult.urla and aesthetic grant. funds was deemed dubious. There l)Jas also a question about. the 

. historic preservation aspects of the project. The committee did real ize .the importance of the 

.. renovation in Chinook's downtown revital ization efforts and the economic development aspects of 
the project. The committee recommended partial funding. 

Con t i ngency : Gron t. mlJ:=; t be used for his t.or i c preser()o t. i on and res tara t. i ':In 0 f t.he bu i I ding. 
IIIIi 

~ CULTURAL & RESTHETIC GRRNTS H1STORV .. 
1984/85 BATTLE OF BEAR'S PAW PROJ 

TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 
53,600 

GRAtlT 
AMOUNT 
40,000 

40,000 

AI10um 
RETURr'iED 

o 



INTERNATIONAL CHORAL FESTIUAL) MISSOULA) MT 
ESTA8l I SHt1Et'IT OF PERt1At~Et'IT Et~DOWt1EnT 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOHN TALBOT 

APPl I CAT I ON r'lUt18ER: 
H I STORY NUt'1BER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO 8ENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO 8ENEFIT: 

595 
7020 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISCIPLINE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
MUSIC 

I 

VOLUNTEERS: 

23,000 
1.,500 
30 
OTHER 

GRANT CATEGORY: 
ART 
ENDmn1ENT DE'JElOPt1ENT 

I 
I WPE OF ACTIVITV: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARtiED INCOME: 

PR Il)ATE REtJENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL I ti-K I NO CONTR 18. : 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

Ar'10U~\T RECOMMEtlOED: 

$ 81,950 
$ 0 
$ 50,000 
$ 0 
$ 0 
$ 0 
$ 1,700 
$ 51,700 
$ 250 
$ 61) 950 
$ 20,000 

~ of TOTAL RE'JENUE 

O~ 

96~ 
o,~ 

O~ 
0% 
2:~ 

99~ 
O:~ 

LAST VEAR OPERAT I NO I NCOr-1E: $ 8, 400 
LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 8,088 

PRE:3ENT YEAR OPERAT I NO I NCm1E: $ 29,000 
PRESENT "'EAR OPERAT I NO EXPENSES: $ 29, 000 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 90,000 
NEXT YERR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: $ 80., 000 

CHANGE :~ 

245~1 
258,~ 

210~1' 
175%~ 

$ 8,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION I 
This application requests assistance for the first phase of building a permanent endowment for 
the International Choral Festival to raise $80,000. At this time the board intends to invest 
the endowment wi th the tlontana Communi ty Foundation. The endowment wi II be establ ished to I" 
provide continuing support for International Choral Festivals patterned on the two successful 
festivali held in Missoula in 1987 and 1990. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS I 
The committee recognized that this festival has had SUbstantial success and garnered 
community-wide support. As this wi I I be the organization's first attempt to raise endowment 
funds, the commi ttee thought an achievable goal lJJould be prudent and recommended partial I,' 
funding. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

1992/93 DEVELOPMENT AND MARKETING FOR 1993 CHORA 

TOTRL Ar10U~iT GRA~iTEO 

REQUEST 
Atl0UNT 

15,.000 

GRAm 
Atl0UNT 

5,000 

5,000 

AMOUNT I 
RETURNED 

? I 

I 
I 
I 
r I
, 
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~ROSEBUO COUNTY HISTORICAL SOCIETY) COLSTRIP) MT 
RENOVAT I ON OF HEAT I NO /COOL I NO, ELECT. & PLUt1BI NO 

Pagel08 

, PROJECT DIRECTOR IS BECKY MILLER 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
.. SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

VOLUNTEERS: 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: 

598 START DATE: 
7103 END DATE: 
6,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
2,700 PROJECT CATEGORY: 
32 GRANT CATEGORY: 
REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERIJAT/ON 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
HU~lAN I TIES 
OTHER/CULTURAL 
CAP I TAL EXPE~lD I TURE 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE CHANGE :is 
TOTAL EXPENSES: 

EARNED INCOME: 
PRIVATE REVENUE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH RE1"JENUE: 

... TOTAL I ~l-K I ~ID CONTR 18. : 
TOTAL REVEtlUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUNT RECOM~lENDED: .. 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

$ 139,778 LAST YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 17,575 16~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 53, 000 48~ PRE SEtH YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCOHE : 
$ 0 0% PRESEtIT YEAR OPERAT \ NO EXPEtISES: 
$ 0 O:~ ~iEXT VEAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 
$ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 20,400 18~ 
$ 90,975 82% 
$ 18,803 17~ 
$ 109,778 
$ 30,000 
$ 10,000 

$ 9, 115 
$ 9,620 
$ 8,025 
$ 3,4'03 
$ 26,000 
$ 17,893 

-1158 
-64% 
223% 
425~ 

In 1987, the Society purchased the old Colstrip school building in order for it to become a 
i cultural facil ity housing high qual ity, revolving historic and artistic exhibitions and 
"programs. The Societ.y must. replace and update t.he heating/cooling, elect.rical and plumbing 

systems. The bui Iding currently has three coal stokers for heating, no air conditioning, and 
au tda ted w i ring and plumb i ng . I n order to br i ng the bl..l i I ding up to code, and "to proper I y house 

; iu t.ure exh i bits, these sys t.ems mus t be r~ep I aced. . 
iIiII 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
; Whi Ie t.he committe was aware of the importance of cultural development in this rural, coal 
.. i mpac ted, commr.m i ty, t.he app I i ca t.i on on I y addressed f ac iii tlJ ra ther t.han commun i ty need. I t 

IMas sketchy, with little documentation for the work that needs to be done. Whi Ie a historical 
museum in the coun ty rece i ves COl..ln t.y mil I levy fl..lnds, t.he comm i t tee was uncer ta i n how amen i ab I e 

i. the coun ty wou I d be i n ex tend i ng suppor t to th i s mu I t. i - d i so:: i P I i nar~y o::u I tr..lt"~' I o::en ter~ . The 
committee recommended partial funding and suggested future appl ications shOUld document plans 
more substant i a II y. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORV 

.. TH I S ORGRN I ZRT I ON HAS NO PAST CUL TURAL & AESTHET I CHI STOR'r' 

.. 

REQUEST GRANT 
R~10UNT AMOUNT 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 



BILLINGS STUDIO THEATRE) BILLINGS) MT 
REtiOVAT lOti OF BILL I NO . S STUD I 0 THEATRE 
PRO.JECT D I RECTOR I S I'll CHELE SCH I NDELE 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 597 STAF:T DATE: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 0450 aiD DATE: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 30,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 70 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
07/31/94 
THEATRE 
ART 

Page 107 

VOLUNTEERS: 40 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TVPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

.~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 92,000 LAST tr'EAR OPERAT I NG INCOME: 

EARNED INCOME: $ 10, 000 14~ LAST YEAR OPERATf NG EXPENSES: 
PR J ~JATE REVENUE: $ 28, 000 40~ PRESEtlT YEAR OPERAT J NG J NCOtlE : 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 o:t PRESEtn YEAR OPERAT I NO EXPEtiSES: 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
CITV/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 25,000 36~ 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 63,000 

TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIB.: $ 6,000 
TOTAL REVEl'lUE: $ 59, 000 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 23,000 

At10UNT RECotlMENDED: $ 1 1, 500 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

91% 

CHANGE ~ 
$ 221 .. 249 
$ 154,831 
$ 178,080 
$ 178,080 
$ 207,185 
$ 207,185 

-19% 
15~ 

16~ 
15~ 

The B i I lings Stud i 0 Thea tre i sin need 0 f repa i r . The proposed cap i tal pro j ec ts are: i mpro'y'e 
a spl intered, weak, 21-year old stage floor, replace water-stained, torn and fire hazard 
CLlr ta i ns, remode I bo th res trooms to mee t the Amer i cans with D i sob iIi ties regu I Q ti ons , i t1S ta I I Q 

wheelchai~ I ift in the auditorium, and add more stal Is in the women's restroom. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMEHDATIOHS 
The comm i t tee recogn i zed tha t. t.h i s app I i co t. i on is comparab I e to one re'J i ewed I as t. b i enn i Cl for 
upgrading a community theatre facility. This strong community group has been in existence for 
quite some time and the grant would al low it to refurbish a badly worn stage surface and 
provide wheelchair access. The commit.t.ee recommended part.ial funding. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT RETURNED 

1984/85 TEARS OF JOY PUPPET THTR 1,624 0 

i 



EXHI8JT_ ;;1. 5 
DATE. J ... ;;l." - 9~ 
S8 ______ _ 

GRANITE COUNTY MUSEUM & CC I PHILIPSBURG! MT Page 19 
OPERATIONAL SUPPORT 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS CONNIE LORD 

APPL I CAT I ON NUtlBER: 508 START DATE: 07/01/93 
H I STORY NUt'18ER: 7052 END DATE: 06130/95 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 2,500 DISC I PLl NE CODE: tlED I A ARTS 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 500 PROJECT CATEGORY: OTHER/CULTURAL 

UOLUtiTEERS : 20 GRANT CATEGOR~": OPERAT I OMAL SUPPORT 
T'y'PE OF ACTlt)ITV: INSTITUTION/ORG SUPPORT 

~ of TOTAL REUENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 67, 500 LAST VEAR OPERAT I NG I NCOtlE: $ 583 

EARNED INCOME: $ 12,500 25~ LAST VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 7,686 
PRIUATE REUE~JE: $ 15~000 301 PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 21,200 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 O,IS PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: .$ 23, 900 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 13,400 
CIT\, ICOUNT\' SUPPORT: $ 0 01 NEXT \?EAP, OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: $ 23~ 100 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 0 
TOTAL CASH REUENUE: $ 27,600 

TOTAL IN-KIND COMTRIB,: $ 21~000 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 48,600 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 18,900 

AMOUNT RECot1MEtlDED: $ g, 500 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

O:~ 

56% 
43:~ 

CHANGE I 

3536:~ 
210~ 
-361 
-31 

We plan to hire a curator to oversee county acquisitions, plan exhibits, catalog historical 
do ta, coord i na te educa ti ona I programs, and manage the Gt'an i te Co un ty t1useum and Cu I tura I 
Center. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
This grant would support an emerging group that is an all volunteer organization with lots of 
commun i tl:J suppor't j n a rura I COW, ty where there has been I j m j ted supper t e f cu I tura I 
activities. However the proposal is minimal with it not specifying why the project is needed. 
In addition, the salary seems to be quite low. The proposal also appeared to be more of a 
spec i a I pt'O j ec t t'eques t than an opera ti ona I suppor tone. The comm; ttee sugges ted tha t the s t" ff 
person take advantage of any training opportunities in non-profit management and fund-raising. 
The comm i t t.ee re,~ommended par t. i a I fund i ng f Ot' t.h i s fir's t. pr i or i t.y c) f t.IJJO reql..les t.s , lim i t. i ng 
sr.~ppOt' t t" Cut'I'en t I eve I oper'Q t ions. 

Con t i ngency: Gran tis for curren t. I e'.)e I opera t i ng expenses and mal::! no t be l.lsed for increased 
staff . 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY 

1992/93 R~HABILITATE HISTORIC BUILDING FOR CENTE 

TOTAL Atl0UNT GRANTED 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 

40,,160 

GRANT 
AMOUt1T 

5,,000 

5,000 

At10Um 
RETURNED 

? 



· ... ~ , 
i_ 

TOBACCO VALLEY IMPROVEMENT ASSN.} EUREKA} MT 
RESTORAT lor'l OF FIRST CAB I n Ot'! SITE IIi EUREKA 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS CATHRyn W. SCHROEDER 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 509 START DATE: 07/01/93 
H I STORY ~IU~1BER: 7104 END DATE: 05/30/94 

I ~iO 11.,.11 DUALS TO BE~IEF IT: ? DISC I PL I ~IE CODE: HUt'lAt! I TIES 
SPECIAL pdpULATIONS TO BENEFIT: o PROJECT CATEGORY: HISTORY 

Page 20 

I,.lOLUNTEERS : 30 GRANT CATEGORV: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
WPE OF ACT I I.,. II TY: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 4,96.5 
EARt'lED I NCOt1E: $ 200 

PRIUATE REUENUE: $ 0 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 

APPL I CAI'IT CASH: :$; 175 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 375 

TOTAL I t'l-K I NO CONTR 18.: $ 600 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 975 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 3,765 

At'1OU~1T RECOMME~iOED: $ 1 .. 000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

REPA I R /RESTORE /COnSERI)AT I Ot'l 
~ of TOTAL REVENUE 

LAST VEAR OPERAT I NG I NCO~lE : 
20~ LAST VEAFi OPERAT I NG EXF'ENSES: 
O~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
O,~ PRESENT ~'EAR OPERAT I NG EXPENSES: 
01 nEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
0% NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

38% 
61~ 

CHAHGE ." .~. 

$ :3)836 
$ 5, 124 
$ 427 -88::S 
.$ 757 -871 
$ 15 .. 615 35561 
',$ 19,340 2454% 

The gran t VJ i I I suppor t renova t i on 0 f Eureka's firs t cab i n lvh i ch was subsequen t. I Y moved to t.he 
His tor i ca I V i I I age Ml~seum. l~e have rep I aced severa I logs to stab iii ze the bll i I ding and p I an to 
r12-roof it, r12place th12 floor, windows and doors, and paint one room and interior woodwork. 
TVIA is a non-profit organization begun in 1945. The Historical Vi I lage was begun in 1959, 
vlhen bu i I dings Illere mo()ed into EI..Ireka t.o preser'.}e t.hem from f I o.~d i ng (:IS 0 f t.he new L i bblJ D.:;Irrl 
we,5 brA i It. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee bel ieved that this al I volunteer organization wi I I carry out the restoration of 
the c:abit1 on this historical si te cluster no matter what. SHPO's ~1ot i~wolved becC/l~se the 
bui ldings have already been moved. while this was the only application from Eureka it didn't 
mee t. t.he 3 to 1 match reql..l i remen t. . The comm i t. t.ee recommended POt't i 0 I fl..lnd i ng . 

Contingency: Funds avai lable upon receipt of revised budget that reflects $3.00 in matching 
flUIds or in - It- i nd goods and se'·) ices for each do I I ar in Cu I t.ura I Trus t gran t. funds. 

CULTURRL & AESTHETIC GRAnTS HISTORV 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTORV 

REQUEST GRANT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT 

At'mUtH 
RETURNED 

I 

~, 

~ 

i 
, 
~ 
I , 



EXHIBIT ;2 "-
DATE l - .:2<' - 93 
S8, ______ _ 

ROSEBUD COUNTY HISTORICAL SOCIETY} COLSTRIP} MT Pagel08 
RENOVAT I ON OF HEAT I NG /COOL I NG , ELECT. 8. PLUt1B I NG 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS BECKY MILLER 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 598 START DATE: 07/01/93 
HISTORY NUMBER: 7103 END DATE: 06/30/95 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 6,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: HUtlAN/T/ES 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 2,700 PROJECT CATEGORY: OTHER/CULTURAL 

VOLUNTEERS: 32 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERVATION 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE CHANGE ~ 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 139,778 LAST YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 9,115 

EARNED INCOME: $ 17,575 16~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 9,620 
PRltJATE REtJENUE: $ 53,000 48~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 8,025 -11~ 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ ° O~ PRESEtlT YEAR OPERAT I NG EXPEtiSES: $ 3, 403 -64~ 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: $ 26,000 223~ 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: $ 17,893 425$ 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 20,400 18~ 
TOTAL CASH REl..IENUE: $ 90, 975 82~ 

TOTAL I N-K I NO CONTR lB.: $ 18, 803 1 n 
TOTAL REIJEtiUE: $ 109,778 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 30,000 

AMOUNT RECOMMENDED: $ 10,000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTIOM 
In 1987, the Society purchased the old Colstrip school bui Iding in order for it to become a 
cultural facil ity housing high qual ity, revolving historic and artistic exhibitions and 
programs. ,The Society must replace and update the heating/cool ing, electrical and plumbing 
systems. The building currently has three coal stokers for heating, no air conditioning, and 
ou tda ted w i ring and plumb i ng . I n order to br i ng the bl..l i I ding up to code, and, to proper I y house 
fL~ ture exh i bits, these sys tems mus t be rep I aced. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMEnDATiOnS 
Whi Ie the committe was aware of the importance of cultural development in this rural, coal 
i mpac ted, commun i ty, the app I i ca ti on on I y addressed f ac iii tI,J ra ther than commun i ty need. I t 
was sketchy, with I ittle documentation for the work that needs to be done. Whi Ie a historical 
museum in the coun ty rece i ves COl..ln t.y mil I levy f'..lnds, t.he comm i t tee was unc.er ta i n how amen i ab I e 
the co un ty wou I d be i n ex tend i ng suppor t to th i s mu I t i - disc i P I i nar-y cu I ttw~.1 cen ter- . The 
committee recommended partial funding and suggested future appl ications should document plans 
more substantially. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAnTS HISTORV 

THIS ORGANIZATION HAS NO PAST CULTURAL & AESTHETIC HISTORY 

REQUEST GRANT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 



BILLINGS STUDIO THEATRE} BILLINGS} MT 
REtiOIJAT loti OF BILL I NG . S STUD I 0 THEATRE 
PRO.JECT D I RECTOR ISM I CHELE SCH I NOELE 

Page 107 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDUALS TO BENEFIT: 
SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

IJOLUNTEERS: 
TVPE OF ACTIUITY: 

TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 92,000 
EARNED INCOME: $ 10,000 

PR Il.lATE REUENUE: $ 28, 000 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 25,000 
TOTAL CASH REIJENUE: $ 53,000 

TOTAL IN-KIND COt~TRIB.: $ 5,000 
TOTRL REUENUE: $ 69,000 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 23,000 

AMOUNT RECO~1MENDED: $ 11, 500 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

597 START DATE: 
0450 END DATE: 
30,000 DISCIPLINE CODE: 
70 PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
07/31/94 
THEATRE 
ART 

40 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
REPAIR/RESTORE/CONSERUATION 
~ of TOTAL REUENUE 

14~ 
40~ 

O~ 
m: 
O~ 
35~ 
91~ 

LAST VEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCotlE : 
PRESEtlT YEAR OPERAT I NO EXPEtISES: 

NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
NEXT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

CHANGE ~ 
$ 221.249 
$ 154~831 
$ 178,080 
$ 178,080 
$ 207, 185 
$ 207,185 

-19~ 
15% 
15~ 
15~ 

The Bi I I ings Studio Theatre is in need of repair. The proposed capital projects are: improve 
a spl intered, weak, 21-year old stage floor, replace water-stained, torn and fire hazard 
curtains, remodel both restrooms to meet the Americans with Disabi I ities regulations, instal I a 
wheelchair I ift in the auditorium, and add more stal Is in the women's restroom. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS 
The committee recognized that this appl ication is comparable to one reviewed last biennia for 
upgrading a community theatre facil ity. This strong community group has been in existence for 
quite some time and the grant would al low it to refurbish a badly worn stage surface and 
provide wheelchair access. The committee recommended partial funding. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRANTS HISTORY REQUEST GRANT AMOUNT 
AMOUNT AMOUNT RETURNED 

1984/85 TEARS OF JOY PUPPET THTR 1,624 0 



EXHIBIT _ ;;;J .., 
DATE. -:-, --~'l:--:-"-':'--9~~-

.. S6... _____ _ 

BLAINE COUNTY MUSEUM, CHINOOK, MT 
REl'iOVAT I 0I'i OF BLA IHE THEATRE BU I LD IliG 

Page 106 

" PRO,.JECT D I RECTOR I S STUART C. MACKENZ I E .. 
APPLICATION NUMBER: 

HISTORY NUMBER: 
I tlDIVIDUALS TO "BENEF IT: 

SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

596 START DATE: 
5600 END DATE: 
20,000 DISCIPLltlE CODE: 
o PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
06/30/95 
HUMANITIES 
HISTORY 

I.lOLUNTEERS: 45 GRANT CATEGORY: CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: REPA I R /RESTORE /COIiSERVAT I 0I'i 

TOTAL EXPENSES: 
EARNED I NCOt1E : 

PR Il)ATE RElJENIJE: 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: 

STATE SUPPORT: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: 

APPLICANT CASH: 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: 

TOTAL IN-KINO CONTRIS.: 
TOTAL REVENUE: 
GRANT REQUEST: 

AMOUtiT RECOMMENDED: 

PROJECT DESCRIPTion 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
$ 220,000 LAST VEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 8,000 4~ LAST YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 16,000 g~ PRESENT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 0 0)8 PRESENT VEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 9,000 5~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
$ 25,000 15% NEXT YEAR OPERATING EXPENSES: 
$ 2,000 I~ 
$ 50,000 35~ 
$ 105,000 53% 
$ 155;000 
$ 55,000 
$ 10,000 

$ 42,650 
$ 19,053 
$ 45,700 
$ 22,841 
$ 50,200 
$ 50~200 

CHANGE % 

7~ 
19% 
9~ 
119)8 

". The Bank 0 f 110ntana 0 f Ch i nook has dona ted the B I a i ne Thea tre Bl.l i I ding to the B I a i ne Coun ty 
.. Ml.lSeum. The thea tre bu i I ding con to i ns approx i ma te I y 8, 500 square fee t 0 f usab I e space. The 

Museum wi I-I renovate the bui Iding int.o a historic wi Idl i fe and animal museum, housing displays, 
uti I izing art work, carvings, painted and natural backgrounds to tel I the story of the historic 

: and con temporary re I at i onsh i p be t.IJJeen l-km t.anans and t.he i r mil d I i f e and domes { i Co::! t.ed an i ma Is . 
.. The Museum w i I line' ude a ga I 'er"y to d i sp 'ay the wor"k 0 f Mon tcma ar" tis ts , car"ver"s and 

taxidermists, as wei I as incorporating their work within the various exhibits and 'displays. 
The ta I en ts 0 f 0 ther Mon t.anans mil I be used for narra t. i OJe sound e ff ec t.s and I i gh t. i ng and video 

.. presen to t ions . .. 
COMMITTEE RECOMMEnDATiOnS 

· . Wh i I e the comm i t. 'lee mas impressed IJJ i t.h the comp I e 'le na h.lre 0 f t.he proposa I and t.he e f for 'ls 0 f 
.. th i s sma" commun i ty or"gan j za t j on i t was concerned abou t es tab I j sh j r'g ano thet" museum in 

Chinook. This museum would be for display of wi Idl ife and how appropriate this was for 
culturla and aesthetic grant. funds was deemed dubious. There was also a question about t.he 

· ... his tor i c preserva t i on aspec ts 0 f the pro j ec t . The comm i t tee did rea I i ze the i mpor tance 0 f the 
.. renovation in Chinook's downtown revital ization effort.s and the economic development. aspect.s of 

the project. The committee recommended partial funding . 

.. Con t i ngency : Gran t. ml..lS t. be used for his t.or i c preser\Ja t. i on and res t.ora t. i on of t.he bu i I ding . 

• CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORV 

1984/85 BATTLE OF BEAR'S PAW PROJ 

• TOTAL AMOUNT GRANTED 

.. 

• 

REQUEST 
AMOUNT 
53,500 

GRANT 
AMOUNT 
40,000 

40,000 

Al10UliT 
RETURNED 

o 



INTERNATIONAL CHORAL FESTIUAL, MISSOULA, MT 
ESTABl I SHMEI~T OF PERI1AI~EIH EI~DOWI1EIH 
PROJECT DIRECTOR IS JOHN TALBOT 

APPLICATION NUMBER: 
HISTORY NUMBER: 

INDIVIDURLS TO BENEFIT: 

595 
7020 

START DATE: 
END DATE: 

DISCIPLINE CODE: 
PROJECT CATEGORY: 

07/01/93 
05/30/95 
MUSIC 
ART SPECIAL POPULATIONS TO BENEFIT: 

1J0lUNTEERS: 

23,000 
1.,500 
30 
OTHER 

GRANT CATEGORY: ENDmU1ENT OE'JElOPtlENT 
TYPE OF ACTIVITY: 

~ of TOTAL REVENUE 
TOTAL EXPENSES: $ 8 I, 9S0 LAST VEAR OPERAT I NO I NCOt-IE : 

EARNED INCOME: $ 0 0% lAST VEAR OF'ERAT I NO EXPENSES: 
PR IlJATE REl)ENUE: $ 50, 000 95~ PRESENT YEAR OPERAT I NG I NCmlE : 
FEDERAL SUPPORT: $ 0 O,~ PRESENT 'r'ERR OPERRT I NG EXPENSES: 

STATE SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YEAR OPERATING INCOME: 
CITY/COUNTY SUPPORT: $ 0 O~ NEXT YERR OPERATING EXPENSES: 

APPLICANT CASH: $ 1,700 2~ 
TOTAL CASH REVENUE: $ 61.700 99~ 

TOTAL Il~-K I NO CONTR lB.: $ 250 O~ 
TOTAL REVENUE: $ 61,950 
GRANT REQUEST: $ 20;000 

AMOUNT RECOMMEtlDED: $ 8, 000 

PROJECT DESCRIPTIOH 

$ 8,400 
$ 8,088 
$ 29,000 
$ 29,000 
$ 90,000 
$ 80.,000 

CHANGE ~ 

245~ 
258~ , 
210~ 
175~ 

This application requests assistance for the first phase of building a permanent endowment for 
the International Choral Festival to raise $80,000. At this time the board intends to invest 
the endowment wi th the ~lontana Communi ty Foundation. The endowment wi I I be establ ished to 
provide ~ontinuing suppOt~t for International Choral Festivals patterned on the two successful 
f es t i va I s he I din M i ssol..ll a i n 1987 and 1990. 

COMMITTEE RECOMMEHDATIOHS 
The committee recognized that this festival has hod substantial success and garnered 
community-wide support. As this wi I I be the organization's first attempt to raise endowment 
funds, the committee thought an achievable goal would be prudent and recommended partial 
funding. 

CULTURAL & AESTHETIC GRAHTS HISTORY 

1992/93 DEVELOPt1ENT AND MARKET I NG FOR 1993 CHORA 

TOTRL At10U~1T GRAtHED 

REQUEST 
Atl0UNT 

15.000 

GRANT 
Atl0UNT 

5,000 

5,000 

AMOUNT 
RETURNED 

? 



HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
VISITOR REGISTER 
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INAME I REPRESENTING I 
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FORMS ARE AVAILABLE IF YOU CARE TO SUBMIT WRITTEN TESTIMONY. 
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